HEALTH, SPORTS & REHABILITATION MEDICINE

Published since 2000 as Palestrica of the Third Millennium - Civilization and Sport

A quarterly of multidisciplinary study and research

© Published by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy of Cluj-Napoca and The Romanian Medical Society of Physical Education and Sports in collaboration with The Cluj County School Inspectorate

A journal rated B+ by CNCS (Romanian National Research Council) since 2007, certif ed by CMR (Romanian College of Physicians) since 2003, CFR (Romanian College of Pharmacists) since 2015 and CMDR since 2018

A journal with a multidisciplinary approach in the f elds of biomedical science, health, medical rehabilitation, physical exercise, social sciences

> A journal indexed in international databases: EBSCO, Academic Search Complete, USA Index Copernicus, Journals Master List, Poland DOAJ (Directory of Open Access Journals), Sweden CrossRef, Lynnf eld, MA (US)/Oxford (UK)



Health, Sports & Rehabilitation Medicine

Vol. 24, no. 2, April-June 2023

Editorial Board

Chief Editor Traian Bocu PhD

(Iuliu Ha ieganu University of Medicine and Pharmacy Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Deputy Chief Editors

Simona Tache MD, PhD

Rodica Ungur MD, PhD

Robert Balazsi PhD

Lorand Balint PhD

Vasile Bogdan PhD

Remus Dumitrescu PhD

Leon Gombo PhD

(Iuliu Ha ieganu University of Medicine and Pharmacy Cluj-Napoca, Romania) (Iuliu Ha ieganu University of Medicine and Pharmacy Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Dan Riga MD, PhD Adriana Filip MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu University of Medicine and Pharmacy Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

(Alexandru Obregia Clinical Hospital of Psychiatry, Bucharest, Romania)

BIO-MEDICAL, HEALTH AND EXERCISE DEPARTMENT

Cezar Login MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Adriana Albu MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Taina Avramescu MD, PhD (University of Craiova, Romania) Cristian Bârsu MD, PhD

(Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Gheorghe Benga MD, PhD

(Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Mihai Berteanu MD, PhD (Carol Davila UMPh, Bucharest, Romania)

Ileana Monica Borda MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Simion Bran MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Consuela Monica Br ilescu MD, PhD (Carol Davila UMPh, Bucharest, Romania)

Roxana Carare MD, PhD (University of Southampton, UK)

Adela-Magdalena Ciobanu MD, PhD (Carol Davila UMPh, Bucharest, Romania) Mihaela Viorela Ciortea MD, PhD

(Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Simona Clichici MD, PhD

(Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Anne-Marie Constantin MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Daniel Courteix PhD (University Clermont Auvergne

(UCA) - Clermont Ferrand, France) Victor Cristea MD, PhD

(Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Gheorghe Dumitru MD, PhD

(Ovidius University Constan a, Romania)

Lorena Filip MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Mira Florea MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Satoro Goto (University of Science, Chiba, Japan)

Irina H r ngu MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Nicolae Hâncu MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Anca Ionescu MD, PhD (Carol Davila UMPh, Bucharest, Romania)

Lászlo Irsav MD, PhD

(Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Viorel Jinga MD, PhD

(Carol Davila UMPh, Bucharest, Romania) UMPh = University of Medicine and Pharmacy

Gulshan Lal Khanna PhD (Manav Rachna University, Faridabad, India) Wolf Kirsten Mr. (International Institute for Health Promotion, Berlin, Germany)

Valeria Laza MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Jordi Mañes MD, PhD

(University of Valencia, Spain) Roxana Maria Martin-Hadma MD, PhD

(UMPh of Tîrgu Mure , Romania) Nicolaos Mavritsakis MD, PhD (1 Decembrie 1918 University, Alba-Iulia, Romania)

Daniela Claudia Moga MD, PhD (University of Kentucky, USA)

Daniela Motoc MD, PhD (Vasile Goldi Western University of Arad, Romania)

Ioan Onac MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Radu Oprean MD, PhD

(Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Alina Pârvu MD, PhD

(Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Zsolt Radak PhD (University of Physical Education, Budapest, Hungary) Suresh Rattan MD, PhD

(Aarhus University, Aarhus, Denmark) Sorin Riga MD, PhD (Alexandru Obregia Clinical Hospital Ion M celaru (Cluj County Athletics Association, of Psychiatry, Bucharest, Romania) Sandu Petru MD, PhD (National Institute of Public Health in Romania, Regional Public Health Center Cluj, Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Aurel Saulea MD (Nicolae Testemitanu UMPh Chi in u, Ioan Mure an (Children's Palace in Cluj-Napoca, Republic of Moldavia)

oimi a Suciu MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Robert M. Tanguay MD (Université Laval, Quebec, Canada)

Gheorghe Tomoaia MD, PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Gheorghe îbîrn MD, PhD (Academy of Medical Sciences, Chi in u, Republic of Moldova)

Mirela Vasilescu MD, PhD (University of Craiova, Romania)

SOCIAL SCIENCES AND PHYSICAL ACTIVITIES DEPARTMENT Dana B d u PhD (UMPh of Tîrgu Mure , Romania) Daniela Aducovschi PhD (University of Bucharest, Romania)

Maria Alua PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Adrian Aron PhD (Radford University, VA, USA)

Honorary Members

Univ. Prof. MD, PhD. Marius Boji (Iuliu Ha ieganu University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Univ. Prof. MD, PhD. Mircea Grigorescu (Iuliu Ha ieganu University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Univ. Prof. PhD. Ing. Radu Munteanu (Technical University, Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Univ. Prof. MD, PhD. Liviu Vlad (Iuliu Ha ieganu University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Editorial Of ce of the Journal "Health, Sports & Rehabilitation Medicine"

Street: Clinicilor no. 1, PC400006, Cluj-Napoca Phone: 0264-598575 E-mail: hesrehab@gmail.com; traian_bocu@yahoo.com

pISSN 2668-2303 eISSN 2668-5132 ISSN-L 2668-2303

www.jhsrm.org

Sally Wood-Lamont sallywoodlamont@gmail.com Ioana Robu ioanarobu@yahoo.com Marketing, PR Cristian Potor cristipotora@gmail.com International relations Tudor Mîrza midor1967@gmail.com

Editors for English Language

Irina H r ngu irinnaus@yahoo.com Mihai Kiss mishu71@yahoo.com Cornelia Popovici popovicicornelia@yahoo.com

Website maintenance Transmondo

Emilia Florina Grosu PhD (Babe -Bolyai University, Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Vasile Guragata, PhD (Nicolae Testemitanu UMPh Chi in u, Republic of Moldavia) Iacob Han iu PhD (Babe -Bolyai University, Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Mihai Kiss PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

(Babe -Bolyai University, Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

(Babe -Bolyai University, Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

(Babe -Bolyai University, Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Mihai Cucu PhD (Dimitrie Cantemir Christian

University, Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

(University of Bucharest, Romania)

(Transilvania University, Bra ov, Romania)

Eunice Lebre PhD (University of Porto, Portugal)

Sabina Macovei PhD (National University of Physical Education and Sports, Bucharest, Romania) tefan Maroti PhD

(University of Oradea, Romania) Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Bela Mihaly (István Báthory Theoretical High Scool, Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Romania)

Catalin Nache PhD (Bordeaux University, France)

Enrique Navarro PhD (Spanish National Research Council, Madrid, Spain)

Nicolae Neagu PhD (UMPh of Tîrgu Mure , Romania)

Constantin Pehoiu PhD

(Valahia University Târgovi te, Romania)

Nicolae Hora iu Pop PhD (Babe -Bolyai University, Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Cornelia Popovici PhD (Iuliu Ha ieganu UMPh Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Cristian Potor PhD (Cluj County Sports School Inspector, Cluj-Napoca, Romania) Monica St nescu PhD (National University of Physical

Education and Sports, Bucharest, Romania)

Demostene ofron (Faclia editor, daily life of Cluj, Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Octavian Vidu (Cluj County Sports Department, Cluj-Napoca, Romania)

Contents

ORIGINAL STUDIES	
Modif cations in plantar pressure in overground assisted gait training	
Doina Ioana Badea, Ileana Ciobanu, Roxana Popa,	
Petre Lucian Seiciu, Mihai Berteanu	54
Neuromotor rehabilitation of the child with infantile cerebral palsy - spastic paraparesis	
Viorica Simona Sturza (Mclaughlin), Nicolae Neagu, Cristina Vere ,	
Ioan Sabin Sopa, Roxana Mihaela Munteanu, Dan Alexandru Szabo	61
Reduced energy intake in professional female tennis players	
promotes underfueling and inadequate recovery process	
Paula Mihaela Oni , Oana Anamaria Moldovan, Roxana Maria Martin-Hadma	69
Exploring the impact of urban food choices on malnutrition severity in teenage boys	
Oana Anamaria Moldovan, Paula Mihaela Oni , Roxana Maria Martin-Hadma	73
The Biering–Sorensen test as a screening tool to observe lower back muscle strength	
and sub-clinical back strain in computer users: a cross sectional study	
Madhubabu Kothapalli	78
CASE REPORTS	
The of ects of Health & Wellness Coaching intervention on the quality of life	
Rianca P tac Ana-Maria Z orean Ovidiu Popa-Velea Leon Z orean	82
REVIEWS	
The main lines of intervention and treatment of obesity: the ef ectiveness	
of cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT) and hypnosis	
Angela Nu u, Ruxandra Victoria Paraschiv, Titi Paraschiv	88
PORTRAITS - Personalities of Romanian science and culture	
Two shining examples of excellence in both science and sport	
Iuliu Ovidiu Marian	93
Mircea Rusu - Professor and international rugby player	
Dan Dr ghiciu	95
Tribute to Dr. Flora Orosz Katalin	
Baloga Istvan	97
The annual cross-country skiing competitions	
with students from underprivileged backgrounds in Cluj County	100
Crina Laura Ionescu, Cristian I otor	100
"Gheorghe Moceanu" Symposium (10)	104
Crina Laura Ionescu, Cristian Potor	104
RECENT PUBLICATIONS	
Book reviews	
Tudor O. Bompa and Sorin Sarandan (Authors). Training and Conditioning Young Athletes. 2 nd Edition	
Gheorghe Dumitru	106
FOR THE ATTENTION OF CONTRIBUTORS	
The editors	108

ORIGINAL STUDIES

Modif cations in plantar pressure in overground assisted gait training

Doina Ioana Badea¹, Ileana Ciobanu², Roxana Popa³, Petre Lucian Seiciu⁴, Mihai Berteanu^{1,2}

¹ Carol Davila University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Bucharest, Romania

² Elias University Emergency Hospital, Bucharest, Romania

³ GFT IT Consulting, S.L.U. Sant Cugat del Vallès, Spain

⁴ Department of Machine Elements and Tribology, Politehnica University of Bucharest, Romania

Abstract

Background. In recent years, gait rehabilitation research has focused on developing systems for central neurological diseases af ecting the gait patterns of patients. However, most systems lack pelvis mechanisms that can control the rotational movements of the pelvis. RELIVE overground gait rehabilitation is a system designed to control obliquity.

Aims. This study investigates how the alternator - the RELIVE's subsystem that controls translational and rotational movement of the pelvis – inf uences gait in healthy subjects and is part of a more complex research.

Methods. The study took place in 2021 in the Elias Emergency University Hospital and 15 healthy subjects participated. We used in-shoe sensors from Tekscan, for gathering data regarding plantar pressure distribution, during various gait sessions with the RELIVE system. The gait sessions included walking with hands alongside the body, with the alternator turned on or of and with different degrees of body weight support. The gathered data was statistically analyzed with IBM SPSS Statistics v28 tool.

Results. When the alternator was turned on, the values of average plantar pressure decreased during the sessions characterized by walking hands free with the same percentage of body weight support. Statistically signif cant dif erences (p-value<0.05) were recorded comparing the gait sessions at 0 and 20% body weight of oad. At 10% body weight of oad, the dif erences were not statistically signif cant.

Conclusions. The results showed that the alternator subsystem might be able to of oad the participant's weight to some extent. More investigations should be considered in the following studies, including more comparisons between other gait sessions.

Keywords: plantar pressure, gait rehabilitation, overground system, pelvic mechanism.

Introduction

Despite the signif cant progress in the prevention and treatment, stroke is still the second-leading cause of death and the third-leading cause of combined death and disability worldwide (Feigin et al., 2022). Conventional physiotherapy has limited success in recovering the loss of physical mobility for neurological patients. This is why, in recent years, a subject of interest is represented by novel therapy methods in gait rehabilitation, which imply using new technological solutions (Ye et al., 2014). Trunk and pelvis movements play an important role in achieving natural gait patterns. However, gait rehabilitation systems lack an ef cient pelvis mechanism, which can provide multiple degrees-of-freedom to control all six movements of the pelvis (Badea et al., 2021a).

In this context, the use of kinetic measurement systems has increased in the past years (Mann et al., 2016). Plantar pressure distribution is an important measure in the diagnosis of lower limb and gait conditions (Hessert et al., 2005) and it is also used for research purposes. Systems that record plantar pressure are platforms, plantar mats and in-shoe insoles. Platforms are limited to indoor measurement and although plantar mats have a large number of sensors for high accuracy measurements, they

Received: 2023, April 3; Accepted for publication: 2023, April 15

Address for correspondence: Carol Davila University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Dionisie Lupu Str. No. 37, 2nd Distr. PC 020021, Bucharest, Romania

E-mail: dr.doina.badea@gmail.com

https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.54

Copyright © 2010 by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing

Corresponding author: Doina Ioana Badea; dr.doina.badea@gmail.com

cannot be used for recording in various conditions, such as when using stairs (Ostaszewski et al., 2020). Another disadvantage of platform systems and mats concerns the sensors that get activated during walking, because they change with every step (Wafai et al., 2015).

By comparison, in-shoe insoles are more f exible, their main drawback being their fragility because they need to be very thin (Ostaszewski et al., 2020). These systems use the same sensors to measure the forces and pressures between the foot and the inside of the shoe. The main advantage of these systems is the possibility to record, average and analyze multi-steps within the same object or mask (Rosenbaum & Becker, 1997).

One of the most used in-shoe systems is F-Scan (by Tekscan, USA), which of ers data acquisition straightaway with high resolution (Palaya et al., 2022; Woodburn & Helliwell, 1996).

RELIVE is an overground gait training system, which provides active movements for the pelvis. It was designed for rehabilitation in case of central neurological diseases, which af ect the gait patterns of patients. The system has been studied intensively in the past years (Badea et al., 2021b; Seiciu et al., 2016; Ciobanu, 2016).

Hypothesis

RELIVE system has a subsystem for body weight support (BWS) and for vertical alternative oscillation of the pelvic girdle (or "alternator"). The alternator provides translational movement, as well as rotational (obliquity) of the pelvis during gait.

In this study we investigated how walking with hands alongside the body, with the alternator turned on, inf uences the average plantar pressure values.

Material and methods

Research protocol

a) Period and place of the research

The present study is part of a more complex research which investigates RELIVE system, some other experiments being previously published (Badea et al., 2022; Badea et al., 2021b). The research has the approval of the Ethics Committee of Elias Emergency University Hospital (6364/13.09.2021) and took place in the Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation Department, in 2021. The participants were enrolled after signing a consent form.

b) Subjects and groups

The study included 15 healthy, able-bodied subjects, both male and female, with no history of foot pain.

c) Applied tests

From the 16 possible gait sessions described in Table I, we have investigated only 6 sessions (C, E, G, I, K and M) having all the same characteristic: walking with hands free, alongside the body. Each participant had to walk three times during each gait session, summing a total of 18 walks.

	Table I. Gait sessions.
Gait sessions	Characteristics
А	Self-selected speed, without RELIVE
В	RELIVE speed, without RELIVE
С	Hands free, with RELIVE
D	Hands on handrail, with RELIVE
Е	With alternator, hands free, with RELIVE
F	With alternator, hands on handrail, with RELIVE
G	With 10 % BWS, hands free, with RELIVE
Н	With 10 % BWS, hands on handrail, with RELIVE
Ι	With 10 % BWS, with alternator, hands free, with RELIVE
J	With 10 $\%$ BWS, with alternator, hands on handrail, with RELIVE
Κ	With 20 % BWS, hands free, with RELIVE
L	With 20 % BWS, hands on handrail, with RELIVE
Μ	With 20% BWS, with alternator, hands free, with RELIVE
Ν	With 20% BWS, with alternator, hands on handrail, with RELIVE
0	RELIVE speed out of RELIVE

P Self-selected speed, out of RELIVE

Legend: BWS=body weight support

Plantar pressure data was collected during each walk, with F-scan from Tekscan (research software version).

In order to acquire the data needed for this study, we applied the peak/stance average function and obtained the average distribution of pressure values for each foot, during each walk. In order to analyze only complete stance phases, we deleted the f rst and the last recorded step. This way we eliminated the inaccuracies mentioned in previous studies, which occur during initiation and termination of gait (Patrick & Donovan, 2018).

In the end, we obtained the average distribution of pressure values for each foot, during each selected gait session C, E, G, I, K and M, by averaging the pressure values for the three walks within the same gait session.

d) Statistical processing

IBM SPSS Statistics v28 tool was used for statistical analysis. To verify that a variable is normally distributed, the Shapiro-Wilk test was used (given that we have less than 2000 records), with a p-value signif cance threshold of 0.05 (interpretation: if the p-value is above 0.05, then the data are considered as normally distributed). When one of the two variables compared was non-normally distributed, the corresponding non-parametric test was used.

Results

Table II shows the average plantar pressure obtained following the procedure described above, during sessions C and E.

We present below the results of the comparison of average plantar pressures between the two sessions, for each participant and the corresponding statistical signif cance.

	Sea	ssion C vs. S	Table II. Session E.
Participant	Session C	Session E	p-value
Participant #1	98.7292	98.7917	0.971
Participant #2	102.0625	100.625	0.526
Participant #3	98.5625	96.375	0.623
Participant #4	101.375	99.7708	0.525
Participant #5	104.1667	95.8333	0.249
Participant #6	114.4375	93.5625	< 0.001
Participant #7	107.6042	98.8958	0.057
Participant #8	112.5833	96.75	0.011
Participant #9	102.9583	97.7083	0.114
Participant #10	115.0208	93.7708	< 0.001
Participant #11	106.2292	96.7917	0.047
Participant #12	114.5833	93.2083	< 0.001
Participant #13	123.7708	102.9583	< 0.001
Participant #14	114.6875	93.0208	< 0.001
Participant #15	104.0208	85.2917	< 0.001

Participant #1: From an average value of 98.7292 for Session C to an average value of 98.7917 for session E, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.971. Participant #2: From an average value of 102.0625 for Session C to an average value of 100.625 for session E, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.526. Participant #3: From an average value of 98.5625 for Session C to an average value of 96.375 for session E, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.623. Participant #4: From an average value of 101.375 for Session C to an average value of 99.7708 for session E, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.525. Participant #5: From an average value of 104.1667 for Session C to an average value of 95.8333 for session E, the dif erence is not considered statistically significant: p-value = 0.249. Participant #6: From an average value of 114.4375 for Session C to an average value of 93.5625 for session E, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #7: From an average value of 107.6042 for Session C to an average value of 98.8958 for session E, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.057. Participant #8: From an average value of 112.5833 for Session C to an average value of 96.75 for session E, the difference is considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.011. Participant #9: From an average value of 102.9583 for Session C to an average value of 97.7083 for session E, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.114. Participant #10: From an average value of 115.0208 for Session C to an average value of 93.7708 for session E, the difference is considered statistically significant: p-value <0.001. Participant #11: From an average value of 106.2292 for Session C to an average value of 96.7917 for session E, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.047. Participant #12: From an average value of 114.5833 for Session C to an average value of 93.2083 for session E, the difference is considered statistically significant: p-value <0.001. Participant #13: From an average value of 123.7708 for Session C to an average value of 102.9583 for session E, the difference is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #14: From an average value of 114.6875 for Session C to an average value of 93.0208 for session E, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #15: From an average value of 104.0208 for Session C to an average value of 85.2917 for session E, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001.

In Table III are presented the average plantar pressures obtained following the procedure described above, during sessions G and I.

	Table	ш
Session G v	s. Sessio	n I

Participant	Session G	Session I	p-value
Participant #1	85.7083	80.6042	0.112
Participant #2	80.2708	75.6042	0.369
Participant #3	80.4792	77.8333	0.528
Participant #4	85.1875	73.6667	0.012
Participant #5	73.0625	71.1875	0.841
Participant #6	90.3125	71.0625	< 0.001
Participant #7	87.1875	74.125	0.005
Participant #8	86.1875	74.6667	0.014
Participant #9	71.0417	72.6458	0.46
Participant #10	75.1875	71.4792	0.666
Participant #11	86.4375	75.3958	0.03
Participant #12	77.375	72.7292	0.57
Participant #13	84.7083	73.1042	0.041
Participant #14	90.5	76.2292	0.001
Participant #15	67.1458	74.8958	0.074

Below are the results of the comparison of average plantar pressures between the two sessions, for each participant and its statistical signif cance:

Participant #1: From an average value of 85.7083 for Session G to an average value of 80.6042 for session I, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.112. Participant #2: From an average value of 80.2708 for Session G to an average value of 75.6042 for session I, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.369. Participant #3: From an average value of 80.4792 for Session G to an average value of 77.8333 for session I, the difference is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.528. Participant #4: From an average value of 85.1875 for Session G to an average value of 73.6667 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.012. Participant #5: From an average value of 73.0625 for Session G to an average value of 71.1875 for session I, the dif erence is not considered statistically significant: p-value = 0.841. Participant #6: From an average value of 90.3125 for Session G to an average value of 71.0625 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #7: From an average value of 87.1875 for Session G to an average value of 74.125 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.005. Participant #8: From an average value of 86.1875 for Session G to an average value of 74.6667 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.014. Participant #9: From an average value of 71.0417 for Session G to an average value of 72.6458 for session I, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.46. Participant #10: From an average value of 75.1875 for Session G to an average value of 71.4792

for session I, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.666. Participant #11: From an average value of 86.4375 for Session G to an average value of 75.3958 for session I, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.03. Participant #12: From an average value of 77.3750 for Session G to an average value of 72.7292 for session I, the dif erence is not considered statistically significant: p-value = 0.570. Participant #13: From an average value of 84.7083 for Session G to an average value of 73.1042 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.041. Participant #14: From an average value of 90.5000 for Session G to an average value of 76.2292 for session I, the difference is considered statistically significant: p-value = 0.001. Participant #15: From an average value of 67.1458 for Session G to an average value of 74.8958 for session I, the difference is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.074.

Table IV shows the average plantar pressures obtained following the same procedure, during sessions K and M.

	Ses	sion K vs. S	ession M.
Participant	Session K	Session M	p-value
Participant #1	66.6042	51.5625	< 0.001
Participant #2	67.625	53.1458	< 0.001
Participant #3	53.18421	50.0208	0.015
Participant #4	68.6042	53.5	0.002
Participant #5	60.4375	53.0417	0.126
Participant #6	65.1667	56.125	0.062
Participant #7	62.8333	55.5	0.24
Participant #8	64.8958	56.9792	0.035
Participant #9	61.375	52.625	0.359
Participant #10	70.75	53.3333	0.001
Participant #11	68.6458	54.6875	0.003
Participant #12	72.25	56.0417	0.002
Participant #13	61	51.25	0.003
Participant #14	70.5208	53.4792	< 0.001
Participant #15	61.2083	52.9583	0.607

T. I.I. TX7

Below are the results of the comparison of average plantar pressures the two sessions, for each participant and its statistical signif cance:

Participant #1: From an average value of 66.6042 for Session K to an average value of 51.5625 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #2: From an average value of 67.625 for Session K to an average value of 53.1458 for session M, the difference is considered statistically significant: p-value <0.001. Participant #3: From an average value of 53.18421 for Session K to an average value of 50.0208 for session M, the difference is considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.015. Participant #4: From an average value of 68.6042 for Session K to an average value of 53.5 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically significant: p-value = 0.002. Participant #5: From an average value of 60.4375 for Session K to an average value of 53.0417 for session M, the dif erence is not considered statistically significant: p-value = 0.126. Participant #6: From an average value of 65.1667 for Session K to an average value of 56.125 for session M, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.062. Participant #7: From an average value of 62.8333 for Session K to an average value of 55.5 for session M, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.24. Participant #8: From an average value of 64.8958 for Session K to an average value of 56.9792 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.035. Participant #9: From an average value of 61.375 for Session K to an average value of 52.625 for session M, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.359. Participant #10: From an average value of 70.7500 for Session K to an average value of 53.3333 for session M, the diference is considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.001. Participant #11: From an average value of 68.6458 for Session K to an average value of 54.6875 for session M, the diference is considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.003. Participant #12: From an average value of 72.2500 for Session K to an average value of 56.0417 for session M, the diference is considered statistically significant: p-value = 0.002. Participant #13: From an average value of 61.0000 for Session K to an average value of 51.2500 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value = 0.003. Participant #14: From an average value of 70.5208

			Table	۷.
Session E vs.	Session	I vs.	Session	M.

Participant	Session E	Session I	Session M	p-value for E vs. I	p-value for E vs. M	p-value for I vs. M
Participant #1	98.7917	80.6042	51.5625	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #2	100.625	75.6042	53.1458	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #3	96.375	77.8333	50.0208	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #4	99.7708	73.6667	53.5	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #5	95.8333	71.1875	53.0417	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #6	93.5625	71.0625	56.125	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #7	98.8958	74.125	55.5	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #8	96.75	74.6667	56.9792	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #9	97.7083	72.6458	52.625	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #10	93.7708	71.4792	53.3333	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #11	96.7917	75.3958	54.6875	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #12	93.2083	72.7292	56.0417	< 0.002	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #13	102.9583	73.1042	51.25	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #14	93.0208	76.2292	53.4792	0.024	< 0.001	< 0.001
Participant #15	85.2917	74.8958	52.9583	0.133	< 0.001	< 0.001

for Session K to an average value of 53.4792 for session M, the difference is considered statistically significant: p-value <0.001. Participant #15: From an average value of 61.2083 for Session K to an average value of 52.9583 for session M, the difference is not considered statistically significant: p-value = 0.607.

Lastly, the average plantar pressure of the participants during Sessions E, I and M have been compared (Table V).

Firstly, the result of the comparison between the values for Session E and I is presented:

Participant #1: From an average value of 98.7917 for Session E to an average value of 80.6042 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #2: From an average value of 100.625 for Session E to an average value of 75.6042 for session I, the difference is considered statistically significant: p-value <0.001. Participant #3: From an average value of 96.375 for Session E to an average value of 77.8333 for session I, the difference is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Involving free hands and no BWS Participant #4: From an average value of 99.7708 for Session E to an average value of 73.6667 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #5: From an average value of 95.8333 for Session E to an average value of 71.1875 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #6: From an average value of 93.5625 for Session E to an average value of 71.0625 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #7: From an average value of 98.8958 for Session E to an average value of 74.125 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #8: From an average value of 96.75 for Session E to an average value of 74.6667 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #9: From an average value of 97.7083 for Session E to an average value of 72.6458 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #10: From an average value of 93.7708 for Session E to an average value of 71.4792 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #10: From an average value of 96.7917 for Session E to an average value of 73.3958 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #11: From an average value of 96.7917 for Session E to an average value of 73.3958 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #12: From an average value of 93.2083 for Session E to an average value of 72.7292 for session I, the difference is considered statistically significant: p-value = 0.002. Participant #13: From an average value of 102.9583 for Session E to an average value of 73.1042 for session I, the difference is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #14: From an average value of 93.0208 for Session E to an average value of 76.2292 for session I, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: : p-value = 0.024. Participant #15: From an average value of 85.2917 for Session E to an average value of 74.8958 for session I, the dif erence is not considered statistically signif cant: : p-value = 0.133.

Next, the values for session I and M are compared and

the results are as follows:

Participant #1: From an average value of 80.6042 for Session I to an average value of 51.5625 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #2: From an average value of 75.6042 for Session I to an average value of 53.1458 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #3: From an average value of 77.8333 for Session I to an average value of 50.0208 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #4: From an average value of 73.6667 for Session I to an average value of 53.5 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #5: From an average value of 71.1875 for Session I to an average value of 53.0417 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #6: From an average value of 71.0625 for Session I to an average value of 56.125 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #7: From an average value of 74.125 for Session I to an average value of 55.5 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #8: From an average value of 74.6667 for Session I to an average value of 56.9792 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #9: From an average value of 72.6458 for Session I to an average value of 52.625 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #10: From an average value of 71.4792 for Session I to an average value of 53.333 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #11: From an average value of 75.3958 for Session I to an average value of 54.6875 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #12: From an average value of 72.7292 for Session I to an average value of 56.0417 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #13: From an average value of 73.1042 for Session I to an average value of 51.2500 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #14: From an average value of 76.2292 for Session I to an average value of 53.4792 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #15: From an average value of 74.8958 for Session I to an average value of 52.9583 for session M, the difference is considered statistically significant: p-value < 0.001.

Finally, the result of the comparison between the values for sessions E and M is presented:

Participant #1: From an average value of 98.7917 for Session E to an average value of 51.5625 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #2: From an average value of 100.625 for Session E to an average value of 53.1458 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #3: From an average value of 96.375 for Session E to an average value of 50.0208 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #4: From an average value of 99.7708 for Session E to an average value of 53.5 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value

<0.001. Participant #5: From an average value of 95.8333 for Session E to an average value of 53.0417 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #6: From an average value of 93.5625 for Session E to an average value of 56.125 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #7: From an average value of 98.8958 for Session E to an average value of 55.5 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #8: From an average value of 96.75 for Session E to an average value of 56.9792 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #9: From an average value of 97.7083 for Session E to an average value of 52.625 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #10: From an average value of 93.7708 for Session E to an average value of 53.333 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #11: From an average value of 96.7917 for Session E to an average value of 54.6875 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #12: From an average value of 93.2083 for Session E to an average value of 56.0417 for session M, the difference is considered statistically significant: p-value <0.001. Participant #13: From an average value of 102.9583 for Session E to an average value of 51.2500 for session M, the difference is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #14: From an average value of 93.0208 for Session E to an average value of 53.4792 for session M, the diference is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001. Participant #15: From an average value of 85.2917 for Session E to an average value of 52.9583 for session M, the dif erence is considered statistically signif cant: p-value <0.001.

Discussion

We compared all the gait sessions with RELIVE system that implied walking with hands free, alongside the body, with and without the alternator tuned on, at 0%, 10% and 20% body weight of oad, corresponding to Sessions C, G, K, E, I, M in Table I.

When comparing Session C to Session E, for 9 out of 15 participants, statistically signif cant differences (p-value<0.05) were recorded regarding plantar pressure. When walking hands free, without any BWS and without the alternator turned on, the average pressure was higher than when walking hands free, without any BWS and with the alternator turned on. This result suggests that the alternator has an infuence on the participant's body weight, being able to of oad it to some degree.

When comparing Session G to Session I, for 7 out of 15 participants, statistically signif cant differences (p-value<0.05) were recorded regarding plantar pressure. For one participant the recorded difference was close to 0.05, but slightly higher (p=0.074) and it is not considered statistically signif cant. In this case, we cannot say that there are statistically signif cant differences in plantar pressure when walking hands free, with 10% BWS and without the alternator turned on versus walking hands free, with 10% BWS and with the alternator turned on. More participants are required in order to clearly determine if a 10% BWS inf uences the dif erences between sessions.

When comparing Session K to Session M, statistically signif cant dif erences (p-value<0.05) were recorded regarding plantar pressure for 10 out of 15 participants. When walking hands free, with 20% BWS and without the alternator turned on, the average pressure was higher than when walking hands free, with 20% BWS and with the alternator turned on. The result of the comparison between Session K and Session M seconds the result of the f rst comparison, between Session C and Session E, emphasizing the fact that the alternator has inf uence on the participant's body weight.

When comparing Session E to Session I and Session M, the recorded dif erence was not statistically signif cant between Session E and I for only one participant. For the rest of the participants the dif erence between all sessions was statistically signif cant. This result implies that the BWS subsystem of oads ef ciently the body weight of the participants, resulting in lower plantar pressure with each percentage of of oad. Also, the alternator doesn't interfere, by reducing the of oading.

This study revealed that the alternator subsystem may play an important role in controlling the of oad of the participant's weight. Thus, it has been emphasized that, when the alternator is turn on, the plantar pressure values have decreased during the sessions carried out with the RELIVE system in hands free condition, with the same percentage of BWS. This f nding might be due to the fact that the alternator is part of the BWS subsystem. Another possible explanation is that the double support period is shortened, as many participants complained that they didn't have enough time to shift their center of gravity from one side to the other. Also, walking with hands alongside the body with the alternator turned on produces instability, the center of gravity often falling outside the base of support, which might reduce the average plantar pressure values.

Conclusions

1. The alternator subsystem might be able to of oad the participant's weight to some extent. Plantar pressure values decrease during the sessions with the same percentage of BWS, when the alternator is turned on.

2. Other comparisons should be considered before stating a clear conclusion. It should be studied if and how walking with hands on the handrail dif ers from walking with hands alongside the body, with and without the alternator turned on, with dif erent percentages of of oad.

Conf icts of interest

Nothing to declare.

Acknowledgement

This work was supported by a grant of the Romanian National Authority for Scientif c Research, CNDI–UEFISCDI PN-II-PT-PCCA-2011-3.2-0053, project number 190/2012 and is part of the f rst author's PhD (doctoral) thesis, research which is in progress at Carol Davila University of Medicine and Pharmacy in Bucharest.

References

- Badea DI, Ciobanu I, Iliescu A, Paduraru GI, Alexe MA, Prisecaru DA, Seiciu PL, Berteanu M. Changes in Plantar Pressure Distribution Induced by RELIVE Overground Gait Rehabilitation System. 2022 E-Health Bioeng. Conf. EHB. 2022;1-4. doi:10.1109/EHB55594.2022.9991432.
- Badea DI, Ciobanu I, Iliescu A, Paduraru GI, Stoica CR, Alexe MA, Prisecaru DA, Seiciu PL, Berteanu M. Changes in Pelvic Biomechanics Induced by RELIVE Overground Gait Rehabilitation System. 2021 Int. Conf. E-Health Bioeng. EHB. 2021b;1-4. doi:10.1109/EHB52898.2021.9657647.
- Badea DI, Ciobanu I, Seiciu PL, Berteanu M. Pelvis mobility control solutions for gait rehabilitation systems: a review.
 Health Sports & Rehabil Med. 2021a;22(1):26-35.
 DOI:10.26659/pm3.2021.22.1.26.
- Ciobanu I. Sistem mecatronic complex de reabilitarea mersului la pacien ii cu afec iuni neurologice dizabilitante. Teza de doctorat. UMF "Carol Davila" Bucure ti. 2016, 59-152.
- Feigin VL, Brainin M, Norrving B, Martins S, Sacco RL, Hacke W, Fisher M, Pandian J, Lindsay P. World Stroke Organization (WSO): Global Stroke Fact Sheet 2022. Int J Stroke. 2022;17(1):18-29. doi:10.1177/17474930211065917.
- Hessert MJ, Vyas M, Leach J, Hu K, Lipsitz LA, Novak V. Foot pressure distribution during walking in young and old adults. BMC Geriatr. 2005;5:8. doi:10.1186/1471-2318-5-8.
- Mann R, Malisoux L, Urhausen A, Meijer K, Theisen D. Plantar pressure measurements and running-related injury: A systematic review of methods and possible associations. Gait Posture. 2016;47:1-9. doi:10.1016/j.gaitpost.2016.03.016.
- Ostaszewski M, Pauk J, Lesniewski K. A portable plantar pressure system: Specif cations, design, and preliminary results.

Technol Health Care. 2020;28(5):553-560. doi:10.3233/ THC-208001.

- Palaya J, MacKenzie C, Pearson S, Murray L, Katsanos C. Assessment of in-shoe pressure: Development of a clinical user guide based on a DELPHI-derived consensus. Foot (Edinb). 2022;51:101892. doi:10.1016/j.foot.2021.101892.
- Patrick K, Donovan L. Test-retest reliability of the Tekscan® F-Scan® 7 in-shoe plantar pressure system during treadmill walking in healthy recreationally active individuals. Sports Biomech 2018;17(1):83-97. doi:10.1080/14763141.2017.13 55010.
- Rosenbaum D, Becker H-P. Plantar pressure distribution measurements. Technical background and clinical applications. Foot Ankle Surg. 1997;3(1):1-14. doi:10.1046/ j.1460-9584.1997.00043.x.
- Seiciu PL, Popescu AM, Ciobanu I, Iliescu AN, Berteanu M. Hip vertical movement mechatronic system for gait rehabilitation. Proceed Ro Acad. Series A. Publ House Ro Acad. 2016;17(3):253-258. https://acad.ro/sectii2002/proceedings/ doc2016-3/09-%20Seiciu.pdf.
- Wafai L, Zayegh A, Woulfe J, Aziz SM, Begg R. Identif cation of Foot Pathologies Based on Plantar Pressure Asymmetry. Sensors. 2015;15(8):20392-20408. doi:10.3390/s150820392.
- Woodburn J, Helliwell P. Observations on the F-Scan in-shoe pressure measuring system. Clin Biomech. 1996;11(5):301-304. doi:10.1016/0268-0033(95)00071-2.
- Ye J, Nakashima Y, Zhang B, Kobayashi Y, Fujie MG. Functional electrical stimulation based on a pelvis support robot for gait rehabilitation of hemiplegic patients after stroke. Annu Int Conf IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc. 2014; 2014:3098-3101. doi:10.1109/EMBC.2014.6944278.

Neuromotor rehabilitation of the child with infantile cerebral palsy - spastic paraparesis

Viorica Simona Sturza (Mclaughlin)¹, Nicolae Neagu¹, Cristina Vere¹, Ioan Sabin Sopa², Roxana Mihaela Munteanu¹, Dan Alexandru Szabo¹

¹ George Emil Palade University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science, and Technology, Târgu Mure, Romania ² Lucian Blaga University, Sibiu, Romania

Abstract

Background. The development of the nervous system is a long-term and very complex process; at birth, the cerebral hemispheres are well outlined, and the maturation process continues at an accelerated rate. In cerebral palsy, there is damage or lack of development in one or more brain areas. The term "cerebral palsy" has been around for over a century.

Aims. Through this research, we wanted to highlight the importance and effectiveness of physical therapy in recovering children with cerebral palsy. An effective recovery program is adapted, specific and individualised to the needs of each child.

Methods. The research was conducted within the *Maria Beatrice Socio-Medical Complex* in Alba Iulia. It is a daycare center for recovering disabled children, especially those diagnosed with infantile cerebral palsy. This was comparative, prospective and interventional and took place over six months between 10.01.2022-10.06.2022. In the implemented study, 20 subjects participated; they were selected based on some inclusion criteria, namely: to be aged between 5 and 12 years, to be classif ed in GMFCS stage I or II, and not to present comorbidities such as hydrocephalus, epilepsy, hip dysplasia, or surgery that involved joint replacements in the lower limbs and spine surgery. The subjects in the experimental group benef ted in addition to the control group from 16 minutes of exercises using the Galileo Board at each physical therapy session. The subjects were divided into two equal groups/groups, namely: group 1, the experimental group consisting of 5 girls and 5 boys aged between 6 and 11 years, classif ed as GMFCS stages I and II, and group 2, the control group, which also consists of 5 girls and 5 boys between the ages of 5 and 13 and placed in GMFCS stages I and II.

Results. The highlighted percentage results of this study conf rm the importance and effectiveness of physical therapy in the recovery of a child with infantile cerebral palsy spastic paraparesis. After the f nal assessment, itwas observed that each child evidenced an increase in gross motor function.

Conclusions. This study again conf rms the importance of physical therapy in recovering a child with a cerebral motor disability and spastic paraparesis. In collaboration with other supportive therapies, physical therapy contributes to independence and allows the child to enjoy a high quality of life.

Keywords: cerebral palsy, physical therapy, recovery programs, motor disability, quality of life.

Introduction

Pediatric neurorehabilitation aims to restore patients with the highest level of independence possible (Moll & Cott, 2013). Depending on the type and degree of their disability, therapies designed to increase children's independence require them to actively work on their restrictions and push their physical limits for weeks, months, or even years. Active participation, persistence, and attention to the treatment program are essential for the success of these therapies, which include many motor learning concepts (Maier et al., 2019). Unfortunately, it is tough for youngsters to preserve these characteristics throughout a long rehabilitation stay (Ammann-Reif er et al., 2022).

The development of the nervous system is a long-term and very complex process; at birth, the cerebral hemispheres are well outlined, and the maturation process continues at an accelerated rate. Thus, specif c to human ontogenesis, the maturation of neurological functions ends around the age of 10, and for mental functions around the age of 14-16. Stimuli from the external environment inf uence the entire maturation process. The brain controls everything

Received: 2023, March 5; Accepted for publication: 2023, March 16

Address for correspondence: George Emil Palade University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science, and Technology, Târgu Mure, Gheorghe Marinescu Str. No. 38, 540139, Romania

E-mail: dan-alexandru.szabo@umfst.ro

Corresponding author: Dan Alexandru Szabo; dan-alexandru.szabo@umfst.ro

https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.61

Copyright © 2010 by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing

we do and feel physically and emotionally (Rakic, 2002).

Cerebral palsy (CP) is a cluster of lifelong abnormalities of movement and posture development caused by nonprogressive disruptions in the growing fetus or newborn brain (Rosenbaum et al., 2007). Current magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) research shows frequent abnormalities, including periventricular white matter lesions, localized ischemic/hemorrhagic lesions, widespread encephalopathy, basal ganglia damage, and brain deformities (Robinson et al., 2009). The prevalence of CP is between 2 and 3 per 1000 live births. Depending on the risk variables, these numbers change for specif c patient groups (Van Naarden Braun et al., 2016; Europe SoCPi, 2000; Chen, 2022).

Cerebral Palsy (CP)/Cerebral Motor Palsy (CMP) has been defined as "a group of persistent developmental disorders of movement and posture, causing limitation of activity that is attributable to non-progressive disorders arising in the fetal brain or the brain in development course. The motor disorder of cerebral palsy is often accompanied by disturbances in sensation, perception, cognition, communication, and behavior, through epilepsy and secondary musculoskeletal problems" (Fowler, 2011). Before recent studies, it was believed that the lack of oxygen at birth is the cause of cerebral palsy; however, it is now clear that several additional reasons and risk factors contribute to the development of cerebral palsy. It is currently thought that cerebral palsy is caused by a sequence of developmental events that result in brain damage (Sadowska et al., 2020; Ruiz Brunner & Cuestas, 2019; Novak et al., 2017; Parikh et al., 2019; Paul et al., 2022).

In cerebral palsy, there is damage or lack of development in one or more brain areas. The term "cerebral palsy" has been around for over a century. Similar movement disorders continued to be referred to as "Little's disease" until 1889, when William Osler, a Canadian physician, suggested using the term "cerebral palsy". In his monograph, Cerebral Palsies in Children, Oshler noted the link between dif cult labour and brain damage in children (Kozyavkin et al., 2009). Clinical manifestations of cerebral palsy can vary from negligible impairment to apparent impairment. The severity of the disease is related to the nature, level and location of the lesions in the brain. Early manifestations are often visible soon after the child is born, while unmistakable signs of cerebral palsy appear in childhood.

In special literature, we also f nd that cerebral palsy is a term that describes a group of permanent motor function disorders (of movement and posture) often accompanied by proprioceptive disorders, speech, and hearing, determined by non-progressive abnormalities of a developing or immature brain. Starting from the def nition of cerebral palsy, we can realize that this disorder is very complex, and the impact it has on them varies widely. There may be cases with patients who cannot mobilize independently, cannot communicate verbally and emotionally, and may have socalled "co-occurring conditions", for example, epilepsy, autism spectrum disorders, and sialorrhea. There may be cases with patients who have only slight impairment of motor control (a neuro-motor delay) and a delay in cognitive development, which denotes the fact that each patient needs an individual Rehabilitation plan precisely

because each individual is dif erent and has dif erent needs (Christine et al., 2007).

Cerebral palsy is classified topographically and neurologically as follows:

- from a topographical point of view: hemiplegia (spasticity of one part of the body), diplegia (the whole body is af ected, but the lower limbs are more af ected than the upper ones), tetraplegia (the whole body is involved, and the impairment is at the level of all four limbs) (C ciulan & Stanca, 2011).

- from a neurological point of view: cerebral palsy spastic form, ataxic form, hypotonic (atonic) form, mixed form, dyskinetic/athetotic form.

Disability is a delicate situation globally and is increasingly common; for example, over 15% of the population in Europe is disabled, of which 150 million are children aged between 0 and 18 (Spinei, 2016).

Cerebral palsy is a neuromotor disorder that af ects thousands of children each year; precisely 1 in 323 children are diagnosed with this condition, and it is known as the most common neuromotor disability of childhood (Fowler, 2011).

Infantile cerebral palsy is much higher in newborns with low birth weight, <1500g, especially those born prematurely, with gestational ages below 28 weeks (Oskoui et al., 2013).

In children with spastic paraparesis (some authors describe it as being synonymous with the mild form of spastic diplegia), there are signs of classic spasticity in the lower limbs by adduction of the thighs (with shear), leg in "varus-equine" with internal rotation, hyperref ectivity osteo-tendinosus, genu-f exed/genurecurvatum, lumbar kyphosis (caused by the shortening of the hamstrings), consecutive tilting of the pelvis, Babinski sign present, and the primitive ref exes disappear more dif cult (3–5 years), clonus (C ciulan & Stanca, 2011).

The degree of independence of the child with cerebral palsy is classif ed using the Gross Motor Function Classif cation System—GMFCS (Gross Motor Function Classif cation System). This system assesses and observes active movements, maintaining specif c postures (e.g., trunk and head control) and walking. It was developed in Canada, by the Children's Disability Research Centre, more precisely at the Institute of Applied Health Sciences, McMaster University, in 1997. It comprises 5 levels according to dif erences, and the degree of independence is aimed at the child's motor skills in daily activities (C ciulan & Stanca, 2011).

The diagnosis of cerebral palsy is similar to that of other neurological diseases; based on the clinical data, the diagnosis is established, what kind of neurological syndrome it is, then the topographical diagnosis follows, where the lesion is, and f nally, the etiological diagnosis, the reason for the lesion (Oskoui et al., 2013).

The importance of the interdisciplinary team

The interdisciplinary team is prompted by the need to increase the quality of life, increase independence, and help af ected children and their families. This multidisciplinary team is a group of people who work together with a common goal and, through collective ef ort, can achieve the proposed objectives. This interdisciplinary team includes a pediatrician, family doctor, neuro-psychiatrist, neurologist, physiotherapist, occupational therapist, psychologist, and speech therapist. Each has a role in the child's rehabilitation, and there must always be good collaboration and communication between all team members. This team must be as f exible as possible to adapt to the child's needs and be able to cope with the situation. Both therapists and parents contribute to the care program of the child with cerebral palsy; in other words, teamwork is the only way to achieve the most effective, complex, and correct rehabilitation of the child with neuro-motor disabilities (Bower, 2009; C ciulan & Stanca, 2011).

Through this research, we wanted to highlight the importance and ef ectiveness of physical therapy in recovering children with cerebral palsy. An ef ective rehabilitation program is adapted, specif c, and individualized to the needs of each child. In this way, it is possible to increase independence and improve the quality of his life. The family and an interdisciplinary team are essential factors that infuence the motor and cognitive rehabilitation of the child.

Hypothesis

In this research, we started from the premise that an individualized Rehabilitation program, consisting of kinetic exercises applied to children with infantile cerebral palsy, can signif cantly contribute to them obtaining new coordinative acquisitions and development, especially from a motor point of view. Therefore, the hypothesis that we propose for the study is the following: *the individual kinetic program will generate new acquisitions and improvements of motor skills, the correction of independent movement in orthostatic position, the increase of the degree of ADL type independence, against the background of personal evolution, generally optimized.*

Material and methods

Research protocol

This investigation was overseen according to the Declaration of Helsinki (2013) and approved by the Ethics Committee before the beginning of the study. It also met the ethical standards for Sport and Exercise Science Research. Because the General data protection regulation was enforced starting 25 May 2018 (Regulation (EU) 2016/679), which imposes a single set of rules on the protection of personal data, the tutors of the subjects investigated signed an agreement for recording and using personal data. This agreement was signed in two copies by all tutors. It made possible the use of records of some motor parameters, then using it with a conf dentiality character without using the child's identity.

a) Period and place of the research

The research was conducted within the Maria Beatrice Socio-Medical Complex in Alba Iulia. It is a daycare center for recovering disabled children, especially those diagnosed with infantile cerebral palsy. This was a comparative, prospective and interventional study and took place over six months between 10 January 2022 - 10 June 2022.

b) Subjects and groups

The study was carried out in 20 subjects, selected based

on some inclusion criteria, namely to be aged between 5 and 12 years, to be classif ed in GMFCS stage I or II, and not to present comorbidities such as hydrocephalus, epilepsy, hip dysplasia, or surgery that involved joint replacements in the lower limbs and spine surgery. A physical therapist evaluated and monitored all subjects under the guidance of the coordinating teacher.

The subjects were divided into two equal groups/groups, namely: group 1, the experimental group consisting of 5 girls and f ve boys aged between 6 and 11 years, classif ed as GMFCS stages I and II, and group 2, the control group, which it also consists of 5 girls and 5 boys between the ages of 5 and 13 and placed in GMFCS stages I and II.

The subjects in the experimental group benefited in addition to the control group from 16 minutes of exercises using the Galileo Board at each physical therapy session.

c) Applied tests

In the present study, we used the methods of observation and clinical investigation. With their help, we tried to demonstrate the indispensability of physical therapy in recovering a child with infantile cerebral palsy - spastic paraparesis.

We used the gross motor function measurement sheets (GMFM) as a basis, thus using the results obtained at the initial assessment, respectively, at the f nal evaluation, or we could observe the changes following the recuperative program.

The Gross Motor Function Measure (GMFM) is a standardised observational tool validated and designed to measure changes in the gross motor function of children with cerebral palsy. It includes 88 items divided from A to E (A: supine and prone exercises and rolling; B: sitting exercises; C: crawling and kneeling exercises; D: sitting practices - orthostatic; E: exercises walking, running or jumping).

GMFM is scored from 0 to 3 where 0 = does not initiate, 1 = initiates, 2 = partially performs, and 3 = complete.

Rehabilitation program

The objectives of the recuperative program were: reducing spasticity (muscle relaxation) of the lower limbs on hip f exors, thigh adductors and triceps sural (gastrocnemius); maintaining/increasing joint mobility (all three joints of the lower limbs are targeted, especially the talocrural joint); correction of postural alignment in orthostatic; improving balance in standing and walking, reducing the base of support in the bipedal position, improving balance, coordination and control while walking by strengthening muscle tone; gait correction.

The procedural methodology of the recuperative program: the exercises were explained calmly and patiently, using common words, easily understood by the child so that he understood the requirement and executed the condition as correctly as possible; the exercises were adapted according to the child's age, understanding and motor skills; the activities were periodically changed to avoid monotony and to stimulate the child to carry out the rehabilitation program; the exercises were performed from simple to complex; the Rehabilitation program was executed under the permanent supervision of the physical therapist; the standard Rehabilitation program had a particular order; the proposed exercises were performed in a series of 7–10 repetitions depending on the complexity of the training and the physical capacity of the child; each Rehabilitation session lasted 30 min.

The kinetic Rehabilitation program included the following exercises:

- Muscle relaxation/decontraction exercises (according to Metayer) – performed on: a table, ball, roll or mattress.

- Balance, coordination and control exercises: – performed on the balance board, bench, trellis, roll, bike and various applicative routes.

- The Bobath method was used to inhibit abnormal movements, sensory stimulation and muscle relaxation.

- Exercises for correcting gait and postural alignment in orthostatic: – performed between the parallel bars, on the walking lane and on the trellis.

- Applicative trials of varying complexity to improve balance, coordination and control.

- Elements of Feldenkrais therapy were used for proprioception, perceiving the child's body parts, and laterality.

- Elements of Masgutova therapy are helpful for spatial orientation (various objects of dif erent colors are strategically placed, each time on the same side, and the child must go to them).

- Isometric exercises in various positions.

- Passive and global active stretching.

- Isometric and active exercises on the Galileo board for muscle toning and reducing spasticity.

Galileo board

In body components, muscles are integrated into a complex communication system consisting of the brain, spinal cord and peripheral nervous system; muscles, ligaments and tendons; bones and joints.

This internal communication system generates and manages all movements, postures, and ref exes. It is known that with adequate mechanical stimulation, a muscle can contract and relax several times per second. The so-called stretch ref ex is a natural protective mechanism of the body. The rapid stretching of the muscles triggers the stretch ref ex. If the muscle is stretched for a short time, it retracts; that is, it contracts on its own as an immediate reaction to the stretch. The contraction occurs automatically through the spinal cord and cannot be inf uenced.

The Galileo training platform works as a rocker. It is device-dependent, with an amplitude of +/- 6 mm, an adjustable frequency through which human movement is simulated, and muscle contraction information is activated up to the trunk level. At the same time, improved performance is achieved through intra- and intermuscular coordination. The rocking motion of the Galileo training platform generates the rapid muscle stretch required to trigger the stretch ref ex. Galileo uses the natural process of the stretch ref ex at a set frequency between 12 and 30 times per second, corresponding to frequencies from 5 to 30 Hz. This means, for example, that when you are standing, all the muscles that keep the body and eightpence the stretch ref ex; therefore, they are trained. Repetitive frequencies between 5 and 30 Hz are most effective in exploiting the stretch ref ex.

training; 2-minute break; 2-minute exercise; 2-minute break; 2-minute workout.

After only a few minutes of training with Galileo, the af ected muscles or the entire muscle chain receive hundreds of stimulating impulses to perform.

d) Statistical processing

Descriptive and inferential statistics (median, mean, and standard deviation) are included in statistical analysis. Anderson-Darling Normality Test was used to see how well our data follow a particular distribution. To compare means, the T-student test for unpaired data was applied. The Mann-Whitney test was used to correlate the medians for unpaired data. Minitab (Minitab 20.3, LLC, 2021 (available at: https://www.minitab.com) was used for statistical analysis.

Results

The f rst subject is six years old, male and classif ed as GMFCS stage I. There is a 12% increase in the proposed goal, an improvement in walking and an increase in balance in standing; he climbs and descends the stairs independently and performs the standing jump. The total score is 6% higher (total achievement) (Table I).

The second subject is 11 years old, female, and classif ed as GMFCS stage II. This subject presents the best evolution of the second batch of issues. The increase in percentages is higher by 11% at the proposed goal; there is a decrease in the base of support during walking; it stands up independently by knight-servant, climbs stairs alone, and sometimes uses unilateral support when going down. The percentage of what she can do per general is 9% higher (Table I).

The third subject is ten years old, female, and classif ed as GMFCS stage I. This subject had the most diminutive evolution of batch 2. At the proposed objective, it shows an increase of 6%. Balance in orthostatic has improved, and walking is safer. The percentage of what she can do per general is 4% higher.

Subject four is eight years old, male, and classif ed as GMFCS stage I. There is an 8% increase in the proposed goal, an improvement in gait, a reduction in the base of support and an increase in standing balance, and the total score is 4% higher (Table I).

The f fth subject is seven years old, male and classif ed as GMFCS stage II. In this subject, there is a 5% increase in the total score and a 10% increase in the score per the proposed objective. Features a narrowing of the base of support during walking, correcting posture while walking, and increasing control, coordination, and balance (Table I).

The sixth subject is an eight-year-old female, GMFCS stage I, with a 5% change in total score and a 9% change in the proposed goal score. This subject maintains unipodal support for longer, climbs and descends stairs independently, and has acquired better balance in standing (Table I).

The seventh subject is ten years old, male, and classif ed as GMFCS stage I. It shows a 9% increase in the proposed goal, an improvement in walking and an increase in balance in standing is observed, and the total score is 4% higher (Table I).

Example of training at the intensity of 5 Hz.: 2-minute

Subject eight is a 7-year-old female and is classif ed as

Table I

The results from the experimental group with the GMFM scale.

		Initial test				Final test			
No. Crt.	Subjects	Total individual score (max. score 264)		Score-objective proposal for individual (max score: 111)		Total individual score (max. score 264)		Score-objective recommendation for individual (max score: 111)	
		Points	%	Points	%	Points	%	Points	%
1	Subject 1	243	92%	91	82%	258	98%	104	94%
2	Subject 2	220	83%	54	49%	243	92%	67	60%
3	Subject 3	244	92%	92	83%	253	96%	99	89%
4	Subject 4	242	92%	92	83%	253	96%	101	91%
5	Subject 5	229	87%	87	78%	244	92%	98	88%
6	Subject 6	243	92%	91	82%	255	97%	101	91%
7	Subject 7	240	91%	90	81%	252	95%	100	90%
8	Subject 8	243	92%	91	82%	255	97%	101	91%
9	Subject 9	230	87%	87	78%	246	93%	100	90%
10	Subject 10	228	86%	85	77%	239	91%	94	85%

Table II The results from the control group with the GMFM scale.

Final toot

			Ir	nitial test		Final test			
No. Crt.	Subjects	Total indiv (max. sc	idual score ore 264)	Score-objectiv individual (ma	e proposal for ax score: 111)	Total individu score	al score (ma 264)	x. Score-objective 1 for individual (1	recommendation max score: 111)
		Points	%	Points	%	Points	%	Points	%
1	Subject 1	238	90%	90	81%	251	95%	97	87%
2	Subject 2	230	87%	83	75%	241	91%	92	83%
3	Subject 3	234	89%	85	77%	247	94%	94	85%
4	Subject 4	240	91%	91	82%	253	96%	99	89%
5	Subject 5	240	91%	90	81%	252	95%	97	87%
6	Subject 6	243	92%	93	84%	254	96%	102	92%
7	Subject 7	242	92%	92	83%	253	96%	101	91%
8	Subject 8	228	86%	86	77%	235	89%	91	82%
9	Subject 9	236	89%	87	78%	246	93%	93	84%
10	Subject 10	245	93%	96	86%	251	95%	100	90%

GMFCS stage I. An increase of 9% of the proposed objective is observed. This subject maintains unipodal support for longer, uprights more easily through knight-servant, jumps from a ladder, and shows an increase in balance in standing, and the total score is 4% higher (Table I).

The ninth subject is nine years old, male and classif ed as GMFCS stage II. This subject is noted to improve posture while walking, shrink the support base, and maintain unipodal support with greater ease. The proposed objective shows an increase of 12%, and the total score is 6% higher (Table I).

The last subject is ten years old, female, and is classif ed as GMFCS stage II. The proposed objective shows an increase of 8%, and the total score is 5% higher. There is an improvement in control, coordination and balance on the knees and standing. It makes walking more accessible and with fewer imbalances (Table I).

The f rst subject is seven years old, male and classif ed as GMFCS stage II. There is a 6% increase in the proposed goal, an improvement in walking and standing balance, and the total score is 5% higher (total achievement) (Table II).

The second subject is seven years old, female, and classif ed as GMFCS stage II. In this subject, the increase in percentages is higher, i.e., by 8% to the proposed objective, the reduction of the base of support during walking and jumping from the place is observed, and the percentage of what she can do in general is 4% higher (Table II).

The third subject is nine years old, female, and classif ed as GMFCS stage II. This subject had the best evolution of batch 1. At the proposed objective, it shows an increase of 8%. Balance in orthostatic has improved; jumping from a place and a ladder and walking is safer. The percentage of what she can do per general is 5% (Table II).

Subject four is a 13-year-old male with GMFCS stage I. There is a 7% increase in the proposed goal, an improvement in walking and standing balance, and the total score is 5% higher (Table II).

The ffth subject is 11 years old, female, and is classif ed as GMFCS stage II. In this subject, there is a 4% increase in the total score and a 6% increase in the score on the proposed objective. There is a decrease in the base of support during walking, an increase in balance on the knees and standing, and a correction of the posture during movement (Table II).

The sixth subject is a 6-year-old female, GMFCS stage I have a 4% change in total score and an 8% change in the proposed goal score. This subject has acquired better balance in orthostatic, maintains unipodal support for longer, climbs stairs independently and descends them rarely using unilateral support.

Subject seven is eight years old, male, and classif ed as GMFCS stage I. There is an 8% increase in the proposed goal, an improvement in walking and standing balance, and the total score is 4% higher.

Subject eight is f ve years old, male, and classif ed as GMFCS stage II. An increase of 5% of the proposed objective is observed. It is easier to stand upright through the knight servant, the gait improvement and an increase in balance in orthostatic are highlighted, and the total score is higher by 3%.

The ninth subject is nine years old, male, and classif ed as GMFCS stage II. This subject maintains unipodal support more ef ciently and improves posture during walking. The proposed objective shows an increase of 6%, and the total score is 4% higher.

The last subject is eight years old female classif ed as GMFCS stage I. He scored the lowest in this batch due to needing to be present for all therapies. In this subject, an improvement in standing balance and walking is evident. The proposed objective shows an increase of 4%, and the total score is 2% higher.

Statistical results

		Table III
	Analysis from the point of v	view of gender and age.
	The experiment group - EG	The control group - CG
Female gender	5 (50%)	5 (50%)
Male gender	5 (50%)	5 (50%)
Mann-Whitney	p = 0.619 (Adjus	sted for ties)

Mann-Whitney Test, p > 0.05, there is no statistically signif cant dif erence between the median age values in the two groups (Table III).

	Table IV
Analysis of initial (IT) and f nal	Test (FT) - Total individual
	score

	IT		F	Т
	EG	CG	EG	CG
Mean	236.20	237.60	249.80	248.30
Std. Deviation	8.61	5.58	6.30	6.17
Unpaired t test	0,672		0,5	598

T-Student test, p > 0.05, there was no statistically considerable variation among the means of the initial and f nal total individual score relevance in the two groups (Table IV).

 Table V

 Analysis of initial (IT) and f nal Test (FT) - Score-objective recommendation for individual.

	IT		FT	
	EG	CG	EG	CG
Mean	86.0	89.30	96.5	96.60
Std. Deviation	11.5	4.00	10.7	3.92
Unpaired t test	0,410		0,978	

T-Student test, p > 0.05, there was no statistically considerable variation among the means of the initial and f nal score-objective recommendation for individual score relevance in the two groups (Table V).

Discussion

The most common cause of physical disability in young children is cerebral palsy. The child with cerebral palsy encounters more signif cant obstacles and challenges in performing ADLs and everyday actions such as speaking, swallowing, and moving; therefore, it is a child with special needs. The specialized literature highlights that cerebral palsy is more common in less developed countries and is more common among boys. Most children diagnosed with this disease suf er from one or more conditions, known as "co-occurring conditions", for example, epilepsy; autism spectrum disorders; pathological sleep disorders; hearing, vision, and speech. Another, not to be neglected positive aspect is that more than 50% of children diagnosed with cerebral palsy can move in independent standing (Fowler, 2011).

The causes of infantile cerebral palsy are varied and result from problems during pregnancy (prenatal such as genetic ones, vascular accidents, intercerebral hemorrhages, incorrect brain development, infections in the f rst months of pregnancy, placenta previa or placental haemorrhages RH incompatibility between mother and fetus, intoxication of the mother with the consumption of alcohol, nicotine, drugs or medicines), during birth (perinatal such as prematurity, dif cult labor, prolonged labor through the pelvic presentation, cardio-respiratory arrest, use of forceps, hyperf exion of the head) or in the period following birth (postnatal such as severe infections such as meningitis and encephalitis, head trauma, anoxia or hypoxia, hemorrhages), starting from days, weeks and extending up to the age of 5 years. It is considered that until age 5, the human brain has accelerated development.

The highlighted percentage results of this study conf rm the importance and ef ectiveness of physical therapy in rehabilitating a child with infantile cerebral palsy spastic paraparesis. After the f nal assessment, it was observed that each child had a change in gross motor function. There is no equality in their evolution; in some, the shifts are minor and slower, while in others, they are more evident in a shorter period. This conf rms that everyone is dif erent in development, even with the same diagnosis.

Both the child's approach in therapy and the therapeutic Rehabilitation plan need to be individualized. Each child needs a particular system, and we as therapists have to f nd the most ef ective way to stimulate them to carry out the Rehabilitation program; for example, some children do exercises through play very well, while for others, play is a distraction by which they lose attention and concentration, some react well if they work with someone f rmly in control. In contrast, others can no longer do anything if they are alerted (they get scared and tense up); some are stimulated if they see drawings, listen to music, or are verbally stimulated by the family, while others are distracted by these stimuli and lose focus.

The gross motor function classif cation system (GMFCS) indicates the child's level of independence. Thus, children classif ed in stage I and II GMFCS predominantly encounter problems with balance, control and coordination, and these children need the safety of the home environment, respectively, from school. Impairment of both upper and lower limbs caused by spasticity, hypotonia, or sensory perception disorders interferes with ADLs, which prevents these children from enjoying a good quality of life. The study shows that a lower degree of independence in a child does not mean that he can no longer progress or that he can no longer obtain acquisitions; on the contrary, any child can improve his motor skills, which is why the importance of the continuity of the program is understood rehabilitation regardless of the child's level of functioning.

In special literature, it is highlighted that the best results and the most remarkable evolution are more easily found in cases where the correct and early diagnosis together with the start of therapy as soon as possible and which is based on an interdisciplinary team (doctors, speech therapists, physiotherapists, family), and they collaborate very well.

We would also like to specify the importance of physical activity (Szabo, 2021a) through coordination (Szabo et al., 2021), balance (Szabo, 2021b) and general rehabilitation (Szabo, 2022; Szabo & Neagu, 2022) in the whole process of rehabilitation in the child with infantile cerebral palsy-spastic paraparesis.

The continuity of the kinetic program and the family plays a signif cant role in the child's neuromotor rehabilitation. Suppose the family, for various reasons, does not have the opportunity to work with therapists. In that case, it is essential to follow the therapists' recommendations and, under their guidance, implement a daily Rehabilitation program not to lose the acquisitions acquired during the therapies.

This study is helpful to all those who want to help these children achieve a better quality of life or those who encounter obstacles in their daily Rehabilitation program, both for the family of such a child and physical therapists.

From our point of view, it is necessary to carry out as many studies as possible aimed at the causes of cerebral palsy, the early diagnosis of this condition, the correct information of the family concerning the steps to follow in the rehabilitation of a child diagnosed with this condition, but also for the implementation of an individualized daily Rehabilitation program as quickly, correctly and ef ciently as possible and at the level where access is allowed to all children with disabilities regardless of what kind of disability it is.

Conclusions

1. In conclusion, children with infantile cerebral palsy-spastic paraparesis who followed an individualized therapeutic program and benef ted from a multidisciplinary team had noticeable improvements in acquiring and maintaining acquisitions, their overall evolution and quality of life.

2. This study conf rms again the importance of physical therapy in rehabilitating a child with a cerebral motor disability, spastic paraparesis. In collaboration with other supportive therapies, physical therapy contributes to independence and allows the child to enjoy a high quality of life.

References

Ammann-Reif er C, Kläy A, Keller U. Virtual Reality as a Therapy Tool for Walking Activities in Pediatric Neurorehabilitation: Usability and User Experience Evaluation. JMIR Serious Games. 2022;10(3):e38509. doi:10.2196/38509.

- Bower E. Finnie's handling the young child with cerebral palsy at home. Ed. Edinburg, London New York Oxford Philadelphia St Luis Sidney. Toronto, 2009, 9-18.
- C ciulan E. Stanca D. Paralizie cerebral infantil . Inf rmitate motorie cerebral . Ed Moro an. Bucure ti, 2011, 9-104.
- Chen D, Wu Y, Li H, Pan X, Zhou J. Treatment on patients with spastic cerebral palsy in the past 30 years: A systematic review and bibliometric analysis. Medicine (Baltimore). 2022;101(45):e30535. doi:10.1097/MD.000000000030535.
- Christine C, Dolk H, Platt MJ, Colver A, Prasauskiene A, Krageloh-Mann I; SCPE Collaborative Group. Recommendations from the SCPE collaborative group for def ning and classifying cerebral palsy. Dev Med Child Neurol Suppl. 2007;109:35-38. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8749.2007.tb12626.x.
- Europe SoCPi. Surveillance of cerebral palsy in Europe: a collaboration of cerebral palsy surveys and registers. Surveillance of Cerebral Palsy in Europe (SCPE). Dev Med Child Neurol. 2000;42(12):816-824. doi: 10.1017/ s0012162200001511.
- Fowler E. Physiotherapy and Occupational Therapy for People With Cerebral Palsy: A Problem-Based Approach to Assessment and Management. JAMA. 2011;305(3):306-309. doi:10.1001/jama.2010.2004
- Kozyavkin VI, Sak NN, Kachmar OO, Babadahly MO. Rehabilitation principles for motor dysfunctions according to the Kozyavkin Method, Papuga Pub House. 2009, 13-43.
- Maier M, Ballester BR, Verschure PFMJ. Principles of neurorehabilitation after stroke based on motor learning and brain plasticity mechanisms. Front Syst Neurosci. 2019;13:74. doi: 10.3389/fnsys.2019.00074.
- Moll LR, Cott CA. The paradox of normalisation through rehabilitation: growing up and growing older with cerebral palsy. Disabil Rehabil. 2013;35(15):1276-1283. doi: 10.3109/09638288.2012.726689.
- Novak I, Morgan C, Adde L et al. Early, accurate diagnosis and early intervention in cerebral palsy: advances in diagnosis and treatment. JAMA Paediatrics. 2017;171(9):897-907. doi: 10.1001/jamapediatrics.2017.1689.
- Oskoui M, Coutinho F, Dykeman J, Jette N, Pringshein T. An update on the prevalence of cerebral palsy: a sistematic review and meta-analysis. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2013;55(6):509-519. doi: 10.1111/dmcn.12080.
- Parikh NA, Hershey A, Altaye M. Early detection of cerebral palsy using sensorimotor tract biomarkers in very preterm infants. Pediatr Neurol. 2019;98:53-60. doi: 10.1016/j. pediatrneurol.2019.05.001.
- Paul S, Nahar A, Bhagawati M, Kunwar AJ. A Review on Recent Advances of Cerebral Palsy. Oxid Med Cell Longev. 2022;2022:2622310. doi:10.1155/2022/2622310.
- Rakic P. Pre-and post-developmental neurogenesis in primates. Clin. Neursci Res. 2002;2(1-2):29-39. DOI:10.1016/S1566-2772(02)00005-1.
- Robinson MN, Peake LJ, Ditchf eld MR, Reid SM, Lanigan A, Reddihough DS. Magnetic resonance imaging f ndings in a population-based cohort of children with cerebral palsy. Dev Med Child Neurol. 2009;51(1):39-45. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8749.2008.03127.x.
- Rosenbaum P, Paneth N, Leviton A et al. A report: the definition and classification of cerebral palsy April 2006. Dev Med Child Neurol. Suppl. 2007;109:8-14. DOI:10.1111/j.1469-8749.2007.tb12610.x.
- Ruiz Brunner MM, Cuestas E. La construcción de la def nición parálisis cerebral: un recorrido histórico hasta la actualidad. Rev Fac Cien Med Univ Nac Cordoba. 2019;76(2):113-117. doi: 10.31053/1853.0605.v76.n2.23649.

- Sadowska M, Sarecka-Hujar B, Kopyta I. Cerebral palsy: current opinions on def nition, epidemiology, risk factors, classif cation and treatment options. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat. 2020;16:1505-1518. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S235165.
- Spinei A. Starea medico-social a copiilor cu dizabilit iliterature review. (Medical and social status of children with disabilities-literature review). Stomatol pediatr. 2016, 30-32.
- Szabo DA, Muntean A, Oprea M, Banceu C, Banceu D, Teodorescu S, Neagu N. A systematic review regarding postoperative rehabilitation following anterior cruciate ligament (ACL) injuries in performance athletes. Health, Sports & Rehabilitation Medicine, 2022; 23(3): 136–142. https://doi. org/10.26659/pm3.2022.23.3.136
- Szabo DA, Neagu N. The importance of recovery treatment in patients with algoneurodystrophy. Studia Universitatis Babes-Bolyai, Educatio Artis Gymnasticae. 2022;67(3): 31-44. DOI:10.24193/subbeag.67(3).21

- Szabo DA, Ujic AR, & Ursu O. Testing the eye-hand coordination and reaction speed in children aged between 10–14 years old. Geosport for Society. 2021;15(2):110-121. https://doi. org/10.30892/gss.1505-077
- Szabo DA. The Importance of Cardiorespiratory Fitness and Physical Activity among Adulthood Stages—Review. Stud. Univ. Babe -Bolyai Educ. Artis Gymnast. 2021a;66:85–101.
- Szabo DA. The importance of motor behavior and balance training in the acquisition of physical activity/sports-related motor skills among children – review. Health, Sports & Rehabilitation Medicine. 2021b;22(4): 242–247. https://doi. org/10.26659/pm3.2021.22.4.242
- Van Naarden Braun K, Doernberg N, Schieve L, Christensen D, Goodman A, Yeargin-Allsopp M. Birth prevalence of cerebral palsy: a population-based study. Pediatrics. 2016;137(1):1-9. doi: 10.1542/peds.2015-2872.

Reduced energy intake in professional female tennis players promotes underfueling and inadequate recovery process

Paula Mihaela Oni , Oana Anamaria Moldovan, Roxana Maria Martin-Hadma

Community Nutrition and Food Safety Department, "George Emil Palade" University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science, and Technology of Targu Mures, Romania

Abstract

Background. International scientif c papers have often analyzed the nutrition imbalances in tennis players. The study of sports nutrition has advanced signif cantly in recent years thanks to numerous innovations. Despite the fact that research on sports nutrition has evolved, the majority of new studies are still conducted on team sports.

Aims. The aim of this study was to analyze the eating patterns on a group of athletes and compare their dietary consumption to data from specialized literature.

Methods. An observational study was conducted over 4 months. Food ingestion was calculated using the USDA Nutritional values and all the tennis players had to go through anthropometric measurements and had to provide a food journal for 3 consecutive days.

Results. The reported ingestion of the tennis players was extremely low compared to the nutritional needs of professional tennis players.

Conclusions. Athletes are facing a very high risk of injuries and are minimizing their competitive level because of inappropriate fuelling.

Keywords: women athlete, nutrition, tennis, sports.

Introduction

As one of the foundations of athletic performance, nutrition counseling is crucial for the effectiveness of the recovery and adaptation processes. To increase effective muscle function, raise exercise tolerance, and improve adaptive responses to different sources of tiredness, a recovery plan is recommended. To improve an athlete's physical condition, it is thought necessary to monitor their nutrition and exercise routine, seek immediate medical attention, and consume food that satisfies the required quality and quantity standards (Kerksick et al., 2017).

Tennis nutrition research is challenging because there are so many factors that need to be taken in consideration, and there are few trustworthy performance protocols sensitive enough to spot performance changes that matter before and after an intervention (Rodriguez et al., 2009).

Tennis players must master the complex techniques and motions unique to their sport, such as the serve motion and the on-court movement patterns that call for acceleration, deceleration, and a change in direction (Kovacs, 2006; Kovacs & Ellenbecker, 2011; Hoppe et al., 2014). Tennis has also developed into a true physical challenge that calls for a range of physical abilities, including strength, speed, power, agility, mobility, aerobic f tness, and anaerobic power output (Baiget et al., 2020). Highlevel tennis players are said to have a maximum oxygen uptake (VO2max) that ranges from 44 to 69 ml kg ⁻¹ min⁻¹, with the majority of cases being above 50 ml kg ⁻¹ min⁻¹ (Kovacs, 2006). The duration spent with VO2max values above 80% is between 50 and 60 percent of the typical fractional use of VO2max during intense rallies (Fernandez et al., 2006).

The usual anthropometric and physiological traits of contemporary tennis players are shown in Table I. Tennis players, interestingly, are well-adapted in all areas and do not particularly excel in any one trait. This is probably due to the variety of tennis matches and training requirements.

Tennis players' anthropometric and physiological measurements found in another study, show that the medium stature height is 1.67cm, the body mass is 59 kg and the VO2max is 48ml (Fernandez-Fernandez et al., 2008; Kovacs & Baker et al., 2014).

Received: 2023, April 8; Accepted for publication: 2023, April 15 Address for correspondence: "George Emil Palade" University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science, and Technology of Târgu Mure,

Gheorghe Marinescu Street No. 38, 540139, Romania *E-mail:* roxanahadmas@yahoo.com

Corresponding author: Martin-Hadma Roxana Maria; roxanahadmas@yahoo.com https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.69

Copyright © 2010 by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing

Material and method

Research protocol

a) Period and place of the research

An observational study was conducted over 4 months, between 20 October 2022 and 22 February 2023.

The study was carried out f rstly at a tennis club, during a tennis competition in Heraklion, Province of Crete, Greece. The food journals were transmitted by the tennis players online and the data were analyzed in Targu Mures, Romania.

b) Subjects and groups

The study group consisted of a wide range of 50 women playing in professional tennis competitions with a minimum age of 18 years and maximum age of 25 years.

The inclusion criteria were: age between 18 and 25 years old, correct completion of the journals, and measurements done 3 times correctly. The exclusion criteria were: incomplete food journals, incorrect measurements, and age dif erences (>25 and <18 years old).

All the participants agreed to have their data analyzed and to participate in the study.

c) Applied tests

The analysis used information from the food journals provided by the tennis players, and the journals included the amount of food, liquids, and supplements consumed each day before the competition for 3 consecutive days. All the tennis players had to go through anthropometric measurements such as measuring height, weight and using a skin fold calliper to determine the fat percentage.

Food and liquid ingestion were calculated in Excel using the United States Department of Agriculture Data Base. The obtained results were compared with international recommendations for athletes and adapted to the preparation period, weight, and age.

d) Statistical processing

The data were analyzed statistically using the GraphPad Prism 5.0 software. The minimum and maximum values, means or medians, and standard deviations were utilized as descriptive statistical measures. A 95% (95% CI) conf dence interval was used to determine whether a P-value of 0.05 was statistically signif cant.

Results

After analyzing the statistics, the study group's diet was insuf cient in calories and macronutrients (signif cant dif erences between required and reported intake). The maximum value for all the macronutrients was recorded only in 2 subjects who ingested the maximum values for each macronutrient, the rest of 48 participants reported an ingestion closer to the minimum values.

The medium quantity of carbohydrate intake in a day was 225.9 grams. The average necessary amount calculated for the study group was 564 grams.

The maximum quantity of protein intake in a day was 166 gr grams compared to the minimum which was 52.75. The average necessary intake is 100 grams.

The age of athletes was statistically significantly correlated with magnesium intake (the older the age, the higher the intake; p=0.0279).

Age was statistically signif cantly correlated with

potassium consumption in female athletes. The statistics shows that there is a positive (r=0.3723; CI95%:0.09633 to 0.5951) and substantial connection (p=0.0078) between age and magnesium intake.

				Table I
	Nec	essary vs intake	of macron	utrients.
Indicator	Calories	Carbohydrates	Proteins	Fat
Minimum	1393	128.7	52.75	48.51
Medium	2120	225.9	91.01	95.52
Maximum	4032	465.44	166.09	173.3
Necessary	3534	564	100	169

An increase in the triceps skinfold was linked to increased consumption of saturated fat. The statistics shows that there is a positive (r=0.3379; CI95%:0.05722 to 0.5690) and substantial connection (p=0.0164) between the saturated fat intake and triceps skinfold.

The reported water intake is strongly and negatively correlated with body fat percentage (the higher the water intake, the lower the skin fold sum). The statistics shows that there is a negative (r=-0.3082; CI95%:-0.5462 to -0.02414) and substantial connection (p=0.0294).

The reported protein intake is strongly correlated with the number of training hours per day. The statistics shows that there is a negative (r=-0.3098; CI95%-0.5474 to -0.02588) and substantial connection (p=0.0286).

The number of training hours per day is correlated with vitamin C intake. The statistics show that there is a positive (r=0.3209; CI95%0.03823 to 0.5560) and substantial connection (p=0.0231). The same correlation was observed between the training hours and intake of selenium. The statistics show that there is a positive (r=0.2994; CI95%0.01441 to 0.5393) and substantial connection (p=0.0347).

Discussion

After analyzing the data provided by the tennis players and comparing it with the international standards, it results that the athletes are exposed to a very inef cient recovery process including under fuelling and decreased muscle protein synthesis due to a very low energy intake. A balanced diet is essential for sustaining health and preventing disease. To sustain energy needs without causing excessive weight gain, a healthy diet must have a mix of calories, micronutrients, and macronutrients (fats, proteins, and carbohydrates) (Alfadhli, 2016; Alaunyte et al., 2015).

One tactic used to help athletes consume a proper diet is nutrition education (Birkenhead et al., 2015).

Athletes who have a better grasp of nutrition are more likely to consume more fruits, vegetables, and foods high in carbohydrates than athletes who have a poorer understanding, which shows that sports nutrition knowledge may be linked to healthy dietary intake. Women are reportedly more knowledgeable about nutrition than males (Condo et al., 2019).

International scientif c papers have often analyzed the nutrition imbalances in tennis players. Tennis is described as an intermittent sport, with short bursts of activity (4-10 s) interspersed with shorter active recovery intervals (1020 s) and lengthier passive recovery intervals (60-90 s) (Fernandez et al., 2006).

Matches might run for three hours or longer. The intricate interconnections between technical, tactical, physical, and environmental restrictions that are present during a tennis match have a signif cant impact on the physiological demands of the game (Fernandez-Fernandez et al., 2016; Tippet et al., 2011).

The type of court surface, play style (serve and volley, baseline player), length of a rally, play phase (service or return game), ambient temperature and humidity are typical factors that af ect the energy demands and make it dif cult to design dietary plans for specif c matches. Moreover, the playing surface impacts bounce and ball speed, which in turn af ects the length of rallies and subsequently the amount of energy expended (Davis et al., 2009). Regardless of court surface, women players have been found to burn 30.9 ± 5.5 kJ/min of energy, as shown in (Table II).

	Table II
Energy expenditure for women	athletes.

Energy ex	spenditure
Kj*min	30.9
Kcal*min	7.4
Kcal*kg*ł	nr 7.5
60 min ma	atch kcal 443
150 min m	natch kcal 664
300 min m	natch kcal 1107

High-carbohydrate diets are advised during periods of intense training to support immunological function and prevent overreaching and overtraining (Burke et al., 2011).

A study conducted on 7 female tennis players who trained for 4 hours per day, 6 days per week had the purpose of investigating protein intake (Gropper et al., 2003). The athletes were all 19 years old. Intakes of 0.8 g/kg were found to be very low in this investigation. By contrast, our results proved that the protein intake of our group of study was increased and the maximum quantity of protein intake in a day was 166 grams. An additional study recommended that the daily protein intake for a competitive athlete who trains hard and long is 1.6 g/kg (Pilis et al., 2019; Fleming et al., 2021)

Another study investigated the amount of fat consumed as a percentage of total energy intake, with 70% of athletes ingesting more than 30% of their daily total energy from fat (Fernandez-Fernandez et al., 2009). For endurance athletes who train for more than two hours per day, it is recommended that they consume 2 g/kg of fat daily to provide appropriate intramuscular triglyceride reserves (Stellingwerf et al., 2011). Athletes should concentrate on eating primarily monounsaturated and polyunsaturated fats because these have been shown to have several positive ef ects on both health and performance. Contrarily, saturated and trans fats are more challenging to be used as a fuel (Lowery, 2004)

Another study that was conducted over half marathon and full marathon runners, proved that the ingestion of macronutrients and vitamins was growing with the age of the subjects (Table III) (Wirnitzer et al., 2021). According to the statistics, our study evidenced a correlation between the age of the subjects and the intake of micronutrients. It was found that the older subjects had a higher intake of micronutrients compared to the younger group, results visible also in the study conducted by (Wirnitzer et al., 2021).

		Tab	le III
Minerals and	vitamins	intake	table.

winierais and withinits intake table.					
A	Minerals		Vitam	ins	
CI P-value		P-value	CI	P-value	
20	[0.04-0.43]		[0.10-0.62]		
30	[0.11-0.41]	0.140	[0.19-0.55]	0.402	
40	[0.22-0.41]	0.140	[0.31-0.51]	0.402	
50	[0.28-0.55]		[0.33-0.61]		

Limitations: despite having a small study group, we intend to expand this observational study for a bigger group of women and men. There was a total of 80 people that attended the tournament but only 50 of them had the age between 18 and 25.

Conclusions

1. The group of female athletes that were analyzed have little knowledge of sports nutrition and they fuel themselves incorrectly.

2. The study group had a very low caloric intake compared to the caloric needs of an elite tennis player.

3. The statistics show that the study group reported a very low macronutrients intake compared to the necessary. The intake of carbohydrates, protein, and fat is unbalanced.

Conf ict of interests

The authors state that they have no conf icts of interest.

Acknowledgment

The f rst author's bachelor's thesis includes some of this study preliminary f ndings.

References

- Alaunyte I, Perry JL, Aubrey T. Nutritional knowledge and eating habits of professional rugby league players: does knowledge translate into practice? J Int Soc Sports Nutr. 2015;12:18. doi: 10.1186/s12970-015-0082-y.
- Alfadhli EM. Macronutrients Imbalance and Micronutrient Def ciencies among Healthy Saudi Physicians in Al Madina, Saudi Arabia. Saudi J Med Med Sci. 2016;4(3):192-196. doi: 10.4103/1658-631X.188264.
- Birkenhead K, Slater G. A review of factors inf uencing athletes' food choices. Sports Med. 2015;45(11):1511-1522. doi: 10.1007/s40279-015-0372-1.
- Baiget E, Iglesias X, Rodríguez FA. Validity of Heart Rate-Based Models for Estimating Oxygen Uptake During Tennis Play. J Strength Cond Res. 2020;34(11):3208-3216. doi:10.1519/ JSC.000000000002696.
- Burke LM, Hawley JA, Wong SH, Jeukendrup AE. Carbohydrates for training and competition. J Sports Sci. 2011;29 Suppl 1:S17-S27. doi: 10.1080/02640414.2011.585473.
- Condo D, Lohman R, Kelly M, Carr A. Nutritional Intake, Sports Nutrition Knowledge and Energy Availability in Female Australian Rules Football Players. Nutrients. 2019;11(5):971.

doi: 10.3390/nu11050971.

- Davis J, Green JM. Caf eine and anaerobic performance: ergogenic value and mechanisms of action. Sports Med (Auckland NZ). 2009;39(10):813-832. doi: 10.2165/11317770-000000000-00000.
- Fernandez J, Mendez-Villanueva A, Pluim BM. Intensity of tennis match play. Br J Sports Med. 2006; 40(5):387-391. doi: 10.1136/bjsm.2005.023168.
- Fernandez-Fernandez J, Sanz D, Sarabia JM et al. The effects of sport-specific drills training or high-intensity interval training in young tennis players. Int J Sports Physiol Perform 2016; 12:90-98.
- Fernandez-Fernandez J, Sanz-Rivas D, Fernandez-Garcia B, Mendez-Villanueva A. Match activity and physiological load during a clay-court tennis tournament in elite female players. J Sports Sci. 2008;26(14):1589-1595. doi: 10.1080/02640410802287089.
- Fernandez-Fernandez J, Sanz-Rivas D, Sanchez-Munoz C, Pluim BM, Tiemessen I, Mendez-Villanueva. A comparison of the activity prof le and physiological demands between advanced and recreational veteran tennis players. J Strength Cond Res. 2009;23(2):604-610. doi: 10.1519/JSC.0b013e318194208a.
- Fleming JA, Catháin CÓ, Harpe, LD, Naughton RJ. Dietary Intake and Daily Distribution of Carbohydrate, Protein and Fat in Youth Tennis Players over a 7-Day Training and Competition Period. J Sports Sci Med. 2021;20(3):413-420. doi: 10.52082/jssm.2021.413.
- Gropper SS, Sorrels LM, Blessing D. Copper status of collegiate female athletes involved in different sports. Int J Sport Nutr Exerc Metab. 2003;13(3):343-357. doi:10.1123/ ijsnem.13.3.343.
- Hoppe MW, Baumgart C, Bornefeld J, Sperlich B, Freiwald J, Holmberg HC. Running activity prof le of adolescent tennis players during match play. Pediatr Exerc Sci. 2014;26(3):281-290. doi: 10.1123/pes.2013-0195.
- Kerksick CM, Arent S, Schoenfeld BJ, Stout JR, Campbell B, Wilborn CD, Taylor L, Kalman D, Smith-Ryan AE, Kreider

R et al. International society of sports nutrition position stand: nutrient timing. J Int Soc Sports Nutr. 2017;14:33. doi: 10.1186/s12970-017-0189-4.

- Kovacs MS. Applied physiology of tennis performance. Br J Sports Med. 2006;40(5):381-385; discussion 386. doi: 10.1136/bjsm.2005.023309.
- Kovacs MS, Baker LB. Recovery interventions and strategies for improved tennis performance. Br J Sports Med. 2014;48 Suppl 1(Suppl 1):i18-21. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2013-093223.
- Kovacs M, Ellenbecker T. An 8-stage model for evaluating the tennis serve: implications for performance enhancement and injury prevention. Sports Health. 2011;3(6):504-513. doi: 10.1177/1941738111414175.
- Lowery LM. Dietary fat and sports nutrition: a primer. J Sports Sci Med. 2004;3(3):106-117.
- Pilis K, Stec K, Pilis A, Mroczek A, Michalski C, Pilis W. Body composition and nutrition of female athletes. Rocz Panstw Zakl Hig. 2019;70(3):243-251. doi:10.32394/rpzh.2019.0074.
- Rodriguez NR, Di Marco NM, Langley S, American Dietetic Association, Dietitians of Canada, American College of Sports Medicine. American College of Sports Medicine position stand. Nutrition and athletic performance. Med Sci Sports Exerc. 2009;41(3):709-731. doi: 10.1249/ MSS.0b013e31890eb86.
- Stellingwerf T, Maughan RJ, Burke LM. Nutrition for power sports: middle-distance running, track cycling, rowing, canoeing/ kayaking, and swimming. J Sports Sci. 2011;29(Suppl 1):S79-S89. doi: 10.1080/02640414.2011.589469.
- Tippet ML Stofan JR, Lacambra M, Horswill CA. Core temperature and sweat responses in professional women's tennis players during tournament play in the heat. J Athl Train. 2011;46(1):55-60. doi: 10.4085/1062-6050-46.1.55.
- Wirnitzer K, Motevalli M, Tanous D, Gregori M, Wirnitzer G, Leitzmann C, Hill L, Rosemann T, Knechtle B. Supplement intake in half-marathon, (ultra-) marathon and 10-km runners - results from the NURMI study (Step 2). J Int Soc Sports Nutr. 2021;18(1):64. doi: 10.1186/s12970-021-00460-2.

Exploring the impact of urban food choices on malnutrition severity in teenage boys

Oana Anamaria Moldovan, Paula Mihaela Oni , Roxana Maria Martin-Hadma

Community Nutrition and Food Safety Department, "George Emil Palade" University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science, and Technology of Targu Mures, Romania

Abstract

Background. Malnutrition is based on poor nutrition and in adolescents can increase the risk of many pathologies. The education in dietary behaviour is necessary. Are food choices important for the weight status?

Aims. The purpose of this study was to analyze the correlation between food and the level of malnutrition in a group of teenagers from the urban environment.

Methods. The current study used a questionnaire administered for a period of 3 days among students where they had to mention the foods, quantities and times of ingestion. The subjects had to go through a series of anthropometric measurements.

Results. Only 8.33% of participants met their caloric needs. Weight and BMI were positively associated with systolic blood pressure.

Conclusions. The diet of the teenagers from the analyzed study group is unbalanced and does not meet the real dietary requirements, the percentage of malnutrition being high.

Keywords: malnutrition, eating habits, adolescents, carbohydrates.

Introduction

Global malnutrition is increasingly common. This has to do with both a def cit and an excess or an imbalance in a person's intake of calories and/or nutrients (Saunders & Smith, 2010). Thus, malnutrition can occur both in malnourished people and in those who feed excessively. Adolescence represents an important stage in the development of eating behaviors (Stabouli et al., 2021). Young people make choices for themselves, and these are inf uenced by factors such as the environment they live in, the place where they study, and the people they interact with.

According to the World Health Organization (WHO) and the latest UNICEF report - "The State of the World's Children 2019: Children, Food and Nutrition", in the world:

a) 1.9 billion adults are overweight or obese and 462 million are underweight

b) among the children under the age of 5, 149 million are underdeveloped (too short for their age), 45 million are cachectic (too thin for their height) and 38.9 million are obese or overweight.

c) 340 million children (1 in 2) have vitamin def ciencies of vitamins and essential nutrients, such as

iron and vitamin A.

d) 45% of deaths among children < 5 years old are related to malnutrition. They appear especially in lowand middle-income countries. At the same time, in these countries, the cases of overweight or obese children began to increase.

Material and method

Research protocol

The research was an observational study and it included students from "Emil Racovita Theoretical High School" Baia Mare, Romania.

a) Period and place of the research

The study was carried out at an educational institution (high school) from Baia Mare, Romania, from September 2022 to February 2023.

b) Subjects and groups

The study included students aged between 14 and 17 (N = 65), of which 24 also completed a food diary for one, two, or three days. The high school was selected to be located in the city, not in the suburbs, and the participants were under 18 years old. We received parental consent for their children to participate in the study and the school's consent to conduct the research there.

Received: 2023, May 9; Accepted for publication: 2023, May 17

Address for correspondence: "George Emil Palade" University of Medicine, Pharmacy, Science, and Technology of Târgu Mure, Gheorghe Marinescu Street No. 38, 540139, Romania

E-mail: roxanahadmas@yahoo.com

Corresponding author: Martin-Hadma Roxana Maria; roxanahadmas@yahoo.com https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.73

Copyright © 2010 by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing

c) Applied tests

Students from the involved high school completed a questionnaire that took them approximately 10 minutes. The questionnaire was completed through a link, where the students had to put their age, height, weight, their meals and the time that they were taken, and also the quantities of the ingested food. Parental consent and student approval were obtained before data collection. They also had to write the level of physical activity they had that day, their level of hydration, and their stress level. Besides that, every student went through an anthropometric exam, analyzing several variables: weight, height, skin folds: biceps, triceps, subscapular, suprailiac; circumferences: neck, abdominal, gluteal, and arm. The devices used for the measurements were ADE taliometer and scale (Hamburg, Germany) for the weight and height, GMA plicometer (Italy) for skinfolds measurement, IMDK pulse oximeter (Shenzhen, China) and Minut Blood pressure monitor (Hamburg, Germany). The Basal Metabolic Rate (BMR) was determined according to the Mif in-St Jeor formula.

Every menu was analyzed and, the USDA database produced by the United States Department of Agriculture was used to calculate the calories, macronutrients, and micronutrients for every ingredient.

d) Statistical processing

The data were analyzed statistically using the GraphPad Prism 5.0 software. Descriptive statistical measures used were minimum and maximum values, means or medians, and standard deviations. For the inferential statistics, the Spearman test was used with a 95% (95% CI) conf dence interval.

Results

The analysis of the 65 teenage boys included in the study evidenced that weight was not associated with

protein or fats intake but was negatively and signif cantly associated with carbohydrate intake (Table I). The medium quantity of protein intake in a day was 55.87 grams, while de average necessary amount calculated for the group was 136.94 grams. Also, the medium intake of carbohydrates in a day was 166.8. The average necessary intake is 294.59 grams. For fats, the medium intake is 72.2 grams, and the necessary quantity is 82.12 grams (Table I).

Descriptiv	ve data of	food ins	lable l vestion (grams)
Indicator	Protein	Fat	Carbohydrate
Minimum	16.38	14.06	25.79
25% Percentile	35	46.43	132.6
Median	55.87	72.47	166.8
75% Percentile	84.46	98.2	247.3
Maximum	159.8	156.9	489.9
Mean	62.23	75.04	185.9
Necessary	136.94	82.12	294.59

Weight and BMI were observed to be statistically and positively associated with systolic blood pressure. The statistics also shows that there is a positive (r=0.4556; CI95%: 0.2953 to 0.5909) and - substantial connection (p=0.0049) between body mass index and diastolic blood pressure (Table II).

SBP (systolic blood pressure) is positively and statistically signif cantly associated with weight, BMI, all folds, all circumferences, percentage of muscle mass and basal metabolic rate (Table III). The data indicates a positive and substantial correlation (p<0.0001) in most cases.

After analyzing the data provided by the students, the results showed that 30 from 65 boys have weight problems, whether we are talking about underweight, overweight or

Table II

The association between	weight/body	mass index ((BMI) and	blood pressure
-------------------------	-------------	--------------	-----------	----------------

Indicator	Parameter	Spearman r	95% conf dence interval	P value (two-tailed)
Association between	Systolic blood pressure	0.4556	0.2953 to 0.5909	< 0.0001
weight and blood pressure	Diastolic blood pressure	0.2562	0.07453 to 0.4215	0.0049
Association between body mass	Systolic blood pressure	0.5092	0.3577 to 0.6346	< 0.0001
index BMI and blood pressure	Diastolic blood pressure	0.2072	0.02285 to 0.3779	0.0237

Table III

Associations	between	systolic	blood	pressure and	d other	parameter
				1		1

		J	*
Parameter	Spearman r	95% conf dence interval	P value (two-tailed)
Weight	0.5092	0.3577 to 0.6346	< 0.0001
BMI	0.4556	0.2953 to 0.5909	< 0.0001
Biceps skinfold	0.19	0.004960 to 0.3625	0.0385
Triceps skinfold	0.1802	-0.005177 to 0.3537	0.0498
Subscapular skinfold	0.2534	0.07148 to 0.4189	0.0054
Suprailiac skinfold	0.3311	0.1554 to 0.4865	0.0002
Neck	0.4059	0.2386 to 0.5498	< 0.0001
Abdominal circumference	0.4608	0.3012 to 0.5952	< 0.0001
Gluteal circumference	0.4153	0.2493 to 0.5577	< 0.0001
Arm circumference	0.509	0.3575 to 0.6344	< 0.0001
Fat percentage	0.01567	-0.1701 to 0.2003	0.8657
Lean body mass	0.4797	0.3232 to 0.6107	< 0.0001
Basal metabolic rate	0.4852	0.3296 to 0.6151	< 0.0001

obesity (Table IV). From the analyzed subjects, only a percentage of 8.33% ensured the caloric requirement, while 91.6% didn't. 4.1% ensured the protein requirement, while 95.8% did not. The fats requirement was ensured for 4.1%, while 62.5% didn't get the needed quantity. 91.6% of the subjects didn't reach the required amount of carbohydrates, and just 4.1% managed to provide the needed amount. Only 4.1% exceeded the required quantity. After analyzing the food journals, we came to the conclusion that the most frequently consumed foods were white bread, white wheat f our and potatoes.

	Table IV Weight status.
Weight status	Number of subjects
Underweight	4.61%
Normal weight	53.84%
Overweight	35.38%
Obesity grade I	1.53%
Morbid obesity	1.53%

Discussion

After analyzing the data provided by the teenage students, it results that they do not get the necessary quantity of macronutrients. 53.84% are normal weight, 4.61% of the boys are underweight, 35.38% are overweight, 1.53% are obese of degree 1 and another 1.53% are morbidly obese.

75 percent of them consume only 86.48 grams of protein, while the calculated average required amount is 136.94 grams.

A French study conducted on the prevalence of overweight, obesity and underweight showed, based on their data, that in the year 2018, 10,27% of the boys who participated in the study were represented by boys with underweight, 73,55% by boys with normal weight, 12,83% with overweight and 3,35% with obesity (Vanhelst et al., 2022). Compared to the year of 2018, when the prevalence of overweight in the French group was 12,83%, in 2022, in our study we had 35% of overweight boys.

Data from another research indicates that 16.5% of the students participating in the study were overweight and 4.5% were obese. Approximately half of the students who are overweight and obese reported staying in the dormitory. Average BMI value in males is 23.1 kg/m2 and 22.3 kg/m2 in females. Male gender and the presence of an obese person in the family increase the risk of being overweight or obese (Tokaç, et al., 2021).

Obesity is associated with an increased risk of several adverse health outcomes in adolescents, including cardiovascular disease. Overweight and obese teenagers are at higher risk of developing high blood pressure, high cholesterol levels, or other cardiovascular problems (Farpour et al., 2015). Besides that, overweight and obese teenagers are mor e likely to have respiratory problems, such as asthma or sleep apnea, and also are more exposed to the risk of type 2 diabetes (Reinehr, 2019; Ford, 2005). Underweight teenagers are also at signif cant health risk, and it can lead to immune system dysfunction, mental health problems like anxiety and depression, and nutritional def ciencies (Dagnelie & Staveren, 1994;

Golden et al., 2014; (1). According to some series of studies, insuf cient consumption of macronutrients can harm the body. Insuf cient carbohydrate consumption can have negative ef ects on an individual's health. As the primary source of energy, not reaching the needed quantity of carbohydrates can lead to decreased glycogen stores in the muscles and liver, resulting in fatigue and lower physical performance (Burke, 2015). More than that, not getting the needed quantity of carbohydrates can lead to inadequate nutrient intake, which can increase the risk of defciencies and associated health problems. Low carbohydrate diets have been associated with an increase in cardiovascular disease, type 2 diabetes, and certain types of cancer (Hu et al., 2012; Nakamura et al., 2014). On the other hand, exaggerated carbohydrate consumption can lead to increased blood sugar glucose levels, insulin resistance, and weight gain (Samaha et al., 2003). For proteins, a higher intake than needed can increase the risk of kidney stones and the risk for cardiovascular disease (Taylor et al., 2010; Song et al., 2016), while an insuf cient amount can lead to muscle loss and slower wound healing (Houston et al., 2008). A fat intake def ciency can reduce nutrients absorption and can also produce hormone imbalances, including problems in reproductive health (Henry & Clarke, 2008). A higher fat intake can lead to cardiovascular diseases such as coronary heart disease and can increase the levels of the inf ammatory markers in the blood (Li et al., 2015; Calder et al., 2011).

A potential solution for an inadequate intake of nutrients is to engage in mindful eating practices. According to a study published in the American Journal of Clinical Nutrition, mindful eating practices, such as paying attention to hunger and fullness cues, can improve people's overall nutrient intake (Warren et al., 2017)

An Indian study showed that the global prevalence of childhood obesity has increased eightfold in the 5–19 y age group in the past four decades (Mittal & Jain, 2021). Also, a few studies found that, as the BMI distribution shifts upwards, the prevalence of underweight declines somewhat more slowly than the prevalence of obesity rises (NCD-RisCv, 2021).

It appears that the relationship between BMI and systolic pressure is significantly positively associated (p=<0.0001)

The minimum value for the systolic pressure observed was 100 mmHg and the highest 184 mmHg. The normal values for systolic pressure are between 100-130 mmHg (Javaudin et al., 2018). Our mean value was 132.6 mmHg. A study showed that the strength of association between the body mass index (BMI) and blood pressure (BP) varies with population and time. Mean systolic blood pressure (SBP) values decreased from 122.8 to 122.3 mmHg in the f rst year of the comparative study and gradually increased to 125.9 mmHg thereafter. The data showed that the BMI-BP association increased over time (coef cient of the interaction term > 0, P < 0.001). Moreover, as the BMI increased, the annual increase in BP and BP per unit BMI also increased. The association analysis between BMI and SBP resulted in an annual increase in the correlation coef cient (SBP: 0.257-0.495).

The study emphasized a continuous shift towards obesity in BMI distribution and intensifying BMI-BP association over time (Koh et al., 2022).

The data from another study showed that the odds ratios (ORs) for high BP were 1.27 (95% conf dence interval [CI], 1.14-1.41; P < 0.001) in the 25th-49th percentile subgroup, 1.55 (95% CI, 1.39-1.73; P < 0.001) in the 50th-74th percentile subgroup, and 2.17 (95% CI, 1.92-2.46; P < 0.001) in the 75th-84th percentile subgroup, respectively, after adjustment for sex, age, race/ethnicity, height, and country (Wang et al., 2020).

Based on the data that our study provided, we observed that weight was statistically signif cantly and positively associated with systolic and diastolic blood pressure.

A study showed that children with elevated blood pressure or hypertension had signif cantly higher weight, BMI, WC, HC, fat mass, and fat-free mass values compared to participants with normotension, supporting the direct association between obesity and hypertension in this population (Wühl, 2019). All obesity-related variables showed statistical diferences between the normotensive, elevated blood pressure, and hypertension groups for systolic and diastolic blood pressure (p < 0.05) (Koh et al., 2022). Hypertension is a common f nding in children and increases the risk for future cardiovascular events (Tran & Urbina, 2020; Srour et al., 2019).

Our statistics showed that the maximum intake of carbohydrates in a day was 489.9 grams, while the mean value is 294.59. An etiological element that may contribute to the diverse condition and phenotypes of obesity is food addiction (Lennerz & Lennerz, 2018). Carbohydrates with a high glycemic index cause neurochemical and behavioral reactions that resemble addiction (Vella & Pai, 2016). The carbohydrate quantity and quality also have a vital function in the prevention and management of diabetes. Also, a study found a linear association between carbohydrate consumption and MetS risk with a corresponding OR of 1.026 (95% CI, 1.004-1.048) and with signif cant heterogeneity (I2 = 82.0%) at 5% energy intake from carbohydrates (Liu et al., 2019).

Conclusions

1. According to the analyzed study sample, a weight development problem was observed in 47.66% of the cases, while only 53.84% of the adolescent subjects included in the research were characterized by normal weight.

2. Poor anthropometric development was signif cantly inf uenced in our adolescent sample by carbohydrate intake, with no positive or signif cant association with protein or fat intake.

3. In our research, weight and body mass index were positively and signif cantly associated with systolic and diastolic blood pressure.

4. Only a percentage of 8.33% of the analyzed subjects managed to ensure the caloric requirement, while 91.6% did not.

Conflict of interests

The authors declare no confict of interests.

Acknowledgment

Partial results from the paper are part of the f rst author's bachelor thesis.

References

- Burke LM. Re-Examining High-Fat Diets for Sports Performance: Did We Call the 'Nail in the Cof n' Too Soon? Sports Med. 2015;45 Suppl 1(Suppl 1):S33-S49. doi:10.1007/s40279-015-0393-9.
- Calder PC, Ahluwalia N, Brouns F, et al. Dietary factors and low-grade inf ammation in relation to overweight and obesity. Br J Nutr. 2011;106 Suppl 3:S5-S78. doi:10.1017/ S0007114511005460.
- Dagnelie PC, van Staveren WA. Macrobiotic nutrition and child health: results of a population-based, mixed-longitudinal cohort study in The Netherlands. Am J Clin Nutr. 1994;59(5 Suppl):1187S-1196S. doi:10.1093/ajcn/59.5.1187S.
- Farpour-Lambert NJ, Baker JL, Hassapidou M, et al. Childhood Obesity Is a Chronic Disease Demanding Specif c Health Care--a Position Statement from the Childhood O esity Task Force (COTF) of the European Association for the Study of Obesity (EASO). Obes Facts. 2015;8(5):342-349. doi:10.1159/000441483.
- Ford ES. The epidemiology of obesity and asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2005;115(5):897-910. doi:10.1016/j. jaci.2004.11.050.
- Golden NH, Abrams SA; Committee on Nutrition. Optimizing bone health in children and adolescents. Pediatrics. 2014;134(4):e1229-e1243. doi:10.1542/peds.2014-2173.
- Henry BA, Clarke IJ. Adipose tissue hormones and the regulation of food intake. J Neuroendocrinol. 2008;20(6):842-849. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2826.2008.1730.x.
- Houston DK, Nicklas BJ, Ding J, et al. Dietary protein intake is associated with lean mass change in older, communitydwelling adults: the Health, Aging, and Body Composition (Health ABC) Study. Am J Clin Nutr. 2008;87(1):150-155. doi:10.1093/ajcn/87.1.150.
- Hu EA, Pan A, Malik V, Sun Q. White rice consumption and risk of type 2 diabetes: meta-analysis and systematic review. BMJ. 2012;344:e1454. doi:10.1136/bmj.e1454.
- Javaudin F, Desce N, Le Bastard Q, et al. Impact of pre-hospital vital parameters on the neurological outcome of out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: Results from the French National Cardiac Arrest Registry. Resuscitation. 2018;133:5-11. doi:10.1016/j.resuscitation.2018.09.016.
- Koh HB, Heo GY, Kim KW, et al. Trends in the association between body mass index and blood pressure among 19-year-old men in Korea from 2003 to 2017. Sci Rep. 2022;12(1):6767. doi:10.1038/s41598-022-10570-9.
- Lennerz B, Lennerz JK. Food Addiction, High-Glycemic-Index Carbohydrates, and Obesity. Clin Chem. 2018;64(1):64-71. doi:10.1373/clinchem.2017.273532,
- Li Y, Hruby A, Bernstein AM, et al. Saturated Fats Compared With Unsaturated Fats and Sources of Carbohydrates in Relation to Risk of Coronary Heart Disease: A Prospective Cohort Study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2015;66(14):1538-1548. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2015.07.055.
- Liu YS, Wu QJ, Xia Y, et al. Carbohydrate intake and risk of metabolic syndrome: A dose-response meta-analysis of observational studies. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis. 2019;29(12):1288-1298. doi:10.1016/j.numecd.2019.09.003.
- Mittal M, Jain V. Management of Obesity and Its Complications in Children and Adolescents. Indian J Pediatr. 2021;88(12):1222-1234. doi:10.1007/s12098-021-03913-3.
- Nakamura Y, Okuda N, Okamura T, et al. Low-carbohydrate diets and cardiovascular and total mortality in Japanese: a 29-year

follow-up of NIPPON DATA80. Br J Nutr. 2014;112(6):916-924. doi:10.1017/S0007114514001627.

- NCD Risk Factor Collaboration (NCD-RisC). Heterogeneous contributions of change in population distribution of body mass index to change in obesity and underweight. Elife. 2021;10:e60060. doi:10.7554/eLife.60060.
- Reinehr T. Type 2 diabetes mellitus in children and adolescents. World J Diabetes. 2013;4(6):270-281. doi:10.4239/wjd.v4.i6.270.
- Samaha FF, Iqbal N, Seshadri P, et al. A low-carbohydrate as compared with a low-fat diet in severe obesity. N Engl J Med. 2003;348(21):2074-2081. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa022637
- Saunders J, Smith T. Malnutrition: causes and consequences. Clin Med (Lond). 2010;10(6):624-627. doi:10.7861/ clinmedicine.10-6-624.
- Song M, Fung TT, Hu FB, et al. Association of Animal and Plant Protein Intake With All-Cause and Cause-Specif c Mortality [published correction appears in JAMA Intern Med. 2016 Nov 1;176(11):1728]. JAMA Intern Med. 2016;176(10):1453-1463. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.4182.
- Srour B, Fezeu LK, Kesse-Guyot E, et al. Ultra-processed food intake and risk of cardiovascular disease: prospective cohort study (NutriNet-Santé). BMJ. 2019;365:11451.doi:10.1136/ bmj.11451.
- Stabouli S, Erdine S, Suurorg L, Jankauskien A, Lurbe E. Obesity and Eating Disorders in Children and Adolescents: The Bidirectional Link. Nutrients. 2021;13(12):4321. doi:10.3390/nu13124321.
- Taylor EN, Stampfer MJ, Mount DB, Curhan GC. DASH-style diet and 24-hour urine composition. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol.

2010;5(12):2315-2322. doi:10.2215/CJN.04420510

- Tokaç Er N, Do an G, Meriç ÇS, Yılmaz HÖ, Öztürk ME, Ayhan NY. Prevalence of overweight, obesity and abdominal obesity in Health Sciences Faculty students. Clin Nutr ESPEN. 2021;46:466-470. doi:10.1016/j.clnesp.2021.09.008.
- TranAH, Urbina EM. Hypertension in children. Curr Opin Cardiol. 2020;35(4):376-380. doi:10.1097/HCO.0000000000000744.
- Vanhelst J, Baudelet JB, Thivel D, Ovigneur H, Deschamps T. French youth trends in prevalence of overweight, obesity and underweight from 2008 to 2018. BMC Res Notes. 2022;15(1):208. doi: 10.1186/s13104-022-06091-3.
- Vella SL, Pai N. What is in a name? Is food addiction a misnomer? Asian J Psychiatr. 2017;25:123-126. doi:10.1016/j.ajp.2016.10.022.
- Wang M, Kelishadi R, Khadilkar A, et al. Body mass index percentiles and elevated blood pressure among children and adolescents. J Hum Hypertens. 2020;34(4):319-325. doi:10.1038/s41371-019-0215-x.
- Warren JM, Smith N, Ashwell M. A structured literature review on the role of mindfulness, mindful eating and intuitive eating in changing eating behaviours: ef ectiveness and associated potential mechanisms. Nutr Res Rev. 2017;30(2):272-283. doi:10.1017/S0954422417000154.
- Wühl E. Hypertension in childhood obesity. Acta Paediatr. 2019;108(1):37-43. doi:10.1111/apa.14551

Websites

 World Health Organization. Malnutrition. 2020. Available online at: https://www.who.int/news-room/questions-andanswers/item/malnutrition. Accessed April 8, 2023.

The Biering–Sorensen test as a screening tool to observe lower back muscle strength and sub-clinical back strain in computer users: a cross sectional study

Madhubabu Kothapalli

Preventa Curo - Centre for Workplace Healthcare & Research, Nanakramguda, Hyderabad, India

Abstract

Background. Work-related low back pain is very common in computer users due to prolonged sitting time at work. The lower back muscle strength weakness is associated with occurrence of back pain in computer users. It is very essential to f nd out effective back pain prevention methods at sub-clinical level.

Aims. This study aims to investigate the Biering-Sorensen test as a screening tool to measure lower back muscle strength and sub-clinical back strain in computer users.

Methods. This cross-sectional study recruited 520 IT employees (262 men and 258 women) from various companies in Q City Tech Park, Hyderabad. The subjects without any back pain from the last year were included in this study. The Biering-Sorensen test was used to assess back extensor muscle endurance strength. All the participants were assessed position hold time (PHT). The Biering-Sorensen test itself is a provocative of back pain. Any back strain during the test was also recorded for data analysis.

Results. Logistic regression analysis showed signif cant association between back extensor endurance strength and risk of back strain in both genders (p<0.01 and p=0.04). Position hold time for poor and medium performance categories were positively associated with a risk of back strain, whereas good performance category has no signif cant association.

Conclusions. The results of this study are helpful to understand the possibility of back pain occurrence at sub-clinical level. We believe that the Biering-Sorensen test could have a great value to design appropriate back pain prevention programs. **Keywords:** Biering-Sorensen test, muscle strength, low back pain, computer users, WMSDs.

Introduction

Low back pain (LBP) is a commonly reported workrelated disorder in now a day's society. LBP imposes f nancial burden on industries in terms of healthcare costs, compensation payments, loss of productivity and new staf trainings (Brady et al., 2016; Janwantanakul et al., 2011). A further f nancial strain on organizations is to spend more about accurate healthcare standards like specialist appointment or buying expensive equipment. LBP not only ef ects the person, but also greatly strains the families, organizations and governments (Conway et al., 2016). Therefore, f nding out preventive measures for work-related back pain are essential to minimize all these burdens.

Most people experience LBP at least once in their life time. Many research studies have shown that weak back extensor muscles are associated with non-specif c LBP (Davarian et al., 2012; Chiarotto et al., 2018). Sitting for longtime at workstations is associated with endurance of back extensor muscles. People with weak extensor endurance capacity are more prone to develop back pain in future. A reduced back extensor capacity could be a great predictor of LBP (Jung et al., 2020; Mof roid et al., 1997; Chok et al., 1999; Martínez-Romero et al., 2020; Moreno Catala et al., 2018; Smith et al., 2010).

The Biering-Sorensen test was used in men to predict whether Position Hold Time (PHT) of back extensor muscles is associated with f rst time occurrence of LBP (Biering-Sørensen et al., 1984). Whereas Luoto et al. found signif cant association between PHT and new LBP occurrence in both men and women (Alaranta et al., 1995). These authors reported the risk of new LBP was higher in people with low PHT scores. The PHT score of back extensors was a great tool to dif erentiate subjects with and without risk of LBP. The isometric back extensor endurance test itself was provocative of LBP (Chidozie & Olusola, 2010). While performing the test, some of subjects, who

Received: 2023, April 17; Accepted for publication: 2023, April 25
 Address for correspondence: Preventa Curo - Centre for Workplace Healthcare & Research, Ground f oor, Block B, Qcity, Nanakramguda, Hyderabad, PC-500032, India
 E-mail: Madhubabu@preventacuro.com
 Corresponding author: Madhubabu Kothapalli; Madhubabu@preventacuro.com

https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.78

Copyright © 2010 by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing

had not shown any clinical symptoms of LBP previously, terminated the test due to back pain (Latimer et al., 1999).

However, prolonged sitting time could be a possible risk factor to develop LBP (Gupta et al., 2015; Citko et al. 2018; Inoue et al., 2015; Ye et al., 2017; Delpozo-Cruz et al., 2012). Computer users from IT industry tend to sit longer hours and were at high risk to develop LBP. The Biering-Sorensen test was found to be a good assessment tool to predict lower back muscle weakness. The purpose of the test is to measure isometric endurance strength of back extensor muscles (Biering-Sørensen et al., 1989; Latimer et al., 1999).

Hypothesis

Based on these studies, we hypothesized that applying the Biering-Sorensen test in computer users might be helpful to observe the people with low muscle strength who do not clinically present back pain at the time of test (sub-clinical back strain). The test f ndings could be useful in early interventions with rightful preventive actions and lower the back pain prevalence rate.

Therefore, the aim of the study was to investigate if the Biering-Sorensen test could be an effective screening tool to measure lower back muscle strength and sub-clinical back strain in computer professionals.

Material and Methods

Ethical considerations

The Institutional Review Board approved this study. All the study participants were explained about study procedure prior to start the study. An informed consent was obtained from all the participants.

a) Period and place of the research

This cross-sectional study was conducted at Preventa Curo-Workplace Healthcare Centre located in Q City Tech Park, Hyderabad. The study was conducted for three months from January 2023 to March 2023.

b) Subjects gender and groups

It was carried out with consecutive sample method, recruited 520 IT employees (262 men and 258 women) from various companies. This study group age range was 22-45 years. All the subjects were explained about study procedure and any questions or concerns were addressed. A no-objection consent form was read and signed by each subject prior to the study.

The subjects included in this study had no history of back pain from the time of study and were working hours of 7-8 per day with full time employment.

The participants were excluded if they had any history of recent back pain, any neurological issues, spinal deformities, cardiovascular diseases, pregnancy and any kind of limitations to participate in this study. Individuals who were involved in specif c back muscle exercise programs, competitive sports and athletes also excluded from this study.

c) Applied test

The Biering-Sorensen test is a muscle performance test that measures the endurance of back extensor muscles. It measures the holding time of unsupported trunk horizontal while prone lying on treatment table (Lanning et al., 2006; Demoulin et al. 2006; Mbada et al., 2009). The test

procedure and importance were explained and demonstrated to subjects prior to test. During the test, the subject is in prone lying position with anterior superior iliac spine aligned with edge of the treatment table. Lower body was strapped to the treatment table by two straps around pelvis and ankles respectively. The subject was allowed to rest the upper body on a chair until measurement starts. Subject was then instructed to hold upper body isometrically in horizontal position with hands folded across the chest. The subjects were encouraged to hold the position as long as possible and measured the hold time with stop watch. An inclinometer was placed at the interscapular region to determine horizontal position of trunk. If there was a deviation of more than 10 degrees in sagittal plane, the subject was instructed to gain horizontal position. The test terminated if the position was not immediately corrected or the subject no longer held the position or any pain aggravating conditions. The position hold time (PHT) was measured with stop watch. The position hold time is also known as Biering-Sorensen test score (BST score). The test was conducted only once and subjects instructed to take rest for some time before they were discharged from the test procedure.

Data collection

Anthropometric measurements like Weight, Height and Body Mass Index (BMI) were measured. Body weight was measured to the nearest of 100 grams with a weighing scale (Omron HN 286). A stadiometer (Stadiometer - Prime surgical) calibrated from 20-210 cm was used to measure height of each subject to the nearest of 1 mm. BMI was estimated by dividing weight in Kilograms by height in square meters.

d) Statistical processing

All the data analysis was performed using JASP version 0.16.2.0. The signif cance level set at p < 0.05. Descriptive statistics of mean and standard deviation used to summarize continuous variables while percentages and frequencies used to describe categorical variables. Independent t-test used to analyze dif erences between male and female variables. The association between lower back endurance level and relative risk of back pain was estimated with logistic regression analysis. The odds ratio (OR) was estimated with 95% conf dence interval.

Results

The total number of study participants was 520 (262 men and 258 women). The general characteristics and position-hold time (PTH) of subjects by gender are described in Table I.

TableI
Comparison between physical characteristics and position-hold
time of male and female subjects

time of male and female subject				
Variable	riable Male (n=262) Female (n=2 Mean ± SD Mean ± S		P- value	
Age	29.8 ± 4.9	27.2 ± 4.2	0.00*	
Weight	82.3 ± 10.5	70.9 ± 11.5	0.00*	
Height	1.73 ± 0.04	1.65 ± 0.05	0.01*	
BMI	26.8 ± 3.8	26.1 ± 4.6	0.04*	
PHT	71.1 ± 42.5	66.3 ± 38.6	0.17	

* Indicates signif cance at p < 0.05; BMI – Body Mass Index; PHT – Position Hold Time

According to Luoto et al. research, based on PHT scores, the subjects were grouped as poor, medium and good performers. The subjects whose PHT scores was less than 58 were classed as poor performers, PHT scores between 58-104 (men) and 58-110 (women) as medium performers and PHT scores between 104-240 (men) and 110-240 (women) as good performers (Alaranta et al., 1995).

Table II
Dif erent categories of PHT endurance performance among men
and women with reported back strain during test.

Category	Number (n)	• Percentage % Back strain		Percentage %	Р	
Men						
Poor	133	51.9	96	61.1	< 0.01*	
Medium	73	27.8	38	24.2	0.01*	
Good	56	20.3	23	14.6	0.07	
Total 262		100	157	100	< 0.01*	
		W	omen			
Poor	120	46.5	74	47.5	0.01*	
Medium	93	36.0	37	23.7	0.03*	
Good	45	17.5	13	28.8	0.09	
Total	258	100	124	100	0.04*	
*p < 0.05						

While performing the test, the reported back strain within group of men was 61.1%, 24.2% and 14.6% for the poor, medium and good performer groups respectively. In women, the reported back strain had a distribution of 47.5%, 23.7% and 28.8% for the poor, medium and good category. Logistic regression analysis showed that back extensor muscle endurance performance was signif cantly associated with risk of back pain in both categories (Men P <0.01, Women P =0.04). In category-wise, poor and medium categories from both genders showed signif cant association (p <0.05) between BST score and back strain. But good scores in both genders were not signif cant with back strain (Table II).

Discussion

Endurance capacity of back extensor muscles was important in the prevention and treatment of low back pain (Biering-Sørensen, 1984). The Biering-Sorensen test was a great tool to evaluate back extensor endurance strength and its helpful to predict back pain occurrence clinically. Many studies measured back muscle endurance capacity using Biering-Sorensen test to predict risk of LBP (Biering-Sørensen, 1984; Alaranta et al., 1995; Chidozie & Olusola, 2010; Latimer et al., 1999; Biering-Sørensen, 1989). Biering-Sorensen found that persons with PHT who scored less than 176 were prone to develop LBP within a year time. But the LBP was not developed in persons with a PHT score over 198 (Biering-Sørensen, 1984). The purpose of the current study is to measure lower back muscle strength at subclinical level using Biering-Sorensen test as a screening tool.

Statistical analysis revealed that PHT scores of poor and medium category from both genders has signif cantly correlated with risk of back strain during the test. However, good category from both genders has not shown signif cance between PHT score and risk of back strain. Among men, poor category showed nearly three times higher risk of back strain compared to medium category and four times more risk than good category. Women with poor category had two times and almost six time more risk of back strain compared to medium and good categories respectively. When comparing between men and women, the reported back strain was higher in men among all the three categories. The reported back strain was higher in men than women in the poor category. The reason might be men had higher level of BMI than women.

Limitation of the study

The main limitation of study was that no analysis was used to detect motivation of subjects to complete the test. The motivation of subjects to complete test could impact medium and good category numbers. No such method like psychological outcome measures for motivation and perceived ef ort during the test was incorporated to this study (Moareu et al., 2001).

Conclusions

1. Low endurance levels may be considered as a predictor of occurrence of back pain in computer users.

2. Our study results show that poor PHT scores from both genders has positive association with the risk of back strain, whereas good scores are negatively associated.

3. The Biering-Sorensen test score is helpful to measure lower back muscle strength and helpful to estimate the possibility of back pain occurrence clinically.

4. In conclusion, we believe that the Biering-Sorensen test could have a great value to be a screening tool to observe the future risk of back pain at subclinical level.

5. This test might be helpful to design effective preventive programs for work-specif c back pain.

6. It is also cost-ef ective, easy to administer the test.

7. We recommend the incorporation of the Biering-Sorensen test in non-clinical settings such as occupational health screenings and preventive health programs to prevent work-related back pain prevalence.

Conf ict of interest

No conf ict of interest

Acknowledgment

The author would like to thank all the employees at Q City tech park who volunteered for this study.

References

- Alaranta H, Luoto S, Heliövaara M, Hurri H. Static back endurance and the risk of low-back pain. Clin Biomech (Bristol, Avon). 1995;10(6):323-324. doi: 10.1016/0268-0033(95)00002-3.
- Biering-Sørensen F, Thomsen CE, Hilden J. Risk indicators for low back trouble. Scand J Rehabil Med. 1989;21(3):151-157. PMID: 2529630.
- Biering-Sørensen F. Physical measurements as risk indicators for low-back trouble over a one-year period. Spine (Phila Pa 1976). 1984;9(2):106-119. doi: 10.1097/00007632-198403000-00002.
- Brady SRE, Hussain SM, Brown WJ, Heritier S, Billah B, Wang Y, Teede H, Urquhart DM, Cicuttini FM. Relationships Between Weight, Physical Activity, and Back Pain in Young

Adult Women. Medicine (Baltimore). 2016;95(19): e3368. doi: 10.1097/MD.00000000003368.

- Chiarotto A, Boers M, Deyo RA, Buchbinder R, Corbin TP, Costa LOP, Foster NE, Grotle M, Koes BW, Kovacs FM, Lin CC, Maher CG, Pearson AM, Peul WC, Schoene ML, Turk DC, van Tulder MW, Terwee CB, Ostelo RW. Core outcome measurement instruments for clinical trials in nonspecif c low back pain. Pain. 2018;159(3):481-495. doi: 10.1097/j. pain.000000000001117.
- Chidozie E, Olusola A. Relations between back muscles' endurance capacity and risk of low back pain. TAF Prev Med Bull 2010;9(5):421-426.
- Chok B, Lee R, Latimer J, Tan SB. Endurance training of the trunk extensor muscles in people with subacute low back pain. Phys Ther. 1999;79(11):1032-1042. PMID: 10534796.
- Citko A, Górski S, Marcinowicz L, Górska A. Sedentary Lifestyle and Nonspecif c Low Back Pain in Medical Personnel in North-East Poland. Biomed Res Int. 2018;2018:1965807. doi: 10.1155/2018/1965807.
- Conway R, Behennah J, Fisher J, Osborne N, Steele J. Associations between Trunk Extension Endurance and Isolated Lumbar Extension Strength in Both Asymptomatic Participants and Those with Chronic Low Back Pain. Healthcare (Basel). 2016;4(3):70. doi: 10.3390/healthcare4030070.
- Davarian S, Marouf N, Ebrahimi I, Farahmand F, Parnianpour M. Trunk muscles strength and endurance in chronic low back pain patients with and without clinical instability. J Back Musculoskelet Rehabil. 2012;25(2):123-129. doi: 10.3233/ BMR-2012-0320.
- Del Pozo-Cruz B, Adsuar JC, Parraca J, Del Pozo-Cruz J, Moreno A, Gusi N. A web-based intervention to improve and prevent low back pain among of ce workers: a randomized controlled trial. J Orthop Sports Phys Ther. 2012;42(10):831-841. doi: 10.2519/jospt.2012.3980.
- Demoulin C, Vanderthommen M, Duysens C, Crielaard JM. Spinal muscle evaluation using the Sorensen test: a critical appraisal of the literature. Joint Bone Spine. 2006;73(1):43-50. doi: 10.1016/j.jbspin.2004.08.002.
- Gupta N, Christiansen CS, Hallman DM, Korshøj M, Carneiro IG, Holtermann A. Is objectively measured sitting time associated with low back pain? A cross-sectional investigation in the NOMAD study. PLoS One. 2015;10(3): e0121159. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0121159.
- Inoue G, Miyagi M, Uchida K, Ishikawa T, Kamoda H, Eguchi Y, Orita S, Yamauchi K, Takaso M, Tsuchiya K, Takahashi K, Ohtori S. The prevalence and characteristics of low back pain among sitting workers in a Japanese manufacturing company. J Orthop Sci. 2015;20(1):23-30. doi: 10.1007/s00776-014-0644-x.
- Janwantanakul P, Pensri P, Moolkay P, Jiamjarasrangsi W. Development of a risk score for low back pain in of ce workers--a cross-sectional study. BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2011; 12:23. doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-12-23.

- Janwantanakul P, Sihawong R, Sitthipornvorakul E, Paksaichol A. A screening tool for non-specif c low back pain with disability in of ce workers: a 1-year prospective cohort study. BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2015;16:298. doi: 10.1186/s12891-015-0768-y.
- Jung KS, Jung JH, In TS, Cho HY. Ef ects of Prolonged Sitting with Slumped Posture on Trunk Muscular Fatigue in Adolescents with and without Chronic Lower Back Pain. Medicina (Kaunas). 2020;57(1):3. doi: 10.3390/medicina57010003.
- Lanning CL, Uhl TL, Ingram CL, Mattacola CG, English T, Newsom S. Baseline values of trunk endurance and hip strength in collegiate athletes. J Athl Train. 2006;41(4):427-434.
- Latimer J, Maher CG, Refshauge K, Colaco I. The reliability and validity of the Biering-Sorensen test in asymptomatic subjects and subjects reporting current or previous nonspecif c low back pain. Spine (Phila Pa 1976). 1999;24(20):2085-2089; discussion 2090. doi: 10.1097/00007632-199910150-00004.
- Martínez-Romero MT, Ayala F, De Ste Croix M, Vera-Garcia FJ, Sainz de Baranda P, Santonja-Medina F, Sánchez-Meca J. A Meta-Analysis of the Reliability of Four Field-Based Trunk Extension Endurance Tests. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2020;17(9):3088. doi: 10.3390/ijerph17093088.
- Mbada CE, Ayanniyi O, Adedoyin RA. Reference values of static back extensor muscle endurance in healthy Nigerian adults. Med Princ Pract. 2009;18(5):345-350. doi: 10.1159/000226285.
- Mof roid MT. Endurance of trunk muscles in persons with chronic low back pain: assessment, performance, training. J Rehabil Res Dev. 1997;34(4):440-447. PMID: 9323647.
- Moreau CE, Green BN, Johnson CD, Moreau SR. Isometric back extension endurance tests: a review of the literature. J Manipulative Physiol Ther. 2001;24(2):110-122. doi: 10.1067/mmt.2001.112563.
- Moreno Catalá M, Schroll A, Laube G, Arampatzis A. Muscle Strength and Neuromuscular Control in Low-Back Pain: Elite Athletes Versus General Population. Front Neurosci. 2018;12:436. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2018.00436.
- Smith AJ, O'Sullivan PB, Campbell A, Straker L. The relationship between back muscle endurance and physical, lifestyle, and psychological factors in adolescents. J Orthop Sports Phys Ther. 2010;40(8):517-523. doi: 10.2519/jospt.2010.3369.
- Van Nieuwenhuyse A, Crombez G, Burdorf A, Verbeke G, Masschelein R, Moens G, Mairiaux P, BelCoBack Study Group. Physical characteristics of the back are not predictive of low back pain in healthy workers: a prospective study. BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2009;10:2. doi: 10.1186/1471-2474-10-2.
- Ye S, Jing Q, Wei C, Lu J. Risk factors of non-specif c neck pain and low back pain in computer-using of ce workers in China: a cross-sectional study. BMJ Open. 2017;7(4):e014914. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2016-014914.

The effects of Health & Wellness Coaching intervention on the quality of life

Bianca P tac^{1,2}, Ana-Maria Z grean³, Ovidiu Popa-Velea⁴, Leon Z grean¹

¹ Discipline of Physiology and Neuroscience, Faculty of Medicine, "Carol Davila" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Bucharest, Romania

² Idol Production, Bucharest, Colentina Avenue, sect 2

³ Discipline of Physiology, Faculty of Medicine, "Carol Davila" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Bucharest, Romania

⁴ Discipline of Medical Psychology, Faculty of Medicine, "Carol Davila" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Bucharest, Romania

Abstract

Background. At present, the quality of life occupies a privileged place within society, representing an essential barometer both at the social and individual level. It comprises several dimensions, including interpersonal relationships, physical well-being and mental or emotional well-being, which are evidenced by a series of indicators, such as self-esteem, avoidance of excessive stress, health, the number of social contacts, the presence of clearly defined goals, etc.

Aims. The purpose of this research is to highlight the increasing presence of psycho-emotional disturbances, most often related to stress, which lead to the alteration of the quality of personal life, as well as to introduce new methods of intervention, in the hope of increasing the degree of awareness about them.

Methods. In this work we will present the favorable evolution of a 40-year-old woman suffring from a marked deterioration in the quality of her personal life, as well as a high level of stress, with pathological personal antecedents in the psycho-emotional sphere, and who followed a type of Health & Wellness Coaching (HWC) intervention between 2018-2019, with a view to assess the effects on the quality of life. The effect of the intervention was documented through the initial and f nal evaluations.

Results. The results showed a signif cant improvement in the subject's quality of life, brought about by a change in lifestyle, with a positive impact at the physical, psycho-emotional and social level, evidenced by the increase in self-esteem and the levels of communication and socialization.

Conclusion. The study demonstrates that HWC is an effective method in the process of lifestyle reorganization, in the case of people with stress-related conditions, resulting in the improvement of their quality of life, the positive impact of this technique extending to physical, psychoemotional and social levels.

Keywords: quality of life, self-esteem, healthy lifestyle, communication, health & wellness coaching, training.

Introduction

The concept of quality of life is widespread in highly developed societies, Romania being one of the few European countries which have massively taken up the complex issue of the quality of life in sociological research, ever since its emergence (Zamf r & Precupe u, 2018). A Gallup poll conducted in 2022 showed that stress among the employees worldwide has reached a new record level, with them feeling even more stressed than in 2020 (the previous historical level), and with almost half of employees worldwide feeling intensely the burden of stress (1). Even if the number of research papers related to stress and antistress therapies is constantly increasing, stress therapy is plagued by numerous controversies and uncertainties (Wagenaar & La Forge, 1994, quoted by Ellis at al., 2020). Part of the dif culty in treating stress ef ectively stems from the absence of a coherent def nition of stress (Ellis at al., 2020). For example, the high level of stress contributes to the alteration of the quality of life, being associated with mental health issues and physical

Received: 2023, April 6; Accepted for publication: 2023, April 25

Address for correspondence: Department of Physiology and Neuroscience, "Carol Davila", University of Medicine and Pharmacy Bucharest, 8 Bdul Eroii Sanitari Street, PC 050474, Bucharest, Romania

E-mail: bianca.patac@gmail.com

Corresponding author: Bianca P tac; bianca.patac@gmail.com https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.82

Copyright © 2010 by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing

diseases, something which is insuf ciently captured by the existing def nitions (Stof el at al., 2020). Consequently, there is an urgent need to approach the human being from a holistic point of view: physically, mentally, emotionally and socially, in order to reach a better understanding of the individual and to optimize the quality of life. The latter can be measured both by primary objective indicators, and by specif c indicators of a subjective nature, which capture the reactions (perceptions, expectations) of the population, in relation to the given socioeconomic context (Zamf r & Precupe u, 2018). The avoidance of excessive stress, an indicator of emotional well-being, together with physical well-being and interpersonal relationships (Lupu, 2006) are some of the dimensions of the quality of life. The assessment of the quality of life is considered to be subjective, as it is embedded in a sociocultural and environmental context (2). Being a subjective assessment that involves several facets of life, there are no general treatments which address this particular component.

Coaching is a consultative method of empowering the individual, wherein the main task of the coach is to help clients understand how they generate their problems (O'Connor & Lages, 2007), in order to solve them. Specif cally, HWC is a technique at the intersection of medicine and wellness that provides improvement in wellness and health, fundamental indicators of the quality of life. HWC is an individual-centered process based on behavior change theory (Wolever at al., 2013). It has rapidly developed as an adjunctive treatment for lifestylerelated diseases, which are the most frequent causes of morbidity and mortality in developed countries (Sforzo at al., 2017). In addition, HWC helps individuals boost their motivation and integrate their own learning into how best to change their behavior in the context of their own life circumstances (Wolever at al., 2016).

Hypothesis

This study aims to emphasize the ef ectiveness of the HWC-type intervention in the case of people who present an alteration of the quality of life, due to a high level of stress, with a negative impact at a physical, mental, emotional and social level. The basis of this study is the growing demand for this type of interventions, with a concrete role in changing the lifestyle.

Objectives

By correlating the data collected from the case history and the questionnaires applied at the beginning of the HWC intervention, the following objectives were formulated: 1. increasing self-esteem and self-conf dence; 2. improving the level of communication and socialization; 3. reaching a general state of well-being, by increasing the level of physical energy and muscle toning; 4. optimizing the psycho-emotional state of the subject so that she could develop a couple relationship, all with the ultimate goal of improving the quality of life.

Material and methods

The study was conducted according to the ethical procedures recommended by the World Medical Association (Helsinki) (3), after the subject provided written informed

consent. The parameters of the HWC intervention were as follows: 12 sessions during 12 different days, with individual sessions once every 3 weeks. The first session was a group training, followed by 11 individual sessions, of which 7 were combined coaching & training sessions, and 4 were only coaching sessions.

Research protocol

a) Period and place of the research

The study was conducted over a period of 9 months (May 2018 - February 2019).

b) Case Presentation

In May 2018 the subject presented at the of ce of the Age Sense private clinic in Bucharest, for a group training session on issues related to health, energy, and a healthy lifestyle. She was a 40-year-old woman with a higher education, from an urban environment, who came to the Age Sense clinic to participate in the training because she was suffring from high levels of stress, lack of energy and an altered quality of life. As stress is a highly personalized phenomenon, considered by WHO as the health epidemic of the 21st century (Fink, 2016), it requires a new understanding and approach. From the personal pathological antecedents, I noted the presence of psycho-emotional disorders, af ecting the general state of well-being, for which she had undergone drug treatment for 9 years (2005-2014), a treatment discontinued by the subject in 2014, as she presented a condition of fatigue and anhedonia. Moreover, the subject reported having suf ered multiple family-related emotional traumas during childhood.

c) Applied tests

The following psychometric instruments were applied, both at T0, the start of the program, and at T1, the completion of the program:

- Self-esteem (Rosenberg, 1965)

- *Personal communication styles* (Marcus, 1997, quoted by Radu, 2015).

At the end of the first training session (120 min), the subject enrolled in the personalized HWC program, attending a second meeting, 3 days later, this time 1-1 in a coaching session (120 min). After a brief case history, it became apparent that among the dimensions of the quality of life, the most af ected were those related to emotional and mental well-being, closely followed by interpersonal relationships and physical well-being. I also evidenced the lack of clearly defined goals, the lack of need for af rmation, the preference for isolation, the dif culty in making decisions and the absence of time dedicated to hobbies. The only chapter where there were no obvious problems was the f nancial situation, which ensured a precarious biopsychosocial balance. After this f rst assessment, we estimated that approximately 9-12 individual training & coaching sessions would be required. It is important to note that before 2020, mental disorders were the main causes of the global health burden, and the emergence of the pandemic created an environment in which many determinants of poor mental health were exacerbated (Santomauro at al., 2021). Considering the data collected from the case history, we agreed that during the HWC intervention we will work on the most deeply af ected aspects, with the following objectives:

- increasing self-esteem and self-conf dence;

- improving the levels of communication and socialization;

- achieving a general state of well-being, by increasing the level of physical energy and muscle toning;

- optimizing the psycho-emotional state, so that she could develop a couple relationship.

Self-esteem is an important predictor of subjective well-being and refers to people's perceptions of their quality of life (Du at al., 2017). It gives the person an individual sense of value and is part of the four fundamental needs of the human personality (Leca, 2015).

In our case, the HWC program lasted nine months, during which there were 12 meetings, one every three weeks, lasting between 60-120 min, depending on the needs. The HWC- type interventions took place in an informal setting, with the f rst author acting as a guide (doctor & coach & trainer), empowering the subject throughout the intervention, in order to set out and achieve the objectives of the intervention, by focusing on specif c tasks. During the training sessions, the coach provided general and specif c information (info training) according to the subject's needs, while during the coaching sessions she empowered and guided the subject towards establishing and achieving the set goals.

During the *f* rst training session - Education for a healthy lifestyle - which took place in a small group, the information delivered was focused on stress, neuroscience, epigenetics and coaching. After this initial group session, eleven single or combined coaching & training individual sessions followed.

Session 2 of ine coaching & training (120 min) – the subject expressed a desire to improve and develop communication skills and increase energy levels. A good rapport was successfully established starting with the f rst meeting, the subject receiving info training about how the brain works and the role of breathing. Objective: f nding a social context to make a presentation in front of an audience, in a state of high energy levels. Selected actions: documenting for a presentation, taking walks in the park and socializing by asking questions. Current blockages: fear of socializing and communication, which had plagued her since adolescence, when the f rst episodes of panic attacks and nightmares ocurred.

Session 3 online coaching & training (90 min) -Previous objective reached 90%. The subject gave 3 presentations within a small group. The states of fear and anxiety did not go away, but she began to be able to control them. Info training: deep abdominal breathing necessary for controlling dysfunctional mental states. The walks continued, energy levels increased, and socializing, both physical and online, was initiated. Objective: monitoring and controlling emotional states through the mental switch technique, combined with breathing. Selected actions: 1) awareness and monitoring of stressful situations, which cause unpleasant emotions (using a diary), followed by training on how to react 2) use of parasympathetic oil as an adjuvant in dif cult situations, 3) continuation of socialization exercises 4) practicing taking pictures (a new hobby). No apparent barriers.

Session 4 online coaching & training (60 min) -Previous objective achieved 100%. The subject became a facilitator during certain events, where she also took photos. Info training: communication styles. She continued her walks and began to enjoy being around people. She still does certain things in order to get attention, not necessarily because they give her pleasure. The subject also discloses the thought that if she is rejected, this means she is not loved. Objective: def ning the perfect life and relationship. Chosen actions: writing down what she wants to do, where she wants to live, how she wants to feel and what will be dif erent from the present. Barriers: fear of expressing feelings, associated with the idea that she might get hurt.

Session 5 online coaching (60 min) - Previous objective achieved 100%. She realized that her current relationship does not really exist, since for her the perfect relationship involves: communication, feeling connected, playfulness, closeness, trust, support, tenderness and intimacy, and none of these have been present. For her, the perfect life means traveling with your camera and your partner. At present, when attention is paid to her, she gets involved in relationships without being aware of her desires, and afterwards she regrets it. Objective: a more ef ective presence and communication. Chosen actions: being more aware of her feelings and the actions she wants to take toward a new relationship. Barriers: there is still the fear of abandonment, which makes her perceive any refusal as dramatic.

Session 6 online coaching & training (60 min) -Previous objective achieved 100%. She became aware of and monitored her feelings and actions. The sense of abandonment disappeared, but instead the sense of shame appeared ("what would people say?"). Info training: the formation and disappearance of neural connections. Objective: improving communication, with the elimination of the feeling of shame. Selected actions: writing phrases from memory about shame and noting how they have inf uenced her life, in order to realize that they are not necessarily valid and do not represent her. Should select the phrases and thoughts which represent her, and in the future identify with them. Barriers: insignif cant, perceives environmental situations more rationally.

Session 7 online coaching & training (60 min) -Previous objective reached 60%. She did some training with the feeling of shame and realized that it had helped her by keeping her safe, basically it did not let her show how she was really feeling, so that she would not be rejected. Info training: ways of communication. Then she selected the phrases which represented her. Objective: organizing events in the native area. Chosen actions: resuming communication with the people in the area so that she could invite them to the event. Barriers: fewer, the sense of shame has abated, it occurs less often.

Session 8 online coaching & training (60 min) -Previous objective achieved 100%, the subject organized an event in her native area with about 20 people. The sense of shame disappeared and she felt safe. Info training: soft skills. Objective: initiating steps towards a functional relationship and improving soft skills. Selected actions: a course in soft skills and gaining awareness of the thoughts that arise regarding a possible relationship. Barriers: apparently none.

Session 9 online coaching & training (60 min) -Previous objective achieved 100%, she took the course and became aware of the inherited mental pattern regarding relationships: it is the man who should make the f rst step and only feelings of frustration can become manifest in a family. Info training: assertive communication. Objective: dissociation from "inherited thoughts" regarding family relationships. Selected actions: taking the f rst step in any relationship with a male person, regardless of whether he is a colleague, friend, etc. and expressing positive feelings: joy, happiness, delight, love, etc. Barriers: none.

Session 10 online coaching (60 min) - Previous objective achieved 100%. She experienced what it means to approach men, she signed up for a dance class, went to a workshop where she met someone and they started communicating online, expressing positive feelings. Objective: choosing conscious, family-related thoughts which should be representative for her. Selected actions: writing what a fulf lled couple or family relationship means to her. No apparent barriers.

Session 11 online coaching (60 min) - Previous objective achieved 100%. She chose her thoughts regarding the relationship she is currently in. She began to put these thoughts into action and experimented one more night out with her current partner to see if the feeling of shame would return, but it did not. Objective: conscious continuation of the initiated relationship. Actions chosen: setting up dates and following the natural course of a relationship after new realizations.

Session 12 online coaching (30 min) - in which she described her new relationship in wonderful terms, recounted what personal development courses she has followed and described her physical, mental, emotional and social states in superlative terms.

d) Statistical processing

The data have been processed using the statistical software SPSS Statistics (Statistical Package for the Social Sciences).

Results

Following the application of the tools, the results obtained were entered and processed with the aid of the SPSS statistical program package, in order to obtain descriptive statistical data. Thus, the results obtained from the application of the two tools are presented in Table I, and the data obtained after the statistical processing of the results are presented in Table II. Taking into account that there is just one subject, non-parametric statistical methods were used. These methods use scores converted into ranks, and dif erences between means are not tested. Therefore we will check if the ranks in a group are higher or lower than the ranks in the other group. We have applied the non-parametric tests Friedman Two - Way Analysis of Variance by Ranks and Cochran's Q Test (Table II).

		Table I
The	e results obtained from the ap	pplication of the two tools.
		Score

T4		00010		
Test		TO	T1	
Self-es	teem	26	33	
	Non assertive	14	6	
Communication style	Aggressive	2	1	
	Manipulative	6	8	
	Assertive	4	6	

	Table II
The data obtained after the statistical	processing of the results.

	1 8	
Quality of life Parameter	Non-Parametric Test	P value
Self-esteem	Friedman's Two-Way Analysis of Variance by Ranks	0.501
Communication style (Non assertive, Aggressive, Manipulative, Assertive)	Cochran's Q Test	0.024

The scores obtained by the subject on the "Self-Esteem" indicator at the beginning and at the end of the program demonstrate an improvement in the level of self-esteem. The minimum score that might be obtained is 10, which means very low self-esteem, while the maximum score is 40, which means very high self-esteem. Scores between 10-20 points represent low self-esteem, between 20-30 points - average self-esteem, and between 30-40 points - high self-esteem. An increase in the level of self-esteem is observed, from a score of 26 to a score of 33. The results obtained following the HWC intervention are shown in Fig. 1.



We also measured the type of communication present at the beginning and at the end of the program, of which we have four categories: non-assertive, aggressive, manipulative and assertive. The style with the highest number of points indicates the dominant attitude in communication. If for two styles identical or similar scores are obtained, the manifest style of communication is still undef ned, and one or the other can become dominant at any time depending on the situation. If the scores correspond closely to three or four styles, then we can speak about the lack of a def ned style of communication, which indicates an immature communicative behavior, associated with a behavior which is dif cult to anticipate. The changes obtained between the two measurements are shown in Fig. 2 and reveal a positive evolution of the communication style.



Discussion

The rehabilitation was all the more important as the subject is a young adult woman who has suffered a lot, with great potential for personal development and evolution, blocked due to her current condition. To the general objectives, specif c objectives, established by the subject with the support of the f rst author, were added during the sessions.

At the end of the HWC program the set objectives were achieved 100%. Both the f rst monitored parameter, selfesteem (Fig. 1) and the second, communication style (Fig. 2) had a positive evolution. We consider that the practical results we obtained are relevant. This study certif ed the positive evolution of the intervention in terms of improving self-esteem, attitude and the feeling of self-satisfaction, which is related to the self-concept (Sánchez at al., 2021). Practically, a considerable improvement in the level of selfesteem was observed, from an average to a high level.

We will take into account the statistical result, which is > 0.05, at the limit (Table II), but we consider that this is due to the small number of participants (one), as well as the small number of items (ten). In our case, in order to extrapolate we need a larger number of subjects. At the clinical level, what matters is the difference between the mean values and it corroborated the positive evolution of the parameter "Self-Esteem", which was obtained following the HWC intervention.

The obtained scores, for the second parameter, demonstrate that the intervention had an effect on all styles, by decreasing the score of the non-assertive and aggressive styles, together with increasing the score obtained for the manipulative and assertive styles. Assertive communication means expressing your point of view in a clear and direct way, while respecting others (4) and is usually seen as a healthier communication style of ering multiple benefits such as winning self-conf dence and self-esteem, gaining a sense of empowerment, gaining respect from others, improving communication, increasing the ability to make decisions, creating honest relationships etc. (5). Aggressive communication is an inefective communication style as the content of the message may get lost, because people are too busy reacting to the way it is delivered. Instead, manipulative communicators are skilled at infuencing or controlling others to their own advantage (Newton, 2023). Non-assertive communication is the opposite of aggressive communication, and non-assertive communicators often want to be accepted, need to be liked, and always allow others to choose for them (Robboy, 2023).

Starting from an almost total lack of communication, lack of friends, lack of communication with family, lack of social contacts, the presence of only punctual professional contacts, lack of intimacy, a relevant reduction of the nonassertive attribute was obtained in the end. The subject became sociable, with frequent social contacts, new friendships, established functional family relationships, there was even a desire for af rmation at the level of the new communities she had accessed.

In addition, a decrease in aggressive style and an increase in empathy were the outcomes. The higher score on the manipulative attribute, apparently a negative result, could be interpreted positively, in the sense that she began to set clear goals and made the right decisions in order to achieve them, including making demands that she previously did not dare to do because of her sense of shame. The improved assertive attribute denotes that the subject has become more open, has managed to improve her interpersonal relationships, express her feelings, emotions and thoughts without fear, yet also without hurting the feelings of others, she has acquired the power to turn down certain unpleasant requests, which she could not refuse before. The initiation of conversations also helped her in her ef orts to develop a couple relationship, which culminated in the acquisition of the feeling of joy and happiness. Therefore, we noted a favorable evolution, which involved moving from a dominantly non-assertive style, in which everything she communicated and did was just for the purpose of being liked and accepted, to a more balanced communication style, yet still insuf ciently mature. However, the overall communication style has improved signif cantly.

The statistical results obtained for the parameters "Communication styles" (Tab II), show a p < 0.05, which represents a signif cant value for 95% of the results. This result, prove that the HWC intervention is also effective from a statistical point of view. We believe that the larger number of items (sixty) made a difference, since we took into consideration only one subject. Therefore, the null hypothesis is rejected (the HWC intervention does not have a positive impact on communication styles) and the formulated hypothesis is accepted, namely that the HWC intervention has a positive impact on communication styles, improving the levels of communication and socialization.

We appreciate that the coaching interventions empowered the subject to assume certain behaviors in order to achieve the objectives, and the training sessions provided her with the informational basis necessary to understand physical, mental and emotional states, which helped her to develop an increased resilience to stress and initiate new actions. Stress resilience may be def ned as a positive adaptation to adversity, a concept according to which an individual can bend to threats in the environment but does not break, or as the ability to bounce back from disruption (Bhatnagar, 2021). All these have also led to a positive improvement in physical condition, with increased energy levels and muscle tone.

The subject was monitored monthly, by telephone and online for the following 9 months, without further interventions or recommendations, as throughout the program she proved to be highly motivated: she adopted a healthy lifestyle, which led to a signif cant improvement in the quality of life, with a positive impact on the physical, mental, emotional and social states. This type of informal and non-invasive interventions are growing in number and are highly appreciated by clients, as they of er a professional setting for manifestation, where the client has complete freedom in choosing solutions and making decisions, being only guided and empowered by a guiding expert.

Conclusions

1. Following the HWC intervention, the subject achieved a very high degree of personal satisfaction by gaining self-conf dence and self-esteem.

2. The evolution of the communication style was further proof that HWC had a positive impact on all communication styles, resulting in a healthier communication style, which brought multiple benef ts to the subject.

3. HWC is a modern method of effective intervention in the process of lifestyle reorganization, resulting in the improvement of the quality of personal life, with a positive impact at the physical, mental, emotional and social levels.

4. Mental disorders, generally related to stress, represent the main causes of the global health burden, and recent years have created an urgent need to f nd effective solutions to optimize the quality of life of individuals.

5. The early detection of stress-related symptoms with a negative impact on the personal quality of life is important, and even if medication is not always the most effective solution, there are currently new effective tools, both for prevention and for intervention.

Conf ict of interests

The authors declare no conf icts of interests.

Acknowledgments

The study presents partial results from the f rst author's doctoral thesis.

References

- Bhatnagar S. Rethinking Stress Resilience. Trends Neurosci. 2021;44(12):936-945. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2021.09.005.
- Du H, King RB, Chi P. Self-esteem and subjective well-being revisited: The roles of personal, relational, and collective self-esteem. PLoS One. 2017;12(8):e0183958. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0183958.
- Ellis A, Gordon J, Neenan M, Palmer S. Terapia stresului. O abordare comportamental ra ional-emotiv . (Stress Counselling: A Rational Emotive Behaviour Approach). Ed Trei. Bucure ti, 2020,11.
- Fink G. Stress: The Health Epidemic of the 21st Century, 2016. Available online at: https://scitechconnect.elsevier.com/stresshealth-epidemic-21st-century/. Accessed on 2023, February 27.
- Leca R. Stima de sine-def nire i tipologie. Rev psihol. 2015. Available online at: https://ultrapsihologie.ro/2015/02/11/ stima-de-sine-def nire-si-tipologie/.
- Lupu I, Calitatea Vie ii în s n tate. Def ni ii i instrumente de evaluare. Calitatea vie ii. 2006;17(1-2):75.
- Marcus S. Chestionarul S.C. (Analiza stilului de comunicare), 1997. Available online at: https://mihaelaandreearadu. wordpress.com/2015/07/07/chestionarul-s-c-analiza-stiluluide-comunicare/ Accessed on 2018, May 15.
- Newton C. The Five Communication Styles, Available online at: https://www.clairenewton.co.za/my-articles/the-f ve-

communication-styles.html. Accessed on 2023, Mai 21.

- O'Connor J, Lages A. How coaching works: The essential guide to the history and practice of effective coaching. A & C Black Pub Ltd. London, 2007, 13.
- Robboy C. Assertive, Aggressive, and Non-Assertive Communication Styles. Available online at: https://www. thecenterforgrowth.com/tips/assertive-aggressive-and-nonassertive-communication-styles. Accessed on 2023, Mai 21.
- Rosenberg M. Society and the adolescent self-image. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1965. Available online at: https://doi.org/10.1515/9781400876136 Accessed on 2018, May 13.
- Sánchez LM, Ribelles VL, Olarte PG, González PR, Guil R. Enhancing Self-Esteem and Body Image of Breast Cancer Women through Interventions: A Systematic Review, 2021;18(4):1640. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18041640.
- Santomauro DF, Herrera AMM, J Shadid, Zheng P at al. Global prevalence and burden of depressive and anxiety disorders in 204 countries and territories in 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic. Lancet. 2021;398(10312):1700-1712. doi: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(21)02143-7.
- Sforzo GA, Kaye MP, Todorova I, Harenberg S, Costello K, Cobus-Kuo L, Faber A, Frates E, Moore M. Compendium of the Health and Wellness Coaching Literature. Am J Lifestyle Med. 2017;19;12(6):436-447. doi: 10.1177/1559827617708562.
- Stof el M. Gardini E, Ehrenthal JC, Abbruzzese E, Ditzen B. Evaluation of stress prevention and stress management using epigenetic markers. 2020; 30(1):18-27. DOI: 10.1159/000505595.
- Wagenaar J, La Forge J. In Ellis A, Gordon J, Neenan M, Palmer S. Terapia stresului. O abordare comportamental ra ionalemotiv . Ed Trei, Bucure ti, 2020, 11
- Wolever RQ, Jordan M, Lawson K, Moore M. Advancing a new evidence-based professional in health care: job task analysis for health and wellness coaches. BMC Health Serv Res. 2016;16:205. doi: 10.1186/s12913-016-1465-8.
- Wolever RQ, Simmons LA, Gary A, Sforzo GA, Dill D, Kaye M, Bechard EM, Southard ME, Kennedy M, Vosloo J, Yang N. A Systematic Review of the Literature on Health and Wellness Coaching: Def ning a Key Behavioral intervention in Healthcare. Glob Adv Health Med. 2013;2(4):38-57. doi: 10.7453/gahmj.2013.042.
- Zamf r E, Precupe u I. Calitatea Vie ii. Un proiect pentru România, Ed Acad Ro, Bucure ti, 2018;17,26.

Websites

- Gallup Inc. State of the Global Workplace: 2022 Report. Available online at: https://www.gallup.com/ workplace/349484/state-of-the-global-workplace-2022-report. aspx#ite-393248; 2022. Accessed on 2023, March 13.
- (2) World and Health Organization. The World Health Organization Quality of Life 2012. Available online at: https://www.who. int/publications/i/item/WHO-HIS-HSI-Rev.2012.03; 2012. Accessed on 2023, March 14.
- (3) World Medical Association, Declaration of Helsinki Ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects, Available online at: https://www.wma.net/policies-post/ wma-declaration-of-helsinki-ethical-principles-for-medicalresearch-involving-human-subjects/, Accessed on 2023, March 30.
- (4) Government of Western Australia, department of Health. Assertive communication. Available online at: https://www. healthywa.wa.gov.au/Articles/A_E/Assertive-communication, Accessed on 2023, March 16.
- (5) Healthy Lifestyle. Stress management. Being assertive: Reduce stress, communicate better. Available online at: https://www. mayoclinic.org/healthy-lifestyle/stress-management/in-depth/ assertive/art-20044644, Accessed on 2023, March 17.

REVIEWS

The main lines of intervention and treatment of obesity: the ef ectiveness of cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT) and hypnosis

Angela Nu u¹, Ruxandra Victoria Paraschiv², Titi Paraschiv³

¹ Discipline of Psychiatry, Faculty of Medicine, "Carol Davila" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Bucharest, Romania

² Discipline of Experimental Psychology, Department of Psychology and Psychotherapy, Faculty of Psychology, Titu Maiorescu University, Bucharest, Romania

³ Discipline of Psychoinformatics; Logical-analytical models of psycho-social relations, Department of Cognitive Sciences, Faculty of Psychology, Titu Maiorescu University, Bucharest, Romania

Abstract

Obesity represents a growing public health issue, a phenomenon with a pandemic character.

Obesity is a chronic condition with a complex etiopathogenesis and is associated with risk factors for medical complications and comorbidities.

Given the complexity of the phenomenon of obesity, its treatment requires psychological interventions along with the standard ones (nutritional, pharmacological and surgical).

In this regard, the role of cognitive behavioral therapy (CBT) in the treatment of obesity and eating disorders is increasing. CBT represents an indicated method in the treatment of bulimia and a f rst-line intervention for obesity.

In the f ght against obesity CBT is increasingly associated with Hypnosis, a combination which improves the ef ectiveness of the two methods.

CBT and hypnosis support the long-term emotional, cognitive and behavioral changes needed for the adoption of a healthy lifestyle.

Physical activity is an important component of a healthy lifestyle. In this respect, awareness of the preferences of the population regarding physical exercise is useful for the development of health policies and in the global f ght against obesity. **Keywords:** overweight, obesity, obesity pandemic, f tness, cognitive-behavioral therapy for obesity, hypnosis.

Obesity, a chronic disease and a public health issue

At present, our unhealthy style of eating, the daily stress, as well as the sedentary lifestyle af ect the entire population of the globe, contributing to a signif cant increase in obesity and the emergence of serious health problems.

In Europe, over 60% of the population is af ected by overweight and obesity, and if no measures are taken to prevent and combat it, for the year 2025 WHO predicts that obesity - considered by some specialists a "chronic disease" - will af ect 50% of the world's population. These f gures conf rm the extent of the phenomenon of obesity. We can speak of a "pandemic obesity", a problem for which, at the global level, we have not yet found solutions, nor any sustainable and long-lasting approaches. In recent years, overweight and obesity have become a "public health problem" (Cojocaru, 2021; Tihon, 2019), af ecting people of all ages, considered by WHO a "chronic disease" and a "global pandemic". It is one of the greatest challenges of the 21st century, af ecting both men and women of all races and ages.

When looking at the global obesity epidemic, data on the risk factors of obesity are not exactly known, due to the dif erences in behavior, social culture and lifestyle from country to country and region to region. That is why BMI (body mass index) has become the statistical measurement unit of obesity and overweight, unanimously accepted in all countries, facilitating research related to the epidemiology of obesity, which, in the period until 1990, when each country had its own specif c criteria for evaluating obesity,

Received: 2023, May 5; Accepted for publication: 2023, May 12

Address for correspondence: Department of Psychiatry, University of Medicine and Pharmacy "Carol Davila", Bucharest, 8 Eroii Sanitari Street, PC 050474, Bucharest, Romania

E-mail: angela.nutu@drd.umfcd.ro

Corresponding author: Angela Nu u; angela.nutu@drd.umfcd.ro https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.88

Copyright © 2010 by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing

had been rather challenging.

WHO def nes overweight as the situation in which the BMI is greater than or equal to 25, and obesity as the situation when the BMI exceeds or is equal to 30.

Hippocrates, the father of medicine, said the following about obesity: it is not only a disease in itself, but also a precursor of other diseases (Cojocaru, 2021).

Obesity is a chronic condition, associated with risk factors for many medical complications and comorbidities, and therefore it should be treated as a complex and multifactorial disease (being infuenced by genetic, biological, psychological, behavioral, familial, social, cultural and environmental factors). As such, it requires urgent global action, which should be taken by unifying all knowledge and integrating practical interventions and all known effective therapies to combat and treat obesity.

The etiopathogenesis of obesity

Although in certain situations the main causes of obesity are genetic in nature, or generated by the existence of endocrine and mental disorders, or specif c medications, in most cases obesity is closely related to a lifestyle combining a high calorie intake, an unhealthy diet, stress, occupations involving a sedentary lifestyle and the lack of exercise.

The social environment creates a predisposition to overeating, through the generous of ers of foods rich in sugars, fats and preservatives, which are af ordable, pleasant to the taste, yet with a very high caloric density and a low nutritional density.

Access to such foods, in increasing quantities, as well as the sedentary and stressful lifestyle combine with individual risk factors (psychological, biological, etc.), or with family risk factors, thus contributing to the increase in obesity among the population and to the emergence of certain eating behavior disorders.

Obesity is the result of a complex interaction between genetic, epigenetic, and environmental factors which determine the energy imbalance responsible for obesity.

Overweight and obesity result from the disruption of the energy balance, in the sense that the amount of energy ingested is greater than the amount of energy consumed. This process has the ef ect of depositing adipose tissue in certain parts of the body, as well as altering the structure and the secretory function of adipose tissue (Tihon, 2019).

Being a "chronic disease", obesity generates not only the deposition of fat in certain parts of the body, but also a series of metabolic complications such as diabetes, as well as cardio-vascular, endocrinological, osteoarticular complications, etc.

Obesity as a pandemic phenomenon

Due to the extent that the phenomenon of obesity has reached during the last decades, it is rightly considered to be a growing pandemic phenomenon, being also referred to as a public health crisis, which overwhelmingly af ects the quality of life and the health of the individual, burdening the national budgets allocated for health.

Obesity af ects adults, men and women of all ages and from all the walks of life, as well as children.

According to the latest WHO report (2) on obesity, carried out in 54 countries, the f gures for Europe are

worrying in the sense that approximately 60% of the population is overweight, and the obesity index in Europe is on the increase. The most af ected countries are Turkey and Malta, with a f gure of over 65% of overweight people. Recent estimates have shown that overweight and obesity cause more than 1.2 million deaths in the WHO European Region each year, being the fourth leading cause of death after high blood pressure, unhealthy diet and tobacco use (2).

The WHO report also conf rms that the COVID-19 pandemic has increased the obesity rate and worsened the situation of the overweight, due to the lack of exercise and the fact that people stayed indoors for a long time during the quarantine period.

In Romania, in 2022, the percentage of adults af ected by overweight and obesity was 58%, a percentage very slightly below the European average of 60% (2).

In addition, more and more children are af ected by overweight and obesity. Childhood obesity is also a consequence of the aggressive marketing of unhealthy foods and drinks, and the lack of nutritional education on the part of the parents, but also of the lack of physical education and sports activities in schools.

The WHO warns that if urgent measures are not taken, by 2025 50% of the world's population will suf er from obesity. In the 2023 Atlas of the World Federation against Obesity, it is estimated that by 2035, 51% of the global population could be af ected by obesity, and childhood obesity could reach 100%, if we do not intervene (1).

Obesity is spreading like a global epidemic and represents one of the biggest challenges of the health system nowadays.

Already in 2015, after an alarming increase in obesity and overweight was observed, the "International Obesity Day" was designated, which WHO marks every year on March 4, in order to increase the degree of responsibility on the part of society, at a global level, with regard to the phenomenon of obesity.

Together we can correct the misconceptions about obesity and everything that has not worked so far by taking collective action, changing outdated norms and tackling the phenomenon of obesity in a complex way, as the current situation calls for.

It is necessary to monitor the evolution of this phenomenon, and all the causes and consequences of obesity must be correctly evaluated and treated interdisciplinarily by teams of doctors and specialists from different f elds.

Directions for action to prevent obesity: trends in f tness

The two main directions of action in the prevention of obesity still remain healthy eating and an active lifestyle. However, quality sleep, avoiding stress, and balance in everything are also necessary for a healthy lifestyle.

A healthy diet implies avoiding fats, highly concentrated sweets, carbonated juices rich in sugar, avoiding fast food and processed foods which contain a lot of sugar and preservatives, and at the same time increasing the consumption of fruit and vegetables, whole grains and quality protein.

An active and healthy lifestyle also requires a lot of movement, considered by some authors as the "basis of life", with a signif cant role in maintaining health and balance in the human body, the movement of skeletal muscles involving energy consumption (Szabo, 2022), with benef cial effects on fat burning and keeping the body in shape.

Although lifestyles have been af ected by the COVID-19 pandemic, many of those isolated at home, as shown in the latest 2023 Global Fitness Trends Survey by Thompson (2023), have turned to f tness at home - which played an essential role in the post-pandemic recovery.

If during the isolation at home, f tness professionals resorted a lot to online services, so that online training from the comfort of home was the number 1 trend in 2021, we notice that in 2022 it reached the 9th place among the options of amateurs of exercise, and is currently on the 21st place, which means that people now choose to exercise outdoors or go to the gym in person.

The online survey using www.surveymonkey.com was sent to 125.940 people, including more than 32.000 ACSM certif ed professionals, who registered to attend the International Health ACSM 2022 & Fitness Summit; 3.753 people responded to this survey, and responses were received from all continents.

The results of the survey showed that among the solutions for keeping f t, for adults, functional f tness training, outdoor activities are preferred (ranked 4th among the preferences of f tness activities in 2021 and 3rd in 2022), together with basic training, circuit training etc. (Thompson, 2023).

Knowing these trends can be very useful for the development of health and prevention policies, for f nding solutions to encourage the adoption of a healthy lifestyle among the population, based on the practice of healthy eating habits, as well as outdoor movement, training and f tness programs for adults, as well as practicing traditional sports - for children.

The main scientif cally validated approaches to treating obesity: the importance and ef ectiveness of CBT and hypnosis

Currently, the following three scientif cally validated approaches are used for the treatment of obesity, including severe or morbid obesity, but also for weight regulation, accompanied by the reduction of symptoms and conditions associated with overweight and obesity:

- bariatric surgery;
- pharmacotherapy;
- psychological treatment.

When the classic obesity therapy does not yield the expected results or fails, there are treatments which can successfully intervene even in cases of Class III obesity, associated with symptomatic conditions such as Type 2 diabetes, hypertension, joint insuf ciency etc. Among them, bariatric surgery is also indicated, the procedures of which are currently provided by laparoscopy (gastric banding, vertical gastroplasty, gastric bypass, sleeve gastrectomy, biliopancreatic diversion, etc.) (Kasalický, 2020).

Psychological treatments of obesity propose the following four main directions:

1. Cognitive behavioral therapy for weight loss - CBT.

2. Hypnosis.

3. Food inhibition training - (Food inhibition training - FIT).

4. Mechanisms of change - identifying the psychological factors that can inf uence the results.

Cognitive Behavioral Therapy (CBT) and hypnosis

One of the definitions of CBT states that it can be seen as a "scientif cally based theoretical-methodological combination of behavioral therapy with cognitive therapy, with applications in pathology and health" which "has, in addition to the clinical character (treatment of diseases), a deeply educational and preventive (optimization, health promotion) character" (David, 2006).

To understand the importance of this therapy (of a psychological nature) for the regulation of body weight and for the maintenance of long-term results, but also its potential for the prevention of obesity and the improvement of health policies, an analysis of the studies conducted in the f eld is necessary.

Specialists in the f eld have shown that, to a large extent, patients return to their pre-treatment weight approximately within 3 years, as there are psychological obstacles to the acquisition and long-term adherence to an effective weight control behavior, precisely if one does not take into account of the importance of cognitive behavioral treatment in maintaining an ideal weight in the long term (Cooper & Fairburn, 2001).

It was concluded that when we add cognitive-behavioral techniques to standard behavioral treatments (which emphasize changing eating behaviors, reducing calorie intake, and increasing physical activity), CBT recipients' weight loss and weight maintenance outcomes become sustainable (Shaw et al., 2005; Grave et al., 2020).

Personalized cognitive-behavioral therapy for obesity (CBT-OB) combines the traditional procedures of standard obesity therapy (monitoring, goal setting, stimulus control, etc.) with a set of cognitive strategies and procedures that help the patient to maintain a long-term healthy weight loss, adopt a healthy lifestyle, and at the same time develop a way to maintain an optimal weight, by addressing the main mechanisms that negatively inf uence weight loss and its maintenance (Grave et al., 2020).

The ef ciency of CBT, however, also has its questionable aspects, there are studies which support its results in the treatment of obesity, along with more reserved opinions in this respect.

There are also recent analyses showing that CBT interventions, although representing one of the frst-line treatments in the psychological approach to obesity, still do not lead to signif cant weight loss, statistically speaking (Castelnuovo et al., 2017). The same reserved opinion was expressed by Cooper in 2010, according to a study, carried out together with other specialists, through which he tested a new cognitive-behavioral treatment for obesity, over a period of three years (Cooper et al., 2010). The immediate and long-term ef ects of the cognitive-behavioral intervention, designed specifically to minimize or prevent the return to the initial weight, were tested in the case of a number of 155 female participants. Although the main treatments generated results and led to the loss of 10% of the weight, it was found that the majority of the participants returned to their previous weight, the ef ect of the cognitive-behavioral treatment being maintained more in the short term than in the long term. This led Cooper to consider that obesity is resistant even to psychological treatments for obesity, and it is unethical to assert the absolute ef ectiveness of CBT in treating obesity as long as we do not have data on its longterm ef ectiveness (Cooper et al., 2010).

Another study, on the contrary, supports the ef ectiveness of CBT treatment in obesity, demonstrating, in a group of 88 patients suf ering from morbid obesity, treated with CBT-OB, and who followed a period of residential treatment, an average weight loss of 15% after 12 months, with no tendency to gain weight again - in the next 6-12 months (Grave et al., 2020). The ef ectiveness of the treatment was also supported by the results of 77 morbidly obese patients who, after completing a TCC-OB treatment delivered in a clinical setting, achieved a weight loss of 9.9% after 18 months – which conf rms the idea that CBT-OB would be more ef ective than traditional lifestyle modif cation programs for weight loss.

A randomized clinical trial (Moraes et al., 2021) supports the idea of including CBT among the f rst-line interventions for obesity and highlights the need for a complex, multilevel approach.

The study compares the ef ectiveness of the intervention in three situations, namely a group that received support through lectures on health topics and health information, a group that was involved in supporting physical training, and the third, the interdisciplinary therapy group (physical training, nutritional advice and physical therapy), plus cognitive-behavioral therapy. Although there were improvements in all three groups, the f ndings show that the most important changes were observed in the complex intervention group - interdisciplinary therapies plus CBT, in which case there was an increase in the quality of life in all domains (physical, psychological, social and environmental) as well as an improvement in eating behaviors (Moraes et al., 2021).

Cognitive behavioral therapy is therefore a method which, in combination with the standard treatment of obesity, which includes elements of diet, nutrition, physical training and other healthy behaviors, can actively contribute to reducing the phenomenon of obesity and overweight.

In addition, there is increased interest in including, alongside cognitive behavioral therapy, a therapy that could be listed among the oldest and at the same time controversial methods of psychological intervention, namely, hypnosis.

Hypnosis is a psychological approach which has seen a growing revival in the clinical f eld in recent years. It can be described as an intervention based on two stages: one of induction, in which the participant is guided to achieve a state of concentration and attention, and another of suggestion - on the basis of which a wide range of behaviors and experiences, compelling from a subjective point of view, are modif ed and improved (Oakley & Halligan, 2013).

There is a growing body of research on the benef cial ef ects of treatments which include hypnosis, either on its own or as an adjunct to other involved therapies. In the treatment of obesity, the most common combination is between CBT (or other forms of cognitive therapy, behavioral therapy, etc.) and hypnosis. We should mention here a study published in the *Journal of Clinical Psychology* as early as 1985, whose results strongly support the use of hypnosis as an adjunct to the behavioral treatment of obesity (Bolocofsky et al., 1985). The conclusions of the study show that the addition of hypnosis not only led to a signif cant reduction in the weight of the participants during the program, but also weight loss continued after the end of the study, which was observed during the follow-up period.

A study (Er an & Er an, 2020) conducted on 32 participants with a BMI 30 to test the ef ects of hypnotherapy on weight control, by monitoring leptin, adiponectin (ADP) and irisin levels, demonstrated that after 10 weeks of hypnotherapy, biochemical analyses showed a decrease in BMI and serum leptin levels and an increase in ADP levels, which supported the conclusion that hypnotherapy works, being easy to apply and without potential side ef ects.

Moreover, hypnosis can prove ef ective not only for the actual weight loss of patients. In another study, as a result of the suggestions received, the subjects of hypnotherapy began to have increased physical activity, as well as eating behaviors appropriate to a healthy and balanced lifestyle (Roslim et al., 2021).

Some authors believe that the ef ectiveness of hypnosis should also be evaluated according to its possibility of replication. Methodological limitations sometimes reduce the possibility of replicating this treatment method, which is one of the recognized limitations of hypnotherapy interventions (Barabasz, 2012).

In a study related to the use of hypnosis in bulimia nervosa, it was concluded that its ef ectiveness, used together with other methods of cognitive-behavioral therapy, can be a conceptual and methodological basis suitable for an empirical investigation (Barabasz, 2007).

Other specialists, according to a recent study (Untas et. al., 2023) carried out on 82 participants in order to observe the side ef ects of hypnosis and self-hypnosis, found that after eight sessions of hypnosis, in addition to weight loss, by combining hypnosis and self-hypnosis with nutritional education, as a secondary result the participants in the study improved their self-esteem and acquired better coping strategies. They also had more energy than those in the non-hypnosis group, even at eight months after the therapy sessions ended.

These results indicate that hypnosis and self-hypnosis, in combination with nutrition education, may be promising interventions to assist patients in weight management programs, particularly by improving their coping strategies and increasing self-esteem.

Balancing body weight and maintaining a BMI in the "normal weight" category requires a change in habits and in the way of thinking, a change that generates psychological "tensions" and requires constant ef ort.

At the individual level, the treatment of obesity requires not only the knowledge of appropriate behaviors and the necessary cognitions, but also the acquisition of psychological skills and capacities by the individual (because most of the barriers that appear in the f ght against obesity are of a psychological nature), so that he/she would be able to apply that information, conducive to a sustainable change in his behaviors.

In this sense, CBT and Hypnosis have results in the f ght against obesity in the long term, because they contribute to endowing the participants with a set of attitudes and psychological resources, with better coping strategies and behavioral decisions, which ultimately lead to a balanced lifestyle and increase the quality of life.

That is why we believe it is necessary that prevention policies, especially at the social - global level, also contain programs which contribute to obtaining and maintaining a balanced psychological - emotional and cognitive climate, in turn supporting the natural and constant adoption by the individual of a healthy lifestyle.

Conclusions

1. In the absence of urgent measures, over 50% of the world's population could become obese by 2025, a situation which requires f nding sustainable solutions as quickly as possible.

2. Obesity is a condition with a complex etiopathogenesis and therefore it is recommended to approach the treatment in a multidisciplinary context, involving a clinical team made up of endocrinologists, nutritionists, surgeons, psychiatrists and psychologists.

3. The treatment of obesity requires f nding effective strategies, resulting from combining standard treatments with psychological interventions, such as cognitivebehavioral therapy and hypnosis.

4. Reducing obesity involves prevention strategies, which imply the adoption of a healthy lifestyle, including a balanced diet and physical activity, training and f tness programs, etc.

5. CBT and hypnosis have an important role in relieving the psycho-emotional tensions which arise in the process of regulating body weight.

6. CBT and hypnosis are effective tools for adopting and maintaining long-term healthy lifestyle behaviors.

Conf ict of interests

The authors declare no conf ict of interests.

Acknowledgments

The article presents a partial processing of the specialized literature (narrative review) on the topic of the ef ectiveness of cognitive-behavioral therapy (CBT) and hypnosis in the treatment of obesity, which is part of an ongoing study, used in the doctoral thesis of the f rst author, at the "Carol Davila" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Bucharest.

References

- Barabasz M. Cognitive hypnotherapy with bulimia. Am J Hypn. 2012;54(4):353-464. doi: 10.1080/00029157.2012.658122.
- Barabasz M. Ef cacy of hypnotherapy in the treatment of eating of disorders. Int J Clin Exp Hypn. 2007;55(3):318-335. doi: 10.1080/00207140701338688.
- Bolocofsky DN, Spinler D, Coulthard-Morris L. Ef ectiveness of hypnosis as an adjunct to behavioral weight management. J Clin Psychol. 1985;41(1):35-41. doi: 10.1002/1097-4679(198501)41:1<35::aidjclp2270410107>3.0.co;2-z.

- Castelnuovo G. Pietrabissa G, Manzoni GM, Cattivelli R, Rossi A, Novelli M, Varallo G, Molinari E. Cognitive behavioral therapy to aid weight loss in obese patients: current perspectives. Psychol Res Behav Manag. 2017;10:165-173. doi: 10.2147/ PRBM.S113278.
- Cojocaru D. Obezitatea i supraponderabilitatea la copiii de 6-11 ani, la nivel international. t Cult Fiz. 2021;38(2):199-204. DOI: https://doi.org/10.52449/1857-4114.2021.38-2.13.
- Cooper Z, Doll HA, Hawker DM, Byrne S, Bonner G, Eeley E, O'Connor ME, Fairburn CG. Testing a new cognitive behavioural treatment for obesity: A randomized controlled trial with three-year follow-up. Behav Res Ther. 2010;48(8):706-713. doi: 10.1016/j.brat.2010.03.008.
- Cooper Z, Fairburn CG. A new cognitive behavioural approach to the treatment of obesity. Behav Res Ther 2001;39(5):499-511. doi: 10.1016/s0005-7967(00)00065-6.
- David D. Tratat de psihoterapii cognitive i comportamentale. Ed. Polirom, Ia i, 2006.
- Er an S, Er an EE. Ef ects of Hypnotherapy on Weight Loss and thus on Serum Leptin, Adiponectin, and Irisin Levels in Obese Patients. J Altern Complement Med. 2020;26(11):1047-1054. doi: 10.1089/acm.2020.0104.
- Grave RD, Sartirana M, Calugi S. Personalized cognitivebehavioural therapy for obesity (TCC-OB): theory, strategies and procedures. Biopsychosoc Med. 2020;14:5. doi: 10.1186/ s13030-020-00177-9.
- Kasalický M. Bariatry-surgical therapy of the severe obesity. Vnitr Lek. 2020;66(8):472-477. PMID: 33740845.
- Moraes AS, Padovani RC, La Scala Teixeira CV, Cuesta MGS, Gil SdS, de Paula B, dos Santos GM, Gonçalves RT, Dâmaso AR, Oyama LM, Gomes RJ, Caranti DA. Cognitive Behavioral Approach to Treat Obesity: A Randomized Clinical Trial. Front Nutr. 2021;8:611217. doi: 10.3389/fnut.2021.611217.
- Oakley DA, Halligan PW. Hypnotic suggestion: opportunities for cognitive neuroscience. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2013;14(8):565-576. doi: 10.1038/nrn3538.
- Roslim NA, Ahmad A, Mansor M, Aung MMT, Hamzah F, Hassan H, Lua PL. Hypnotherapy for overweight and obese patients: A narrative review. J Integr Med. 2021;19(1):1-5. doi: 10.1016/j. joim.2020.10.006.
- Shaw KA, O'Rourke P. Del Mar C, Kenardy J. Psychological interventions for overweight or obesity. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2005;18(2):CD003818. doi: 10.1002/14651858. CD003818.pub2.
- Szabo DA, Filep B-A, Banceu C, Neagu N. The frequency of injuries among CrossFit athletes: a systematic review. Health, Sports Rehabil Med. 2022;23(3):130-135. DOI:10.26659/ pm3.2022.23.3.130.
- Thompson W. Worldwide Survey of Fitness Trends for 2023. ACSM's Health Fitness J. 2023;27(1):9-18. DOI:10.1249/ft.00000000000834.
- Tihon A. Epidemia global de obezitate. (revizie a literaturii). S n Pub Econ Manag Med. 2019;4(82):230-235.
- Untas A, Lamore K, Delestre F, Lehéricey G, Giral P, Cappe E. Psychosocial ef ects of hypnosis in patients with obesity: a pilot randomized controlled trial. Am J Clin Hypn. 2023;65(4):281-298. doi: 10.1080/00029157.2022.2152308.

Websites

- World Obesity Federation, World Obesity Atlas 2023. Available online at: https://data.worldobesity.org/publications/?cat=19 Accessed on Martie 2023
- (2) Raport OMS, 2022. Available online at: https://ansp.md/ raportul-oms-privind-obezitatea-in-regiunea-europeanaanul-2022/ Accessed Aprilie 2023

PORTRAITS – Personalities of Romanian science and culture

Two shining examples of excellence in both science and sport

Iuliu Ovidiu Marian

Research Center of Electrochemistry, Faculty of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Babe -Bolyai University, Cluj-Napoca, Romania

Abstract

Many outstanding personalities in Romanian sports were also well known scientists. Two of them are featured here, Nicolae Ghilezan, member of the Romanian Academy, and Uray Zoltan, member of the Hungarian Academy, both of them renowned specialists in oncology and biology, respectively. Both were high performance fencers, with participations in national and international competitions.

Keywords: academics, oncology, biology, fencing, sports performance.

NICOLAE GHILEZAN



Doctor of Cluj. He was born on July 1, 1938, in Cluj-Napoca. He graduated from "Emil Racovi" High School in Cluj-Napoca (1950-1954). He studied at the Faculty of General Medicine at the University of Medicine and Pharmacy in Cluj-Napoca (1954-1960). He pursued postgraduate studies in radiology (1964-1966) and oncology (1965) at the University of Medicine and Pharmacy in Bucharest. In 1967, he attended courses in oncologic radiotherapy at the "G. Roussy" Institute in Paris. Specializing in oncology and radiotherapy, he followed the academic path from assistant professor to doctoral supervisor, visiting professor in the United States, emeritus professor at the University of Medicine and Pharmacy in Cluj-Napoca, and became a full member of the Romanian Academy in 2016. His prodigious scientif c activity is ref ected in over 148 studies and articles published in the country, and over 64 articles published internationally. He authored three monographs in the country (as the sole author), co-authored 36 works in the country, and co-authored three works internationally. He has been recognized and awarded by the Romanian Academy.

Academician Nicolae Ghilezan is well-known among Romanian athletes. He passionately and wholeheartedly practiced fencing. He excelled in sabre, earning numerous titles in national and regional competitions as a member of the "tiin a" Cluj University Sports Club. Let us mention just a few of his most notable individual achievements. In 1952, he won f rst place in men's sabre; in 1953, he took third place in men's foil; in 1954 and 1955, he secured second place in men's sabre; in 1956, he won f rst place in men's sabre; and in 1958, he claimed f rst place in men's sabre (all in the national junior championships). As a

Received: 2022, October 17; Accepted for publication: 2023, April 3rd Address for correspondence: 34 Rahovei Street, PC 400212, Cluj-Napoca, Romania E-mail: iulomar@yahoo.com Corresponding author: Iuliu Ovidiu Marian, iulomar@yahoo.com https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.93

Copyright © 2010 by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing

senior in this noble sport, he is one of the founders of the Association of Fencing Friends in Cluj (APSC). He has always found time to meet with young and senior fencers in Cluj, being one of the honorary guests at memorial tournaments. He is an exemplary f gure of excellence both in science and sport.

Lastly, it is worth mentioning that the father of today's academic, Professor Dr. Nicolae Ghilezan, Ioan Ghilezan, held the position of center half for the U Cluj football team from 1926 to 1934, for a period of eight years.

URAY ZOLTAN



A biologist from Cluj, born on September 23, 1931, attended secondary school at the Reformed College in Cluj (1942-1950), graduated from the Faculty of Biology at Babe -Bolyai University in Cluj (1950-1955), obtained a Ph.D. in Biology (1970) from Babe -Bolyai University in Cluj, pursued postgraduate studies at the Institute of Atomic Physics in Bucharest (1960), the Institute of Radiobiology in Budapest (1964, 1966, 1970), and

the Karolinska Institute in Stockholm (1971-1972). Specialized in experimental radiobiology and nuclear medicine, worked as a biologist at the Nuclear Medicine Laboratory in Cluj, senior researcher at the "Constantin Chiricu "Oncology Institute in Cluj, invited researcher at the Karolinska Institute in Stockholm (1974), University of Freiburg (1979), Oncology Institute in Budapest (1990-1991), University of Szeged Medical School (1992-1993), full member of the Hungarian Academy (1998), with a distinguished scientif c career ref ected in over 150 specialized articles both in Romania and abroad, co-author of 5 monographs, co-author and editor of 6 Oncology Encyclopedias, author of studies and essays on fencing, awarded by the Hungarian Academy.

In terms of sports, in 1947, he made his debut at the National Junior Championships, securing the second place in foil. In 1948, he became the national champion in foil and took the third place in sabre at the National Senior Championships. In 1948, he achieved the second place in foil and in 1952, he attained the second place in both foil and sabre at the National Senior Championships. He represented the Romanian team in men's foil and individual men's sabre at the 1952 Olympic Games in Helsinki. Additionally, at the World University Championships in Budapest in 1954, he won the bronze medal in individual foil and in team sabre. He was awarded the title of Master of Sport in 1954, received the Order of Labor medal in the same year, and was honored with the Knight's Cross of the Order of Merit of Hungary in 1992.

Between 1954 and 1956, he had the opportunity to compete against f ve world and Olympic champions. In chronological order, his opponents were Gyuricza József, Fülöp Mihály, Christian d'Oriola, Allan Jay, and Eduardo Mangiarotti, all legendary f gures in the world of fencing. In 1956, in Budapest, he reached the f nal eight out of 39 participants, which included four world champions. This achievement catapulted him to international recognition.

As a coach, he mentored a generation of cadets who achieved remarkable results both nationally and internationally. He is also one of the founders of the Association of Fencing Friends in Cluj (APSC). In his old age, he remains extremely active in journalism and in organizing fencing memorial competitions in Cluj. He stands as a shining example of excellence in both science and sport.

Mircea Rusu - Professor and international rugby player

Dan Dr ghiciu

Member of the Cluj-Napoca Local Civic Council

Abstract

A remarkable personality, Mircea Rusu was Professor - Engineer, instructor, coach, writer and international rugby player. **Keywords:** professor, teacher, school master, international rugby player







In 1964, winner of the European Rugby Cup with the team Grivi a Ro ie Bucharest.

Romanian Rugby legends (from left to right) Mircea Rusu, Petrica Motrescu, Mircea Ortelecan, Ioan Bucan.

At the 80th birthday anniversary, always active.

Mircea Rusu is a living sports legend, for more than 50 years a citizen of Cluj-Napoca, celebrating this year – 2023 – his 90th birthday. Behind this venerable age there is an exceptional career in sports and engineering, doubled by an outstanding moral integrity. Born in Blaj, he was educated in the spirit of justice, Christian morality and the values of Transylvanian school. He was born on 29 July 1933 in Blaj, went to the highschool "Sfântul Vasile cel Mare [St. Vasile the Great]" of the same town. In Alba Iulia, the county capital, he continued high school studies at the "Horea, Clo ca and Cri an" lyceum, being deeply attached to the spiritual and moral values of the Transylvanian forerunners who fought for the making of a United Romania. His family, unfortunately, was persecuted during the communist regime, which strengthened young

Mircea Rusu's character in his pursue of fairness and justice.

At the age of 18 years he is admitted to the Faculty of Mechanics of the Polytechnic Institute in Bucharest. A quiet and friendly nature, with a well built, athletic f gure, he impressed his colleagues of the Grivi a Ro ie rugby club, the best in the country at that time, who persuaded him to join. Shortly, due to his athletic qualities, strength, agility, speed, he became an essential member of the team, contributing to the victories at the national and international level – winning the European Rugby Cup. He was selected in the national rugby team and head tournaments in France, Italy, Germany, winning matches against strong and reputed teams. He was part of the gold rugby generation of Romania, along with Viorel Moraru, Radu Demian,

Received: 2023, May 8; Accepted for publication: 2023, May 12 Address for correspondence: No.10, Nicolae Titulescu Av, PC 400420, Cluj-Napoca, Romania E-mail: draghiciu.dan@yahoo.com Corresponding author: Dan Dr ghiciu, draghiciu.dan@yahoo.com https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.95

Copyright © 2010 by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing

Viorel Irimescu, Alexandru Penciu, nicknamed Alexander the Great, Costel St nescu and others, who managed to beat the strong team of France in 1960 for the first time. He was selected in the Romanian team 23 times, the National of Oaks, with a strong international reputation; he was awarded the title of Master Emeritus in Sports. He graduated the Faculty of Mechanics successfully and started to work as an engineer at the Grivi a Ro ie factory. His longing to come back to his beloved Transylvania is speedily fulf lled by the tragedy of his wife's death, which left him a widower with three children to raise. He came back to Cluj, where he is appointed Director and Professor Engineer at the Railway School. He did not abandon sport, playing another 2 years for the University rugby team. Rugby gave him the strength to overcome the hardships of life. His professionalism and earnestness is appreciated by all his colleagues and students."MENS SANA IN CORPORE SANO", the motto embraced by Professor Iuliu Ha ieganu, who lent his name to the sports park and "temple" of Cluj rugby, prompted him to found the rugby team "Railway Engine 16 February", whose couach and player he was until the age of 46, assisted by the young Chihaia N, Stef P. i Deleanu T. Dedicated to his profession, a true teacher, kind and understanding with his students, he was an example and at the same time an inspiration. The Ministry of Transportation asked him to help establish rugby teams in all the Transylvanian schools subordinated. Due to his dedication and ef orts, rugby teams were founded in Baia Mare, Satu Mare, Oradea, Arad, Simeria, and especially Cluj, the junior team, which provided the senior team with valuable athletes. His passion and dedication for sports won him wide appreciation; he formed characters and true athletes. Many of his students were also rugby players for the Cluj team or other national and international teams. After 24 years of uninterrupted work, he retired from the Railway School; an active nature, he continued as a maintenance engineer at the URSUS factory. He became founding member of the Rotary Club of Cluj. Here Mircea Rusu is colleague with Prof. Dr. Ionel Haiduc, former President of the Romanian Academy and also with the current President, Prof. Ioan Aurel Pop. The Rotary committee also includes personalities like Prof. Dr. Petre Mircea, Prof. Dr. Radu Badea, Prof. Dr. Cornel C toi, Rector of USAMV, Prof. Dr. Ioan Sbârciu, former Rector of the University of Art and Design, the renowned painter Radu Ciorbea etc. Over the years, his contributions and advice are still viable and appreciated and applied by the young disciples.

As a teacher and school master of Cluj-Napoca, with and exceptional sports and professional career, Mircea Rusu educated hundreds of students, who appreciated, respected and followed his example, considering him a living legend.

On 11 May this year (2023) he launched his autobiographical book with a suggestive title THE MAN, proving he is also a talented writer.

For his outstanding sporting and professional achievements, Professor Engineer Mircea Rusu was nominated for being awarded the status of *Honorary Citizen of Cluj-Napoca*.



Mircea Rusu (90 yrs. old) – launching his book OMUL (THE MAN)

Tribute to Dr. Flora Orosz Katalin

Baloga Istvan

Physical Education and Sport Faculty, "Babes-Bolyai" University, Cluj-Napoca, Romania

Abstract

This article brings a tribute to Dr. Flora Orosz Katalin at one year from her death. **Keywords:** swimming, sports medicine, sports history, Dr. Flora Orosz Katalin, FINA, Olympic Games, Cluj University



Fig. 1 – Orosz Katalin, member of the "U" Cluj University. Club and Romanian National Team in Bucharest 1949 (Photo-personal archive).

Dr. Flora Orosz Katalin, born in Cluj, Romania, on 22 December 1934, was well known for her remarkable career in swimming and in sports medicine. She started to swim with her sister Judith Orosz coached by their father Gabor Orosz, then continued her trainings with coaches Bogdan Koloman and Bela Jordaky (*MTS Personalitati*). At the age of 13 she already achieved a Master in Sports title from the Romanian Swimming Federation. At the age of 14 she became a National Champion and established her f rst national record in 50 m breaststroke. In her

career as a swimmer Flora Orosz Katalin was 30 times Romanian National Champion with 27 National Records. Starting 2011 she participated in senior masters swimming competitions where she broke 17 world records and won 12 gold medals at FINA Masters World Championships. Flora Orosz Katalin was multiple National Champion also in Hungary, as she was of Hungarian nationality. In her athletic career she competed for the Romanian National Team, and for the following sports clubs: Stiinta Cluj, Progresul Cluj, Universitatea Cluj, Orca Cluj, Debreceni Szenior Úszó Klub.

Orosz Flora Katalin graduated from Cluj University of Medicine class of 1958 having been mentored and inf uenced in her career by the prestigious Prof. Dr. Iuliu Hatieganu. As a consultant physician, Dr. Flora Orosz Katalin worked in Romania and Germany in sports medicine and research. She participated in two Summer Olympic Games, Moscow 1980 and Los Angeles 1984 as a doctor for the Romanian Gymnastics and Rowing Team. In 1980 she obtained her Ph.D. in Medicine focusing with her thesis and many research articles on the infuence of performance sports on the genital sphere and physical development in women. After almost 30 years of dedication to the Romanian sports medicine, being a founding member of the Romanian Institute of Sports Medicine and consultant physician for the swimming, diving, rowing, gymnastics, and volleyball national teams, Flora Orosz Katalin continued her career from 1987 until retirement in Germany, where she became the head of department at the Sports Medicine Institute in Frankfurt.

Received: 2023, March 21; Accepted for publication: 2023, April 10

Address for correspondence: Physical Education Faculty, "Babes-Bolyai" University of Cluj-Napoca, Pandurilor Street, No.7, Cluj-Napoca, Romania

E-mail: istvan_baloga@yahoo.com

Corresponding author: Istvan Baloga, istvan_baloga@yahoo.com https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.97

Copyright © 2010 by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing



Fig. 2 – With Carmen Bunaciu, f rst medal in history for Romania at the World Championship, bronze medal in 200 m backstroke in Guayaquil, Ecuador, 1982 (Photo-Ion Mih ic).

"Dr. Ecaterina Flora devotes herself to the health of swimmers. She also does it af ectively. Do you remember the champion, Ecaterina Orosz?" (Translation: Callimachi D, 1980).

Her career in Masters swimming starts in 2011 after she became National Champion in Romania and in Hungary she decided to compete at the European and World Championships as well. The major events she obtained her best results in chronological order were: in 2012 in Riccione, Italy, FINA Masters World Championships, in 2014 in Montreal, Canada, FINA Masters World Championships, in 2015 in Nice, Italy European Masters Championships, in 2017 in Budapest, Hungary, FINA Masters World Championships, in 2019 in Gwangju, South Korea, FINA Masters World Championships.



Fig. 3 – Dr. Flora Orosz Katalin at FINA Masters World Championship Montral 2014 and after National Championships (Photo-personal archive).

Table I

Championship/ Location	Year	Age group (years)	Event (distance/stroke) in 50m pool	Time (min: sec. Hundredth of second)	World Record (WR) Championship Record (CR)
FINA World Championship, Riccione, Italy (1)	2012	75-79	50m Backstroke	46.20	_
FINA World Championship, Montreal, Canada (2)	2014	80-84	50m Backstroke 100m Backstroke	49.26 1:48.15	_
European Master Games, Nice, France (3)	2015	80-84	50m Backstroke 100m Backstroke 200m Backstroke	49.12 1:47.28 3:46.61	- - -
FINA World Championship, Budapest, Hungary (4)	2017	80-84	50m Backstroke 100m Backstroke 200m Individual Medley	47.65 1:43.57 3:53.63	CR WR-CR
FINA World Championship, Gwangju, South Korea (5)	2019	85-89	50m Backstroke 100m Backstroke 200m Backstroke 50m Butterf y 200m Individual Medley	49.92 1:46.51 3:43.27 48.90 3:54.86	WR-CR WR-CR WR-CR WR-CR WR-CR

Dr. Flora Orosz Katalin, Results: Gold medals won in major individual events FINA World Championships and European Masters Games.



Fig. 4 – Statue of Dr. Flora Orosz Katalin at "Iuliu Ha ieganu" Sports Parc in Cluj-Napoca, Romania (Photo-personal archive).

The Babes-Bolyai University of Cluj-Napoca honored Dr. Flora Orosz Katalin for her athletic and professional career with a statue in the "Iuliu Hatieganu" Sports Park (Fig. 4). The statue is not far from the swimming pool (today a covered indoor pool named "Complexul de Natatie Universitas") where she trained and competed as a young swimmer. We need this statue to remember who Dr. Flora Orosz Katalin was, and especially for the new generations of children and students who practice sports and study in this park to have it as a model for her outstanding achievements. We hope that this memorial article will also raise interest in remarkable student athletes to follow with gratitude and honor the path of Dr. Flora Orosz Katalin.

References

- Alexe N. Costandache, V. Enciclopedia Educatiei Fizice si Sportului din Romania. MTS, Ed. Maiastra, Targu Jiu, Vol II, 2015, 264.
- Callimachi D. Sportivii Romani aspiranti la podiumul olimpic. Sport. Rev Ilustr Lunara a CNEFS Bucure ti, Ian, 1980.

Websites

- FINA Masters Results Riccione, Italy 2012 https://resources. f na.org/f na/document/2021/03/24/f6dc3908-e9f0-4fa1-a5e7 5da918f8a8d8/ma_2012_sw_W.pdf
- (2) FINA Masters Results Montreal, Canada 2014 https:// resources.fina.org/fina/document/2021/03/05/f91c0b76dadf-466e-9b9c-f1f212cc9c6a/ma_2014_sw_W_3_0.pdf
- (3) European Masters Games Nice, France 2015 https:// d3tfdru9q5sbcz.cloudfront.net/2020/09/Natation.pdf
- (4) (4) FINA Masters Results Budapest, Hungary 2017 https:// resources.fina.org/fina/document/2021/11/22/56260b50-72ee-468d-924c-28d8fcfc6b0f/ma_2017_sw_W.pdf
- (5) FINA Masters Results Gwangju, South Korea 2019 https:// resources.fina.org/fina/document/2022/02/18/25b64632-2bb9-4d69-b805-40baa1e0395b/ma_2019_sw_W.pdf

EVENTS

Health, Sports & Rehabilitation Medicine Vol. 24, no. 2, April-June 2023, 100–103



The annual cross-country skiing competitions with students from underprivileged backgrounds in Cluj County

Crina Laura Ionescu, Cristian Potora

Cluj County School Inspectorate, Romania

We would like to remind you that these cross-country skiing competitions, which take place every winter, are part of the educational and health prevention project in rural areas called "Sport - an alternative for a healthy life." This project also includes spring and autumn crosscountry runs.

In February and March 2023, the Cluj County School Inspectorate organized the traditional cross-country skiing competitions as part of the scheduled school sports competition calendar for this season. The following competitions took place:

10th edition of the "Vl deasa" Cup in Rogojel on February 4th

27th edition of the "Scoru et" Cup in Beli on February 22nd

24th edition of the "S l nducu" Cup in Râ ca on February 23rd

16th edition of the "Tomordok" Cup in Sâncraiu on March 2nd

36th edition of the "Pelaghia Ro u" Cup in M ri el on March 5th

6th edition of the "Avram Iancu" Cup in M guri Bogd ne ti on March 11th, 2023.

Over 70 students participated in each competition from all seven cross-country skiing centers in Cluj County: R chi ele Gymnasium School - M rg u commune, "Pelaghia Ro u" Gymnasium School - M ri el commune, M guri Bogd ne ti Gymnasium School - M guri R c t u commune, "Avram Iancu" Gymnasium School - Beli commune, "Ady Endre" Vocational School - Sâncraiu commune, Râ ca Gymnasium School - Râ ca commune, and Rogojel Gymnasium School - S cuieu commune.

The Cluj County School Inspectorate, represented by General School Inspector Marinela Marc, Deputy General School Inspectors Adelhaida Kerekes and Cristian Simion Potor, School Inspectors Laura Ionescu and Mihaly Bela, in collaboration with the City Halls and Local Councils of S cuieu, Beli, Râ ca, Sâncraiu, M ri el, and M guri R c t u, represented by mayors and deputy mayors, as well as the organizing teachers, parents of students, and local communities, contributed to the optimal organization of these unique nationwide competitions exclusively dedicated to students from underprivileged backgrounds in Cluj County.

This school year's (2022-2023) calendar included the usual cycle of three stages, each consisting of two coupled competitions, as follows:

"V1 deasa" Cup - Rogojel, February 4th, 2023

"Scoru et" Cup - Beli , February 22nd, 2023

"S 1 nducu" Cup - Râ ca, February 23rd, 2023

"Tomordok" Cup - Sâncraiu, March 2nd, 2023

"Avram Iancu" Cup - M guri-R c t u, March 11th, 2023

"Pelaghia Ro u" Cup - M ri el, March 5th, 2023

Received: 2023, March 15; Accepted for publication: 2023, March 20 Address for correspondence: Str. Arge 24, Cluj-Napoca PC 400394, Romania *E-mail:* Laura Ionescu - lauraionescu2005@yahoo.com; Cristian Potora - cristipotora@gmail.com Corresponding author: Cristian Potora; cristipotora@gmail.com https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.100

Copyright © 2010 by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing

Rankings

1.	Rogojel	Center - The	Vl deasa	Cup, 10th ed	1. 2023, 1	February 4 th
----	---------	--------------	----------	--------------	------------	--------------------------

Place	Girls 11-12 years	Boys 11-12 years	Girls 13-14 years	Boys 13-14 years	Relay	Team ranking
1	Stan Daria-M ri el	Toader Sebastian- R c t u	Tomo Estera-Râ ca	Ple Claudiu-Rogojel	Rogojel	Râ ca
2	Potra Andreea-Rogojel	Potra Mihai-Rogojel	Bethelendi Emma-Sâncraiu	Potra Radu-R chi ele	Râ ca	Rogojel
3	M rcu Carina-Râ ca	Roba Nicu or-M guri R c t u	u Abrudan Alexandra-R chi ele	Mihu Daniel-R chi ele	R chi ele	M ri el

Physical education teacher: Szapora Norbert Zsolt, Aurel Dan Cri an; Director: Prof. Alina One ; Mayor: Gheorghe Cuc; Cluj-Napoca mountain rescue - organization and assistance



2. Beli Center - The Scoru et Cup, 27th ed. 2023, February 22

Place	Girls 11-12 years	Boys 11-12 years	Girls 13-14 years	Boys 13-14 years	Relay	Team ranking
1	Stan Daria-M ri el	Toader Sebastian-M guri R c t u	Tomo Estera-Râ ca	Ple Claudiu-Rogojel	Rogojel	M ri el
2	Cri an Selena-M ri el	Roba Nicu or-M guri R c t u	Dobra Flavia-Beli	Mihu Daniel-R chi ele	Râ ca	Râ ca
3	Rus Andreea-Râ ca	Potra Mihai-Rogojel	Abrudan Alexandra- R chi ele	Torok Zalan-S ncraiu	M ri el	R chi ele

Physical education teacher: R zvan Ovidiu F uric ; Director: Mihaela Mocean; Mayor: Viorel Mati ; Cluj-Napoca mountain rescue - organization and assistance.



3. Râ ca Center - The *S l nducu* Cup, 24nd ed. 2023, February 23

Place	Girls 11-12 years	Boys 11-12 years	Girls 13-14 years	Boys 13-14 years	Relay	Team ranking
1	Stan Daria-M ri el	Toader Sebastian- M guri R c t	u Bethelendi Emma-Sâncraiu	Ple Claudiu-Rogojel	Rogojel	Sâncraiu
2	Rus Andreea-Râ ca	Potra Mihai-Rogojel	Tomo Estera-Râ ca	Mihu Daniel-R chi ele	M ri el	M ri el
3	Cri an Selena-M ri el	Roba Nicu or- M guri R c t u	Benk Lilla-Sâncraiu	Potra Radu-R chi ele	Râ ca	Râ ca

Physical education teacher: Ardelean Ilea; Director: Trif Florina; Mayor: Alin Abrudan; Cluj-Napoca mountain rescue - organization and assistance.



4. Sâncraiu Center - The *Tomordok* Cup, 16th ed. 2022, March 2nd

Place	Girls 11-12 years	Boys 11-12 years	Girls 13-14 years	Boys 13-14 years	Relay	Team ranking
1	Stan Daria- M ri el	Toader Sebastian- M guri R c t u	Bethelendi Emma - Sâncraiu	Ple Claudiu - Rogojel	Rogojel	Sâncraiu
2	Rus Andreea- Râ ca	Potra Mihai- Rogojel	Tomo Estera - Râ ca	Mihu Daniel - R chi ele	M ri el	M ri el
3	Cri an Selena- M ri el	Roba Nicu or-M guri R c t u	Benk Lilla - Sâncraiu	Potra Radu - R chi ele	Râ ca	Râ ca

Physical education teacher: Csudom Norbert; Director: Prof. Okos-Rigó Dénes; Mayor: Póka Andrei- Gheorghe; Cluj-Napoca mountain rescue - organization and assistance



5. M ri el Center - The Pelaghia Ro u Cup, 37th ed. 2022, March 5

Place	Girls 11-12 years	Boys 11-12 years	Girls 13-14 years	Boys 13-14 years	Relay	Team ranking
1	Cri an Selena- M ri el	Toader Sebastian- M guri R c t u	Tomo Estera-Râ ca	Ple Claudiu-Rogojel	Rogojel	M ri el
2	Potra Andreea- Rogojel	Roba Nicu or- M guri R c t u	Dobra Flavia- Beli	Mihu Daniel- R chi ele	M ri el	Râ ca
3	Stan Daria- M ri el	Potra Mihai- Rogojel	Bethelendi Emma- Sâncraiu	Potra Radu- R chi ele	Râ ca	Rogojel

Physical education teacher: Darius Irimie Gladin, Director: Prof. Mariana Hetea; Mayor: Viorel Ghic; Cluj-Napoca mountain rescue - organization and assistance.



6. M guri Bogd ne ti Center - The Avram Iancu Cup, 6th ed. 2022, March 11

Place	Girls 11-12 years	Boys 11-12 years	Girls 13-14 years	Boys 13-14 years	Relay	Team ranking
1	Stan Daria-M ri el	Toader Sebastian- M guri R c	t uTomo Estera-Râ ca	Ple Claudiu- Rogojel	Rogojel	M ri el
2	Cri an Selena-M ri el	Potra Mihai- Rogojel	Bethelendi Emma- Sâncraiu	Mihu Daniel- R chi ele	Râ ca	Râ ca
3	Potra Andreea-Rogojel	Roba Nicu or-M guri R c t u	Benk Lilla- Sâncraiu	Mari Darian- M guri Bogd n	ne ti M ri el	Rogojel

Physical education teacher: Maria Toader; Director: Prof. Ioana Abrudan; Mayor: Alexandru Livescu; Cluj-Napoca mountain rescue - organization and assistance



During the last cross-country skiing sports competition, the "Avram Iancu" Cup, held according to this year's calendar in M guri Bogd ne ti, students with special educational needs from the Huedin Special Gymnasium School were invited to participate. The Cluj County School Inspectorate awarded a Certif cate of Excellence to student Tomo Estera from Râ ca Gymnasium School for her 29 gold medals obtained between 2015 and 2023. A Certif cate of Merit was also given to her teacher, Mr. Ilea Ardelean, for his outstanding results over the years.

Furthermore, the winners of the county competition were awarded based on their results in the six competitions held this year. The students and teachers of the winning teams were awarded medals, trophies, and certif cates by the Deputy General School Inspector of the Cluj County School Inspectorate, Mr. Cristian Simion-Potor. According to tradition, the competition cup is now hosted for one year by the fresh winner of the county competition, "Pelaghia Ro u" Gymnasium School in M ri el.

General ranking of the Cluj Country cross country skiing
competition for the school year
2022-2023

Rank	School	
I	Gymnasium School"Pelaghia Ro u" M ri el	
Π	Gymnasium School Râ ca	
III	Gymnasium School Rogojel	
IV	Vocational School "Ady Endre" Sâncraiu	
V	Gymnasium School R chi ele	
VI	Gymnasium School M guri Bogd ne ti	
VII	Gymnasium School "Avram Iancu" Beli	

"Gheorghe Moceanu" Symposium (10)

Crina Laura Ionescu, Cristian Potora

Cluj County School Inspectorate, Romania



1838-1909

After a break of 4 years, largely due to the Covid-19 pandemic, this year, in 2023, on May 9th, the 10th edition of the Gheorghe Moceanu Symposium took place in Iclod, marking 185 years since the birth of Gheorghe Moceanu, considered the f rst Romanian physical educator. It is worth mentioning that the previous edition took place in 2019. The f rst commemorative edition of the Gheorghe Moceanu Symposium was held in 2008 in Orman, on the occasion of his 170th birth anniversary (1838), and it has been held annually in Orman and Iclod until 2015.

The opening speeches of this year's symposium were delivered by the Deputy General Inspector of

Schools, Prof. Dr. Cristian Potor , the Mayor of the Iclod commune, Emil Pâr oc, the Principal of the Iclod Gymnasium School, Prof. Liana Dobocan, and the School Inspector, Prof. Mihaly Bela, who inaugurated the session of scientif c communications.

Furthermore, the award ceremony took place, of ciated by the Mayor of Iclod, during which diplomas were presented to the representative teams of the Iclod Gymnasium School who achieved prizes in school sports competitions held during the 2022-2023 academic year.

During the Symposium, the following 4 specialized scientif c papers on the topic of the game of "oin" (Romanian softball) were presented, directly delivered by the involved teachers during their pedagogical degree exams:

1. Duma Gabriel."Oin ," from game to highperformance sport. "Liviu Rebreanu" Gymnasium School, Cluj-Napoca.

2. Hango Mihaela Elena. Rediscovering "oina" - a part of our Romanian identity. Câ c u Gymnasium School.

3. Neag Simina-Aurelia. Developing motor skills in 8th-grade students through movement games. "Iuliu Ha ieganu" Gymnasium School, Cluj-Napoca.

4. R st man-Cosma A nca. The role of selection in forming the representative team of female "oin " players at the gymnasium level. C eiu Gymnasium School.

The Symposium program also included a demonstration match of "oin" between the students of Câ c u Gymnasium School and Constantin Brâncu i Technological High School in Dej, held on the occasion of the National Day of "oin ," celebrated every year on May 9th.

Received: 2023, May 11; Accepted for publication: 2023, May 15 Address for correspondence: Str. Arge 24, Cluj-Napoca PC 400394, Romania *E-mail:* Laura Ionescu - lauraionescu2005@yahoo.com; Cristian Potora - cristipotora@gmail.com *Corresponding author:* Cristian Potora; cristipotora@gmail.com https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.104

Copyright © 2010 by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing



School Inspector Mihaly Bela and Prof. Simina Neag.



A demonstrative game of "oina".



Awards ceremony of the Iclod Gymnasium School teams by the Mayor of the Iclod commune.



Group photo - some of the participants.

RECENT PUBLICATIONS

Book reviews

Training and Conditioning Young Athletes. 2^{nd} Edition

Authors: Tudor O. Bompa and Sorin Sarandan Publisher: Human Kinetics, December, 2022 320 pages; Price: \$34.95 (Paperback), \$33.20 (Kindle)



About thirteen years ago we presented in this journal another book by Professor Tudor Bompa. At that time a search by Google yielded 95,000 results. Well, at present, on a similar search the number of the results was more than three times greater, about 298,000. And this even if Professor Bompa is not a rock or sport star; he is just a sports scientist. It is true that he is not an ordinary sports scientist, but the world best expert in training periodization.

Periodization is a special science within the sports sciences, because it is considered the core one for launching champions. In other words it is the science of managing the complex potential of the athletes so that they reach their maximum at the right moment; the moment of the most important competition of a year, or sometimes even of an athlete's career. Professor Bompa is none other person than the author of the book titled as simply as possible "Periodization", which has already reached its 6-th edition at Human Kinetics in 2019.

In fact, even this work from 2022 that we will speak about now, represents a second attempt, a second approach of the subject it is dedicated to. The previous edition – entitled "*Conditioning of Young Athletes*" was published in 2015. But in relation with the year of the second publication of this book, it should also be mentioned that 2022 has a special, completely private signif cance for Tudor Bompa, as it coincides with the 40th anniversary of his successful professional collaboration with Human Kinetics.

The key theory, the philosophy of Tudor Bompa on training and conditioning, is that only a strong physical foundation maximally improves the chances of the young athlete to benef t fromof an ideal development and f nally become a top athlete. It means that the emphasis on acquiring technical and tactical skills, which def nes the majority of the current training programs of ered to young athletes, represents a really unpardonable and dangerous mistake. And this because even if the respective skills are also essential for achieving athletic goals, without suf ciently improving the so called "athleticism", the young athletes will not become champions at their adult age.

That is why this book aims to propose and documents a long-term training methodology for young athletes. In other words, it collects and shares the best modern and scientif cally proved methods and exercises, to be used for training athletes from under 12 [U12] to fully physical and technical maturation [U23].

The content of the book is distributed into four parts and 12 chapters, of which the f rst four constitute the initial part, entitled *Training considerations*. Such considerations should be permanently kept in mind by both the coaches and parents, being well known that early years of a young athlete's involvement in sports comes with not only positive ef ects but also with potential challenges. And this because exposing children to high intensity training can also result in sometimes even negative repercussions; especially when the coach and/or parents are too concentrated on winning at all costs.

If the above mentioned quasi-general training considerations are presented within the initial chapter, the second chapter addresses specif cally injuries and injury prevention, while the next one - the greatest of the f rst part - contains "guidelines for long-term training". It is the sequence of the book within which the authors draw attention on the requirement to keep balance between the work (training load) and recovery, on starting specialization only after the athletes have developed a solid multilateral foundation, and on the importance of the individual characteristics and anatomical age in designing training programs of the young athletes. Warning also as clearly as possible on the danger to approach the children as simply little adults. A mistake much more frequent than acceptable, an error which originates in the superf cial and/ or inadequate coaches preparation.

One of the most important aspect clarifed by the authors is that described by the title of the 4^{th} chapter:

https://doi.org/10.26659/pm3.2023.24.2.106

"Stages of Long-Term Athletic Development". In essence, between U12 and U 21 - 23, there are f ve specif c phases (stages) of physical development, which all the coaches working with young athletes must take into consideration and which they should observe when designing the training programs. And this because to each stage of development corresponds a clear scope of training and type of training.

The title of the second part is *Nutrition and Energy System Training*, but only the f rst two (number 5 and 6) out of the three chapters in this part is addressed to the young athletes' nutrition principles, and to the effects of training on the energy system. In the same context are also presented the methods to be used for periodically assessing the improvements the respective athletes display, as a consequence of the training program. Whereas the other chapter ("*Model Training for Team Sports*") of this part is exclusively dedicated to some particularities the training program must present in the case of team sports. It is a chapter with an evident practical content and relevance, because in addition to other key information and knowledge it instructs the readers how to model different types of the so called "microcycles", depending on what is planned to happen during the respective week or weekend; be the case of a show game, of one or two league games, or of a weekend tournament.

The next part is exclusively dedicated to the best "*training methods*" recommended to scientif cally develop and improve separate or combinations of physical abilities, as follows: *strength* (chapter 8), *strength and power* (9), *speed* (10), *agility and f exibility* (11), and *specif c endurance* (12). The last part contains *selected concrete exercises* for all these physical abilities, i.e. for strength, power, agility, speed, and f exibility.

To be mentioned that apart from the printed book, Human Kinetics of ers an Online Credit Education Course, at the price of \$54.50. It is a course which includes an online study guide, which reinforces the content from the book, and helps those interested to prepare for passing an online continuing education exam, and print the respective certif cate for continuing education credits.

> Gheorghe Dumitru ghdumitru@yahoo.com

FOR THE ATTENTION OF CONTRIBUTORS

The subject of the journal

The journal has a multidisciplinary nature oriented toward biomedical, health, exercise, social sciences f elds, applyable in activities of physical training and sport, so that the dealt subjects and the authors belong to several disciplines in these f elds. The main rubrics are: "Original studies" and "Reviews".

The Journal is aimed at adapting the prof le of the journal to scientif c contemporaneity in the f eld of medical and pharmaceutical sciences and interdisciplinary integration with health, physical activity and biopsychosocial rehabilitation.

The journal will have the same contents: editorials, original articles, review articles, case reports, recent publications, events. The journal is open for publication to all members of the national and international scientif c community and of ers the possibility to promote young people involved in research, along with top researchers in the above mentioned f elds.

Regarding "Reviews" the main subjects that are presented are: oxidative stress in physical ef ort; mental training; psychoneuroendocrinology of sport ef ort; physical culture in the practice of the family doctor; extreme sports and risks; emotional determinatives of performance; the recovery of patients with spinal column disorders; stress syndromes and psychosomatics; olympic education, legal aspects of sport; physical f tness/exercise in the elderly; psychomotricity disorders; high altitude sportive training; f tness; biomechanics of movements; EUROFIT tests and other evaluation methods of physical f tness; adverse reactions of physical f tness; sport endocrinology; depression in sportsmen/women; classical and genetic drug usage; Olympic Games etc.

Among articles devoted to original studies and researches we are particularly interested in the following: the methodo¬logy in physical education and sport; inf uence of some ions on ef ort capacity; psychological prof les of students regarding physical education; methodology in sport gymnastics; the selection of performance sportsmen.

Other articles approach particular subjects regarding dif erent sports: swimming, rhythmic and artistic gymnastics, hand¬ball, volleyball, basketball, athletics, ski, football, f eld and table tennis, wrestling, sumo.

The authors of the two rubrics are doctors, professors and educators, from universities and preuniversity education, trai¬ners, scientif c researchers etc.

Other rubrics of the journal are: the editorial, editorial news, reviews of the latest books in the f eld and others that are presented rarely (inventions and innovations, universitaria, preuniversitaria, forum, memories, competition calendar, portraits, scientif c events).

We highlight the rubric "The memory of the photographic eye", where photos, some very rare, of sportsmen in the past and present are presented.

Articles signed by authors from the Republic of Moldova regarding the organization of sport education, variability of the cardiac rhythm, the stages of ef ort adaptability and articles by some authors from France, Portugal, Canada must also be mentioned.

The main objective of the journal is highlighting the results of research activities as well as the permanent and actual dissemination of information for specialists in the f eld. The journal assumes an important role regarding the achievement of necessary scores of the teaching staf in the university and pre university education as well as of doctors in the medical network (by recognizing the journal by the Romanian College of Physicians), regarding didactic and professional promotion.

Another merit of the journal is the obligatory publication of the table of contents and an English summary for all articles. Frequently articles are published in extenso in a language with international circulation (English, French).

All the content of the journal is available immediately upon publication and is Open Access.

The Editorial Board of the Health, Sports & Rehabilitation Medicine journal informs its collaborators and readers that access to the journal is open and free. The journal does not have article processing or submission charges.

The journal is published quarterly and the works are accepted for publication in English language. The paper is sent by e-mail at the address of the editorial staf . The works of contributors that are resident abroad and of Romanian authors must be mailed to the Editorial staf at the following address:

Health, Sports & Rehabilitation Medicine

Chief Editor: Prof. dr. Traian Bocu Contact address: hesrehab@gmail.com or traian_bocu@yahoo.com Mail address: Clinicilor street no. 1 postal code 400006, Cluj-Napoca, România Phone:+40 264-598575 Website: www.jhsrm.org

Objectives

Our intention is that the journal continues to be a route to highlight the research results of its contributors, especially by stimulating their participation in project competitions. Articles that are published in this journal are considered as part of the process of promotion in one's university career (accreditation that is obtained after consultation with the National Council for Attestation of Universitary Titles and Diplomas).

We also intend to encourage the publication of studies and research, that include original relevant elements especially from young people. All articles must bring a minimum of personal contribution (theoretical or practical), that will be highlighted in the article.

In the future we propose to accomplish criteria that would allow the promotion of the journal to superior levels according international recognition.

THE STRUCTURE AND SUBMISSION OF ARTICLES

The manuscript must be prepared according to the stipulations of the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (http://www.icmjee.org).

The number of words for the electronic format:

– 4000 words for original articles;

- 2000 words for case studies;
- 5000-6000 words for review articles.

Format of the page: edited in WORD format, A4. Printed pages of the article will be numbered successively from 1 to the f nal page.

Font: Times New Roman, size 11 pt.; it should be edited on a full page, with diacritical marks, double spaced, respecting equal margins of 2 cm.

Illustrations:

The images (graphics, photos etc.) should be numbered consecutively in the text, with arabic numbers. They should be edited with SPSS or EXCEL programs, and sent as distinct f les: "f gure 1.tif", "f gure 2. jpg", and at the editors demanding in original also. Every graphic should have a legend, written **under** the image.

The tables should be numbered consecutively in the text, with roman numbers, and sent as distinct f les, accompanied by a legend that will be put above the table.

PREPARATION OF THE ARTICLES

1. Title page: includes the title of article (maximum 45 characters), the name of authors followed by surname, work place, mail address of the institute and mail adress and e-mail address of the f rst author. It will follow the name of article in the English language.

2. Abstract: For original articles a summary structured like this is necessary: (Background, Aims, Methods, Results, Conclusions), of maximum 250 words, followed by 3-8 key words (if is possible from the list of established terms). All articles will have a summary in the English language. Within the summary (abstract) abbreviations, footnotes or bibliographic references should not be used.

Background, Aims. Description of the importance of the study and explanation of premises and research objectives.

Methods. Include the following aspects of the study: Description of the basic category of the study: of orientation and applicative. Localization and the period of study. Description and size of groups, sex (gender), age and other socio-demographic variables should be given. Methods and instruments of investigation that are used.

Results. The descriptive and inferential statistical data (with specif cation of the used statistical tests): the differences between the initial and the f nal measurement, for the investigated parameters, the signif cance of correlation coef cients are necessary. The specif cation of the level of signif cance (the value p or the dimension of effect d) and the type of the used statistical test etc are obligatory.

Conclusions. Conclusions that have a direct link with the presented study should be given.

Orientation articles and case studies should have an unstructured summary (without respecting the structure of experimental articles) to a limit of 150 words.

3. Text

Original articles should include the following chapters which will not be identical with the summary titles: *Introduction* (General considerations), *Hypothesis, Materials and methods* (including ethical and statistical informations), *Results, Discussions* results, *Conclusions* and suggestions. The conclusions should be formulated brief y, without comments extracted from the research, and numbered. Other type of articles, as orientation articles, case studies, Editorials, do not have an obligatory format. Excessive abbreviations are not recommended. The f rst abbreviation in the text is represented f rst in extenso, having its abbreviation in parenthesis, and thereafter the short form should be used.

Authors must undertake the responsibility for the correctness of published materials.

4. References

The references should include the following data:

For articles from journals or other periodical publications the international Vancouver Reference Style should be used: the name of all authors as initials and the surname, the year of publication, the title of the article in its original language, the title of the journal in its international abbreviation (italic characters), number of volume, pages.

Articles: Pop M, Albu VR, Vi an D et al. Probleme de pedagogie în sport. Educa ie Fizic i Sport 2000; 25(4):2-8.

Books: Dr gan I (coord.). Medicina sportiv, Editura Medical, 2002, Bucure ti, 2002, 272-275.

Chapters from books: H ulic I, B l atu O. Fiziologia senescen ei. In: H ulic I. (sub red.) Fiziologia uman , Ed. Medical , Bucure ti, 1996, 931-947.

Starting with issue 4/2010, every article should include a minimum of 15 bibliographic references and a maximum of 100, mostly journals articles published in the last 10 years. Only a limited number of references (1-3) older than 10 years will be allowed. At least 20% of the cited resources should be from recent international literature (not older than 10 years).

Peer-review process

In the f nal stage all materials will be closely reviewed by at least two competent referees in the f eld (Professors, and Docent doctors) so as to correspond in content and form with the requirements of an international journal. After this stage, the materials will be sent to the journal's referees, according to their prof les. After receiving the observations from the referees, the editorial staf shall inform the authors of necessary corrections and the publishing requirements of the journal. This process (from receiving the article to transmitting the observations) should last about 4 weeks. The author will be informed if the article was accepted for publication or not. If it is accepted, the period of correction by the author will follow in order to correspond to the publishing requirements.

In order to check the quality of articles submitted for publication, the Health, Sports & Rehabilitation Medicine journal applies the method of single-blind peer review (the identity of reviewers, but not authors, is kept anonymous).

Conf ict of interest

The authors must mention all possible conf icts of interest including f nancial and other types. If you are sure that there is no conf ict of interest we ask you to mention this. The f nancing sources should be mentioned in your work too.

Specif cations

The specif cations must be made only linked to the people outside the study but which have had a substantial contribution, such as some statistical processing or review of the text in the English language. The authors have the responsibility to obtain the written permission from the mentioned persons with the name written within the respective chapter, in case the readers refer to the interpretation of results and conclusions of these persons. Also it should be specified if the article uses some partial results from certain projects or if these are based on master or doctoral these sustained by the author.

Ethical criteria

The Editors will notify authors in due time, whether their article is accepted or not or whether there is a need to modify texts. Also the Editors reserve the right to edit articles accordingly. Papers that have been printed or sent for publication to other journals will not be accepted. All authors should send a separate letter containing a written statement proposing the article for submission, pledging to observe the ethics of citation of sources used (bibliographic references, f gures, tables, questionnaires).

For original papers, according to the requirements of the Helsinki Declaration, the Amsterdam Protocol, Directive 86/609/EEC, and the regulations of the Bioethical Committees from the locations where the studies were performed, the authors must provide the following:

- the informed consent of the family, for studies in children and juniors;
- the informed consent of adult subjects, patients and athletes, for their participation;
- malpractice insurance certif cate for doctors, for studies in human subjects;
- certif cate from the Bioethical Committees, for human study protocols;

certif cate from the Bioethical Committees, for animal study protocols.

The data will be mentioned in the paper, in the section Materials and Methods. The documents will be obtained before the beginning of the study. Will be mentioned also the registration number of the certificate from the Bioethical Committees. Editorial submissions will be not returned to authors, whether published or not.

FOR THE ATTENTION OF SPONSORS

Requests for advertising space should be sent to the Editors of the "Health, Sports & Rehabilitation Medicine" journal, 1, Clinicilor St., 400006, Cluj-Napoca, Romania. The price of an A4 full colour page of advertising for 2023 will be EUR 250 and EUR 800 for an advert in all 4 issues. The costs of publication of a logo on the cover will be determined according to its size.

Payment should be made to the Romanian Medical Society of Physical Education and Sports, CIF 26198743. Banca Transilvania, Cluj branch, IBAN: RO32 BTRL 0130 1205 S623 12XX (RON).

SUBSCRIPTION COSTS

The "Health, Sports & Rehabilitation Medicine" journal is printed quarterly. The subscription price is 100 EUR for institutions abroad and 50 EUR for individual subscribers outside Romania. For Romanian institutions, the subscription price is 160 RON, and for individual subscribers the price is 130 RON. Note that distribution fees are included in the postal costs.

Payment of subscriptions should be made by bank transfer to the Romanian Medical Society of Physical Education and Sports, CIF 26198743. Banca Transilvania, Cluj branch, IBAN: RO32 BTRL 0130 1205 S623 12XX (RON), RO07 BTRL 01,304,205 S623 12XX (EUR), RO56 BTRL 01,302,205 S623 12XX (USD). SWIFT: BTRLRO 22

These subscription costs are valid only for the printed journal.

INDEXING

Title of the journal: Health, Sports & Rehabilitation Medicine

pISSN: 2668-2303; eISSN: 2668-5132; ISSN-L: 2668-2303

Prof le: a Journal of Study and interdisciplinary research

Editor: "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy of Cluj-Napoca and The Romanian Medical Society of Physical Education and Sports in collaboration with the Cluj County School Inspectorate

Copyright and Publishing rights are held by "Iuliu Ha ieganu" University of Medicine and Pharmacy Publishing.

The level and attestation of the journal: a journal rated B+ by CNCSIS in the period 2007-2011 and certif ed by CMR since 2003

Journal indexed into International Data Bases (IDB): EBSCO, Academic Search Complete – USA; Index Copernicus, Journals Master List – Poland; DOAJ (Directory of Open Access Journals) – Sweden; CrossRef – Linnf eld, MA(US)/Oxford (UK).

Year of f rst publication: 2000

Issue: quarterly

The table of contents, the summaries and the instructions for authors can be found on the internet page: http://www.jhsrm. org. Access to the table of contents and summaries (in .pdf format) is free.